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UNITED STATES PATENT AND TRADEMARK
OFFICE AUTHORIZATION

THURSDAY, MARCH 21, 1985

HouSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SuBcoMMITTEE ON CoURTS, CIVIL LIBERTIES,
AND THE ADMINISTRATION OF JUSTICE,
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met at 10:30 a.m., in room 2226, Rayburn
House Office Building, Hon. Robert W. Kastenmeier (chairman of
the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Kastenmeier, DeWine, and Coble.

Staff present: Michael J. Remington, chief counsel; David Beier,
ci)urll(sel; Thomas E. Mooney, associate counsel; and Audrey Marcus,
clerk.

Mr. KAsTENMEIER. The subcommittee will come to order.

This morning we convene to consider legislation to authorize ap-
propriations for the Patent and Trademark Office in the Depart-
ment of Commerce.

During the 97th Congress, as a result of the 1981 Budget Recon-
ciliation Act, this subcommittee for the first time engaged in the
PTO authorization process. Enactment of the relevant public law
authorized moneys to be appropriated during a 3-year budgetary
period, fiscal years 1983 through 1985. The period covered by that
law will end on October 1 of this year, and therefore it is our re-
sponisibility to reauthorize the Patent and Trademark Office for 3
additional years, 1986 through 1988,

Before calling our first witness, I would like to remind those
present that we are a government “of the people, by the people, for
the people.” The role of all government, certainly including the
Patent and Trademark Office, is to serve the public interest. As ob-
served long ago by Chief Justice Marshall in the famous case of
McCulloch v. Maryland.:

The government of the Union, then, is emphatically and truly a government of

the people. In form and in substance it emanates from them. Its powers are granted
by them, and are to be exercised directly on them and for their benefit.

In this regard, I want to emphasize the role of the Patent and
Trademark Office as servant of the people rather than an exten-
sion of any specialized interest. Hopefully, the authorization bill
that we produce will reflect this perspective.

One member of the subcommittee not here at the moment, Con-
gressman Jack Brooks, has conveyed his view to me that there may
be problems with the Patent and Trademark Office’s procurement
process. A GAO study of the House Committee on Government Op-
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erations is nearing completion. Congressman Brooks therefore has

observed that a second day of hearings may be appropriate. I say

1(2)}1f1f§ because it obviously does affect the Patent and Trademark
ice.

I would ask unanimous consent to insert a copy of Congressman
Brook’s letter in the hearing record.

"~ Mr. KasteENMEIER. Before calling the first witness, I would yield
to my colleague from Ohio.

Mr. DEWINE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am familiar with the
testimony this morning and I am concerned about the cut in public
support of some $16 million. It is my understanding this subcom-
mittee made the decision 4 years ago, before I was a Member of
Congress, Mr. Chairman, to try and take the Patent and Trade-
mark Office out of the Dark Ages. At that time there was a back-
log of 26 months to get a patent, and anywhere from 2 to 25 per-
cent of any particular patent search file was missing at any given
time. The office really had become the stepchild of the Commerce
Department. It was not until an amendment passed the full Judici-
ary Committee that actually separated the Patent and Trademark
Office from the Department of Commerce that our colleagues got
any attention for this particular problem.

The mandate this committee gave, if any, to the Patent and
Trademark Office was to do what was necessary to become a model
for the world. It has been a difficult struggle. Fees have been sub-
stantially increased and an entire mechanism for computerizing
the office has been established.

I believe we have made substantial progress, and I think this
subcommittee must continue to be vigilent in assuring that this
office does not slide back into what it was just a few years ago.

Mr. Banner’s testimony this morning, which will follow the Com-
missioner’s, raises some important concerns about the long-term
impact this budget recommendation will have on the Patent and
Trademark Office. I hope this morning we can carefully examine
where we are headed with the Patent and Trademark Office.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. KasteNMEIER. I thank my colleague. And I would like to
greet our new colleague, Mr. Coble from North Carolina, who is a
member of the Judiciary Committee and of this subcommittee. We
are very pleased to have you here.

Mr. CosLE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. KasteNMEIER. | would hope that we can expedite the hearing
this morning; I hope it will not become protracted. I know mem-
bers have other responsibilities, and indeed so do the witnesses. So
to the extent that we can possibly abbreviate the statements or
otherwise move expeditiously, it would be helpful.

Without objection, the committee will permit the meeting this
morning to be covered, pursuant to rule 5 of the committee rules,
in whole or in part by still photography or otherwise.

I am very pleased to greet the Acting Commissioner of the U.S.
Patent and Trademark Office. He is also Acting Assistant Secre-
tary for the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office in the U.S. Depart-
ment of Commerce. I guess he is really wearing two hats, as Acting
éss_istant Secretary and as Acting Commissioner. Hon. Donald J.

uigg.
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We are very pleased to hear from you, Mr. Quigg. We have your
statement, and if you care to proceed from it or abbreviate it, you
may.

TESTIMONY OF HON. DONALD J. QUIGG, ACTING ASSISTANT SEC-
RETARY AND COMMISSIONER OF PATENTS AND TRADEMARKS,
ACCOMPANIED BY BRADFORD HUNTER, ASSISTANT COMMIS-
SIONER, FINANCE AND PLANNING

Mr. QuicG. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the sub-
committee.

We will abbreviate the statement that we have on file. I would
like to read a portion of it, however.

I welcome this opportunity to appear before your subcommittee
today. My prepared statement addresses three topics: One, a review
of the status of our programs to upgrade the U.S. Patent and
Trademark Office to improve its service to industry and inventors;
two, a summary of our activities affecting the protection of patents
and trademarks internationally; and three, an outline of our legis-
lative activities.

Three years ago we reported to you that the Patent and Trade-
mark Office was not serving the needs of inventors and industry
adequately. Since then the administration has made a commitment
to turn things around at the Patent and Trademark Office through
an aggressive threepoint plan:

b To9 geduce the average time it takes to get a patent to 18 months
y 1987;

To register trademarks in 13 months, with an opinion on regis-
tragility being given an applicant in 3 months by the end of 1985;
an

To take aggressive steps toward automation of the Office by 1990.

Our fiscal year 1985 program level is $202.267 million, which is
comprised of an appropriation of $101.631 million and projected fee
receipts of $100.636 million. However, the Deficit Reduction Act of
1984 reduced this amount by $1.472 million. We are in the process
of determining how we can best absorb this reduction.

The 1986 program level request for the Patent and Trademark
Office is $219.236 million, an increase of $16.969 million over the
program level for 1985. With projected offsetting fee receipts au-
thorized by Public Law 97-247 of $118.504 million, and $15.993 mil-
lion of accumulated excess patent and service fees from the period
1983 through 1985, the 1986 appropriation request represents less
than 39 percent of our operating costs, or $84.739 million. This is a
net decrease of $16.892 or 17 percent when compared to the 1985
appropriation level.

We ended the growth in the backlog of pending patent applica-
tions in fiscal year 1984 and are on schedule in our plans to reduce
the time it takes to get a patent to 18 months by 1987. In fiscal
year 1984 we received 109,539 patent applications and disposed of
or completed work on 113,300 applications.

The average pendency, that is, the time it takes from filing to
either grant or abandonment, was 25 months at the end of fiscal
year 1984 and is currently 24.6 months.
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We plan to produce 125,400 first actions and 118,600 disposals.
We expect to reach a pendency of 23.2 months by the end of this
fiscal year.

We have hired 660 examiners over the past 3 years and plan to
hire an additional 200 examiners this year. This will bring our
total professional examining staff to over 1,500.

Our second commitment 1is to give first opinions on the registra-
bility of trademarks in 3 months and to finally dispose of them in
13 months by the end of the 1985 fiscal year. I am pleased to say
that we are on target and will achieve these goals this year.

In fiscal year 1984 61,480 trademark applications were filed and
82,130 disposals were achieved, including 45,475 registrations. This
year we expect to receive 62,500 trademark applications and to
produce 80,300 disposals and 64,600 registrations.

In the trademark area the main automation effort is expected to
be completed this year. “T-Search,” the system that we will use for
searching and retrieving information about registrations and appli-
cations, is substantially complete. We began using the system on a
limited basis for searching and retrieving the word portions of
trademarks in July 1984.

The part of the system for searching the design components of
trademarks is in the final stages of testing. We anticipate that we
will begin automated searching of design marks by the beginning
of fiscal year 1986.

In the patent area the PTO selected Planning Research Corp., as
the systems contractor to develop and install the automated patent
search system. PRC is being supported by Chemical Abstracts Serv-
ice, a nonprofit arm of the American Chemical Society. The con-
tract costs are expected to be $13 million this fiscal year and are
expected to total $300 million over the next 20 years if the PTO
exercises all of its options.

Initial testing of the system is expected to begin in July 1985 in
group 220, one of our examining groups. About 1 year later the
system will begin to be gradually extended to other examining
groups.

The automated patent search system will have a number of im-
provements that are essential to the continued effective operation
of the Patent and Trademark Office. Perhaps the most important
of these is assurance of the completeness of the search files. File
integrity will greatly improve the quality of patents we issue and
trademarks we register. This is an important step in achieving our
goal of providing the public with a firstclass Patent and Trade-
mark Office.

On February 8, 1985, Secretary Baldrige forwarded to Congress
proposed authorizing legislation for the Patent and Trademark
Office for fiscal years 1986 to 1988. Reduced patent fees for small
businesses, nonprofit organizations and independent inventors, as
provided for in Public Law 97-247, would be continued. Fees col-
lected by the Patent and Trademark Office and all appropriations
provided to it would remain available without any fiscal year limi-
tation, as also provided in Public Law 97-247.

On February 13, 1985, Secretary Baldrige forwarded to Congress
legislation to implement chapter II of the Patent Cooperation
Treaty. This legislation, if enacted, would authorize the United
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States to serve both as an International Preliminary Examinating
Authority and an elected Office under the treaty.

The Department of Commerce is attempting to develop legisla-
tion for simplifying and improving the patent and trademark laws.
Under study are measures to shorten the response time for trade-
mark applicants, to eliminate the requirement to verify petitions to
cancel a mark, and to amend the plant patent law to protect plant
parts.

Also under study is legislation for protecting original ornamental
designs. Under consideration is legislation patterned after the
Design Protection Act, H.R. 2985, introduced in the 98th Congress
by Mr. Moorhead.

Several laws enacted during the 98th Congress require imple-
menting regulations and procedures for them to be administered.
The Patent and Trademark Office has taken the needed steps.

Guidelines to implement title II of Public Law 98-417, the Drug
Price Competition and Patent Term Restoration Act of 1984, were
published in the Office’s Official Gazette on October 9, 1984. We
plan to publish regulations by late summer. To date 15 applications
for patent term extensions have been received. Of these, 11 have
been sent to the Secretary of Health and Human Services. The re-
mfgfining four are still under review in the Patent and Trademark
Office.

We are also involved, as this subcommittee knows, with the im-
plementation of the Semiconductor Chip Act of 1984. Section 902 of
this law authorizes the President to proclaim eligibility for protec-
tion under this law for a foreign mask work owner if that owner’s
home country provides equal or adequate protection for mask
works of U.S. origin. A request for the President to issue such a
proclamation has just been received from the United Kingdom and
is being considered.

Section 914 of the same law authorizes the Secretary of Com-
merce to determine on an interim basis the eligibility for protec-
tion of a mask work of foreign origin. A petition for protection has
been received from the Electronic Industries Association of Japan.
On the basis of information recently received from the Government
of Japan, we are planning to request comments and hold a hearing
on this petition in the near future.

The Federal Register of March 7, 1985, contains final rules of
practice needed to put into effect various requirements of Public
Law 98-622, the Patent Law Amendments Act of 1984, enacted on
November &, 1984,

Public Law 98-622 also permitted us to merge our Board of Ap-
peals and Board of Patent Interferences and to streamline our
patent interference practices. We published regulations to imple-
ment the changes in patent interference practice in the Federal
Register of December 12, 1984.

We have been involved in a number of activities affecting the
protection of patents and trademarks internationally. First and
foremost has been the 11-year effort to revise the Paris Convention
for the Protection of Industrial Property. The fourth session of the
Diplomatic Conference held in Geneva, Switzerland, from February
27 to March 23, 1984, was again attended by a strong U.S. delega-
tion. Not only did we have outstanding industry advisers with the
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delegation at all times, we were fortunate enough to have Mr.
Kindness from the subcommittee and Joe Wolfe, assistant minority
counsel for this subcommittee, as advisers.

Although an acceptable compromise had been developed during
the third session of the Conference in 1983, it could not be agreed
upon during the fourth session. In light of this stalemate, the Con-
ference recommended that the Assembly of the Paris Union con-
vene a fifth session of the Conference only after prospects for posi-
tive results were found. It also requested that the Assembly set up
machinery for consultations designed to achieve these results.

A consultative meeting has been set for June in Geneva. I have
just returned from a meeting in Munich, Germany, at which the
developed countries reviewed the position they will take at the con-
sultative meeting. I can report that the developed countries have
reaffirmed their previous position on articles 1, 5A, and 10 later de-
veloped during the last session of the Diplomatic Conference.

The Office has actively worked with other countries to improve
intellectual property protection available to U.S. nationals world-
wide. In the past year we have provided training and technical as-
sistance to 11 developing countries and the African Intellectual
Property Organization. Beginning in July of this year we are insti-
tuting a trial program to train officials from developing countries
who are working in the intellectual property field in an attempt to
raise their awareness of the need for effective protection of intellec-
tual property and to give them the necessary expertise to bring
this about.

Finally, we are very pleased that the People’s Republic of China
has adopted a patent law which will enter into force on April 1,
1985. We have helped China establish documentation centers in
Beijing and six other cities and have provided them with collec-
tions of U.S. patents to effectively implement this law.

That concludes my statement, Mr. Chairman. Before we go fur-
ther, I would like to say that I have with me at the table Mr. Brad-
ford Huther, who is the Assistant Commissioner for Finance and
Planning of the Patent and Trademark Office.

Mr. KasteNMEIER. Thank you very much, Commissioner Quigg,
for your statement. I am very pleased that the final note suggests
that we are gradually getting some universality with respect to in-
tellectual property involvement worldwide and continue to make
progress along that line. That is very reassuring.

We will want to pursue some matters in more depth, and my
feeling is, due to certain time constraints this morning, we would
like to explore a couple of issues with you through letter and re-
sponse, if you don’t mind.

Mr. Quica. Certainly.

Mr. KasteNnMEIER. | do have a couple of questions, but I would
first like to yield to the gentleman from Ohio, Mr. DeWine.

Mr. DEWINE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I just have a couple of
questions.

It is my understanding it has been the practice to turn back sur-
plus money to the Treasury. Is that mandated by statute or is that
an administrative decision?

Mr. Quica. That is not mandated by statute; it was an adminis-
trative decision.
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Mr. DEWINE. Could you share with us what the thinking was
behind that other than the fact that we have a huge federal deficit,
which is the obvious answer? Why was that not used to improved
the patent process and speed things up?

Mr. Quica. I must point out that the total budget for this year,
the budget authority plus the fees, is an increase over the budget of
1985 by some $16.9 million. This was brought about by the fact that
we will be increasing fees on October 1, and we anticipate that fee
increase will bring something like $33 million, and half of that off-
ietg the revenues that were transferred or deferred to the 1986

udget.

Mr. DEWINE. It is my understanding that the budget proposes to
cut about 140 positions from patent processing; is that correct?

Mr. Quice. That is correct.

Mr. DEWINE. Could you explain the justification for that?

Mr. QuicG. As we approach 1987 the work load of the Office is
going to go down. Rather than end up in 1987 and have a rather
large RIF take place, what we are attempting to do is to reduce our
staff as we feel we can while still maintaining a high concentration
on the quality of the product that we get out of the office.

Mr. DEWINE. Why is the work load going down?

Mr. Quicc. We have finally overcome the backlog that had been
building in the Patent and Trademark Office for many, many
years. Once we reach the pendency of 18 months by 1987, the work
load will be reduced to the levels of receipts.

Mr. DEWINE. The goal is 18 months?

Mr. Quica. Yes.

Mr. DEWINE. How was that arrived at?

Mr. Quiga. It was taken out of the air.

Mr. DEWINE. Well, that’s like a lot of our decisions we make in
Congress, too.

Mr. QuiGcG. It was an agreement that was made before I came
into government, but as I understand it, it was something that the
Secretary and the representative of the American Patent Law As-
sociation discussed, and at that time I think it was determined that
18 months would be probably the best period of time for pendency
of an application. That has become one of the goals of the Com-
merce Department and it was adopted by OMB and Congress as
the budgets were set.

Mr. DEWINE. Thank you.

Mr. KasTENMEIER. I thank my colleague for his statements.

One of the issues raised by a sister committee is your procure-
ment practices with respect to the employing of the device of ex-
change agreements rather than the regular procurement contract.
That seems to trouble certain members of the Government Oper-
ations Committee. I wonder if you could tell us currently what is
the policy or what is the practice of the PTO in that connection.

Mr. QuiGa. I think beginning April 1 the procurement practices
as mandated by law will be changed somewhat. At the time that
the exchange agreements were entered into it seemed to be the
best possible way for moving rapidly into automation of the Office.
I can remember myself what a terrible state the trademark search
files were in a few years ago. The sooner we can get to a place
where we are searching with a complete file, and this applies to
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trademarks as well as patents, the better quality product we are
going to be able to produce. So this was the background for the de-
cision to go the exchange route.

Mr. KasTENMEIER. And these exchange agreements enabled you
to more expeditiously reequip your office?

Mr. QuiGa. It was in effect a purchase of time.

Mr. KasTeNMEIER. Doubtless we will want to proceed to ask you
further questions on that score.

Mr. Quiga. I think, Mr. Chairman, I would ask Mr. Huther to
address your questions in that connection because he has been emi-
nently involved in that particular aspect all the way through.

Mr. KASTENMEIER. I gather Mr. Brooks, who regrettably cannot
be here today, is concerned that this is not a regular procurement
statutorily authorized procedure and that it is more expensive and
does not conform to normal procurement practices. However, as I
say, we will pursue the matter by letter, or perhaps Mr. Brooks
will want to pursue it himself. But I do take note of the fact that
that has been made an issue.

The second question on going into a new automated system is
public access to the public records of the Patent and Trademark
Office. My sparse understanding is that for trademarks you will be
innovating a system, if you have not already done so, which will
have an access charge to terminal points on an hourly basis or
some other basis. While trademarks are not as numerous in terms
of the overall business of the office, that is of concern to some also
because it clearly sets a precedent for employing similar charges
for access ultimately to patent users. The question is, has the office
analyzed this from not only a cost-benefit point of view as far as
operations of the office goes, but also as to whether there are statu-
tory or constitutional impediments in terms of making such
charges for what is really public information and which has been
more historically accessible without such costs?

Mr. Quice. We have investigated this to some extent, and it is
our belief that there is no statutory provision nor constitutional
provision which would prevent such charges.

Mr. KASTENMEIER. But you would concede there is a policy ques-
tion.

Mr. Quica. Policy questions, yes. I might preface my remarks by
saying no decision has been made in this connection as yet. We did
propose to the users of the system that in order to serve everybody
across the United States who might want to drop into the Patent
and Trademark Office and use the trademark or the patent system,
that we provide a certain number of search hours a year that
would be free of charge. This should cover the incidental things
that inventors might want to do. Beyond that, we have a group of
local users who are working for clients outside of this area. They
are earning money by the use of the system, and it was our feeling
that a user fee would be appropriate for that use in excess of the
free hours provided.

We still are awaiting some determination by the users as to what
their preference would be, whether they would like to go that way
or go the direction of having all fees raised so as to subsidize the
use o(ti those terminals by the local people. This still is to be deter-
mined.

©
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Mr. KasteNnMEIER. I appreciate that. Doubtless this will be an
issue for the subcommittee, and we will be in further touch with
you. As I say, I think at the bare minimum it is a policy issue. I
cannot say the committee has arrived at a position with respect to
those practices, but we will clearly want to hear from others. We
do regard this as one of the important crossroads to be reached in
terms of the effects of automation and a larger, more efficient
office.

In any event, I want to thank you for your appearance here this
morning, Mr. Quigg. We will expect to be in touch with you and
hopefully you will be appearing before us very likely as the con-
firmed Commissioner. We wish you the very best in that connec-
tion, Mr. Commissioner.

Mr. QuiGgG. Thanik ycu very much.

[The statement of Mr. Quigg follows:]
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STATEMENT OF
DONALD J. QUIGG

ACTING ASSISTANT SECRETARY AND
COMMISSIONER OF PATENTS AND TRADEMARKS

BEFORE THE

SUBCOMMITTEE ON COURTS, CIVi: IBERTIES
AND THE ADMINISTRATION OF JUSTICE
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY
U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

MARCH 21, 1985

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

I welcome this opportunity to appear before your Subcommittee
today. My prepared statement addresses three topies: (1) a
review of the status of our programs to upgrade the U.S.
Patent and Trademark Office to improve its service to indus-
try and inventors; (2) a summary of our activities affecting
the protection of patents and trademarks internationally; and
(3) an outline of our legislative activities.

Three years ago we reported to you that the Patent and
Trademark Office was not serving the needs of inventors and
industry adequately. Since then the Administration has made
a commitment to turn things around at the Patent and
Trademark Office through an aggressive three-point plan:
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o To reduce the average time it takes to get a
patent to 18 months by 1987 (Plan 18/87);

o To register trademarks in 13 months, with an
opinion on registrability being given an appli-
cant in three months by the end of 1985 (Plan
3/13); and

0 To take aggressive steps toward automation
of the Office by 1990.

The key to achieving these goals was to increase user fees to
realistic levels. With this Subcommittee's support, this was
accomplished with the enactment of Public Law 97-247 in
August 1982. This legislation not only increased the fees,
it also authorized the Office to use these fees together with
appropriated monies for the three-year period covering fiscal
years 1983 through 1985. Our legislative program for this
Congress includes a measure, about which I will comment
later, to authorize the Patent and Trademark Office programs
for the three-year period from FY 1986 through FY 1988.

P.L. 97-247 further provided that the statutory patent fees
can be adjusted administratively every three years to take
into account any inflation that may have occurred. We are
planning to publish a Notice of Proposed Rulemaking in the
Federal Register by the end of the month in order to adjust
all of our fees by October 1, 1985. Statutory patent fees
will be increased by 11.5%. This increase represents the

change in the Consumer Price Index for the past three years.
Trademark and service fees will be ad justed to recover
operating costs for the 1986-1988 cycle.
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Our FY 85 program level is $202,267,000 which is comprised
of an appropriation'of $101,631,000 and projected fee
receipts of $100,636,000. However, the Deficit Reduction
Act of 1984 reduced this amount by $1,472,000. We are in
the process of determining how we could best absorbd this
reduction. We are authorized 3,438 positions in the PTO for
this year.

The 1986 program level request for the Patent and Trademark
Office is $219,236,000, an increase of $16,969,000 over the
program level for 1985. With projected offsetting fee
receipts authorized by P.L. 97-247 of $118,504,000, and
$15,993,000 of accumulated excess patent and service fees
from the period 1983 through 1985, the 1986 appropriation
request represents less than 39% of our operating costs, or |
$84,739,000. This is a net decrease of $16,892,000 or 17%
when compared to the 1985 appropriation level. The 1986
program level calls for 3,408 positions or a decrease of 30
positions from 1985.

Plan 18/87 in Patents

We ended the growth in the backlog of pending patent applica-
tions in FY 1984 and are on schedule in our plans to reduce
the time it takes to get a patent to 18 months by 1987.

In FY 1984, we received 109,539 patent applications and
disposed of or completed work on 113,300. Production units,
a measure which we regard as a truer indicator of the work
performed by the Patent Examining Corps, reached 115,778 in
FY 1984. Production units are an average of the number of
first actions or first opinions on patentability (of which
there were 118,256 in FY 1984) and the number of disposals.
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The average pendency - the time it takes from filing to
either grant or abandonment -~ was 25.0 months at the end of
FY 1984 and is currently 24.6 months.

For FY 1985, we expect to receive 107,000 patent applica-
tions, although we can receive as many as 109,500 and still
meet our pendency targeté. We plan to produce 122,000 pro-
duction units comprised of 125,400 first actions and 118,600
disposals. We expect to reach a pendency of 23.2 months by
the end of this fiscal year.

We have hired 660 examiners over the past three years and
plan to hire an additional 200 examiners this year. This
will bring our total professional examining staff to over
1500. Hiring next year will be significantly reduced so that
our production will match the number of new applications once
we achieve our 18-month goal in 1987.

Plan 3/13 in Trademarks

Our second commitment is to give first opinions on the
registrability of trademarks in three months and to finally
dispose of them in 13 months in 1985. I am pleased to say
that we are on target and will achieve these goals this year.

In FY 1984, 61,480 trademark applications were filed and
82,130 disposals were achieved, including 45,475 registra-
tions. This year we expect to receive 62,500 trademark
applications. Through a combination of increased staff and
the use of overtime, we will, as I indicated, be rendering
first actions in three months and finally disposing of trade-
mark applications in 13 months by the end of this year. To
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reach these goals, we expect to produce 80,300 disposals and
64,600 registrations.

We have achieved a record high 105 lawyers who examine our
trademark applications. They are working in eight divisions

or "law offices." We have already initiated an effort to
balance the number of trademark personnel with projected filings
in order to maintain the pendency goal. A pilot paralegal
program will be established to assist in the trademark examining
function. The eight paralegal positions for this program will
replace an equali rnumber of attritions of trademark examiners.

Automating the Patent and Trademark Qffice

In the trademark area, the main automation effort is
expected to be completed this year. "T-Search," the system
that we will use for searching and retrieving information
about registrations and applications, is substantially
complete. We began using the system on a limited basis for
searching and retrieving the.,word portions of trademarks in
July 1984,

The part of the system for searching the design components of
trademarks is in the final stages of testing. We anticipate

that we will begin automated searching of design marks by the
beginning of FY 1986.

On April 2, 1985, we will publish the first Official Gazette
produced through in-house photocomposition capability.

Still under consideration is the fee that is to be charged the
public for access to the automated trademark systems. We are
meeting with the various concerned groups to find an accept-
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able approach to underwriting the’costs of providing such
access.

In the patent area, the PTO selected Planning Research
Corporation (PRC) as the systems contractor to develop and
install the "Automated Patent Search System (APS)." PRC is
being supported by Chemical Abstracts Service, a non-profit
arm of the American Chemical Society. Chemical Abstracts
brings to the partnership a sophisticated foundation in
search software development. The contract costs are expected
to be $13 million this fiscal year and are expected to total
$300 million over the next 20 years, if the PTO exercises all
of its options.

Initial testing of the system is expected to begin in July
1985 in Group 220, one of the 15 patent examining groups.
About one year later, the system will begin to be gradually
extended to the other examining groups. Subsequently, many of
the services provided to the PTO employees will be offered to
other users.

Again last year, our Office participated in a trilateral con-
ference with the European and Japanese Patent Offices. I am
pleased to report that we reached agreement on many important
issues including the general standards for exchanging data in
machine-readable form. We expect to start exchanging such
data by the middle of next year.

The APS system will have a number of improvements that are
essential to the continued effective operation of the PTO.
Perhaps the most important of these is assurance of the com-
pleteness of the search files. File integrity will greatly
improve the quality of the patents we issue and the trade-
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marks we register. This is an important step in achieving
our goal of providing the public with a first-class Patent
and Trademark Office.

Legislative Activities

On February 8, 1985, Secretary Baldrige forwarded to the
Congress proposed authorizing legislation for the Patent and
Trademark Office for fiscal years 1986-1988. Reduced patent
fees for small businesses, nonprorit organiza-ions zud inde-
pendent inventors as provided fo.r in P.L. 97-247, would be
continued. Fzea collected by the Patent and Trademark Office
and all appropriations provided to it would remalin available
without any fiscal year limitation, as also provided in P.L.
97-247.

On February 13, 1985, Secretary Baldrige forwarded to the
Congress legislation to implement Chapter II of the Patent
Cooperation Treaty (PCT). This legislation, if enaq}ed,
would authorize the United States to serve both as an
International Preliminary Examinatig# Authority and ;n
elected @ffice under the Jreaty.

By virtue of United States adherence to Chapter II, appli-
gents will be able to use an }hternational ;reliminary
Examination ﬂeport in deciding whether to proceed with
foreign filings. Adherence to Chapter II will also provide
inventors additional time for the payment of fees before the
application-enters the national application stage in the
various elected national offices.

The Department of Commerce is attempting to develop legisla-
tion for simplifying and improving the patent and trademark
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laws. Under study are measures to shorten the response
period for trademark applicants, to eliminate the require-
ment to verify petitions to cancel a mark, and to amend the
plant patent law to protect plant parts. With respect to
the proposal to protect plant parts, many commercially
valuable plants are bred mainly for their parts; e.g.,
fruits, cut flowers or foliage. Protection is now availatle
only for the entire plant, not for these parts. Patented
plants can be lawfully acquired in the United States, ther
taken abroad for reproduction. Since protection for plants
is often not available in foreign countries, plants can bs
propagated overseas and plant parts can be imported into the
United States without any compensation for the patent ownor.

Also under study is legislation for protecting original o-na-
mental designs. Under consideration is legislation pat-
terned after the Design Protection Act, H.R. 2985,

introduced in the 98th Congress by Mr. Moorhead.

Several laws enacted during the 98th Congress require imp e-
menting regulations and procedures for them to be admi-
nistered. The Patent and Trademark Office has taken the
needed steps.

Guidelines to implement Title II of P.L. 98-417, the "Dru-~
Price Competition and Patent Term Restoration Act of 1984."
were published in the Office's Officlal Gazette on October 9,
1984. We plan to publish regulations by late summer. To
date, 15 applications for patent term extensions have been
received. Of these, 11 have been sent to the Secretary o~
Health and Human Services. The remaining 4 are still und~r
review in the Patent and Trademark Office.
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We are also involved, as this Subcommittee knows, with the
implementation of the "Semiconductor Chip Act of 1984.n
Section 902 of this law authorizes the President to proclaim
eligibility for protection under this law for a foreign mask
work owner if that owner's home country provides equal or -
adequate protection for mask works of U.S. origin. A request
for th= President to issue such a proclamation has just been
received from the United Kingdom, and is being considered.

Section 914 of the same law authorizes the Secretary of
Commerce to determine on an interim basis the eligibility for
protection of a mask work of foreign origin. A petition for
protection may be made by a party or person as well as by a
government, and such a petition has been received from the
Electronic Industries Assocliation of Japan. On the basis of
information recently received from the Government of Japan,
we are planning to request comments and hold a hearing on
this petition in the near future.

The Federal Register of March 7, 1985, contains final rules
of practice needed to put into effect various requirements
of P.L. 98-622, the "Patent Law Amendments Act of 1984,n
enacted on November 8, 1984. These rules deal with such
matters as the definition of prior art in determining the

novelty of an invention developed in a corporate environment,
the definition of joint inventorship, the examination and
issuance of Statutory Invention Registrations, and various
provisions relating to applications filed under the Patent
Cooperation Treaty. P.L. 98-622 also permitted us to merge
our Board of Appeals and Board of Patent Interferences and to
streamline our patent interference practices. We published
regulations to implement the changes in patent interference
practice in the Federal Register of December 12, 1984,
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International Activities

We have been involved in a number of activities affecting the
protection of patents and trademarks internationally. First
and foremost has been the eleven-year effort to revise the
Paris Convention for the Protection of Industrial Property.
The Fourth Session of the Diplomatic Conference, held in
Geneva, Switzerl: ad, from February 27 to March 23, 1984, was
again attended by a strong U.S. delegation. Not only did we
have outstanding industry advisors with the delegation at all
times, we were fortunate enough to have Mr. Kindness from the
Subcommittee and Joe Wolfe, Assistant Minority Counsel for
this Subcommitee, as advisors.

As in the previous Session of the Conference, the United
States delegation approached the Fourth Session determined to
reach an acceptable compromise solution to the developing
countries' demands for the right to grant compulsory exclu-
sive licenses. Although an acceptable compromise had been
developed during the Third Session of the Conference in 1983,
it could not be agreed upon during the Fourth Session.
Similarly, no agreement could be reached among the three
groups of countries - developed, developing and socialist -
on other important topies of the revision efforts. These
include a new Article 10quater concerning protection for
geographical indications and the assimilation of inventors!'
certificates to patents in Article 1.

In light of this stalemate, the Conference recommended that
the Assembly of the Paris Union convene a Fifth Session of
the Conference only after prospects for positive results were
found. It also requested that the Assembly set up machinery
for consultations designed to achieve these results.
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A "Consultative Meeting" has been set for June in Geneva. I
have just returned from a meeting in Munich, Germany, at
which the developed countries reviewed the position they will
take at the "Consultative Meeting." I can report that the
developed countries have reaffirmed their previous position
on Articles 1, 5A and 10quater developed during the last
Session of the Diplomatf: Conference.

Bilateral cooperation between the Patent and Trademark office
and the European Patent Office has also continued in connec-
tion with the Patent Cooperation Treaty. I mentioned that we
have determined that it would be in the interests of U.S.
industry if the United States withdrew its reservation on
Chapter II of the Patent Cooperation Treaty. To this end, the
President requested the Senate's advice and consent to that
action on July 27, 1984. In order that the benefits of
Chapter II can be made available to U.S. industry as soon as
possible, we requested that the European Patent Office act as
an International Preliminary Examining Authority for U.S.
applicants until we can perform those functions. The European
Patent Office has agreed to do so and each year it will
examine up to 500 applications for which it also conducted the
international search. By 1987, the Patent and Trademark
Office will be in a position to shoulder this responsibility,
assuming,_of course, that Congress agrees to enact the
legislation submitted by Secretary Baldrige.

The Office has actively worked with other countries to
improve intellectual property protection available to U.S.
nationals worldwide. In the past year, we have provided
training and technical assistance to eleven developing
countries and the African Intellectual Property Organization.
Beginning in July of this year, we are instituting a trial
program to train offfcials from developing countrles who are
working in the intellectual property field in an attempt to
raise their awareness of the need for effective protection of
intellectual property and to give them the necessary exper-
tise to bring this about.

Finally, we are very pleased that the People's Rep ™ ic of
China has adopted a patent law which will enter in. ‘orce on
April 1, 1985. We have helped China establish documentation
centers in Beljing and six other cities and have provided
them with collections of United States patents to effectively
implement this law.
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Mr. KasTENMEIER. Next the chair would like to greet a very fa-
miliar face, Mr. Donald Banner. Since 1980 Mr. Banner has been
president of the Intellectual Property Owners, Inc. He has previ-
ously served as Commissioner of Patents himself, from 1978 to
1979, and he is partner in the law firm of Banner, Birch, McKie &
Beckett. He is also director of the Intellectual Property Division of
the graduate program at John Marshall Law School.

Mr. Banner, you are, of course, welcome before this committee,
and you may proceed as you wish.

TESTIMONY OF DONALD W. BANNER, PRESIDENT,
INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY OWNERS, INC.

Mr. BANNER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. We at IPO
would like to express our gratitude to you and the other members
of this committee for the opportunity to very briefly present our
views to you. We have a prepared statement, and if it is all right
with you, I would like to just hit some high points.

Mr. KasTeNMEIER. Without objection, your statement in its en-
tirety will appear in the record.

Mr. BANNER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

I understand we are in some tight time constraints, so I will skip
around a little bit and go quickly. Of course, if you have any ques-
tions, please feel free to ask them.

I will first of all point out that we are concerned about this de-
crease of $16.9 million, because we think that this could very well
impair the quality and timeliness of the work performed. The Of-
fice’s present budget also presents some very fundamental ques-
tions of policy, which you have already addressed.

We very well recall when the fees were increased. It was our un-
derstanding that was to give us urgently needed resources, as the
then Commissioner said, to improve the Patent and Trademark
Office. We think that the cuts that we have here are quite incon-
sistent with providing urgently needed resources. For example, we
are going to take $16 million that we have accumulated in the past
few years in excess fees and reduce the public appropriation by
that amount. That is very interesting. Because if you look at the
figure for how much the public appropriation will have to be, for
the following year, it will have to be increased over 30 percent to
bring it up to a level at which the current programs of the Patent
and Trademark Office are possible. We don’t think that is very
realistic.

We think that the budget document itself has some very interest-
ing points that merit comment. The number of pending patent ap-
peals is going to go up 30 percent; the number of trademark pend-
ing contested cases is going to go up 64 percent. These are figures
from the budget document itself.

We notice that the payment for administrative services, that is,
for taking care of things inside the Office, is going to be cut.

IPO conducted a survey about a year and a half ago of the users
of the system, and 34 percent said that the ability of the Office to
control its own papers was poor. Yet, we are to cut that further.

One of the important things that is totally overlooked is the
quality issue. The Department of Commerce has stated three goals:
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The 18-month patent examining goal, the trademark registration
goal, and automating the Patent and Trademark Office. We are in
favor of all those things. But there was a very interesting thing in
our survey. The most important thing to the users of the system
isn’t even included in those three, and that is to improve the qual-
ity of patent examinations.

There are three things you have to do to examine a patent appli-
cation. One, you have to have 4 library that is complete; two, you
have to have a trained examiner who can look at the library and
understand what he is looking at; and three, he has to have enough
time to spend looking at the library and comparing it with the ap-
plication that is in front of him. We are spending a lot of time and
money, hundreds of millions possibly, in fixing up the library, but
those other two important legs of the three-legged stool seem to be
overlooked, and we all know what happens when you neglect one
or two legs of the three-legged stool.

Interestingly enough, in that survey I told you about that IPO
conducted, the shortening of pendency of patent applications was
ranked by users of the system sixth in priority out of a possible
seven. Of course the top two had to do with fixing up the quality of
the patent searching system.

It is a very interesting point that only 17 percent of the people
that we asked with respect to confidence in the patent system said
it was strong. There is something wrong there.

Mr. KasTeNMEIER. If I may interrupt, I am interested in this
analysis. You further go on to say that the number of patents in
terms of applications has increased; the pendency has decreased;
the perception of the patent is that the patents may be weaker. As
you know, Mr. Banner, we have mightily tried to strengthen the
American patent through a series of statutory devices designed to
strengthen the American patent. Yet, you make a very compelling
case that even though we want to achieve expedition and efficiency
we may be sacrificing the ultimate quality of the patent itself in
the process.

Mr. BANNER. There is more to be done, sir. We've made some
very substantial progress. The subcommittee is primarily responsi-
ble for a great deal of that. We aren’t finished with this job at all,
however. This isn’t the time to start relaxing; we've got a lot to do.

In this budget, for example, there isn’t anything we can see that
improves the quality of patent examination. As a matter of fact, we
think the time involved per examiner on an application is going to
decrease, not increase.

The OTA study, to which I make reference in my statement,
noted that in 1960, 81.4 patent applications were issued or aban-
doned per patent examiner; in 1981 the figure was 101.8.

There is the matter of patents missing. We feel that the patent
file should be kept in excellent order, because otherwise with the
25 million documents there you don’t know what you are looking
at after a while if you don’t keep it up to date. It has to be kept up
to date even though in the future we are going to automate it.
There is just no other way we know about to do it.

Going to the issue of libraries, there are twec libraries in the
Patent and Trademark Office, the trademark library and the
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patent library. The present budget eliminates the trademark li-
brary; there is no money, no people, no nothing.
. We also noticed a rather criptic message in the June 14, 1984

Federal Register that says that after we get the patent records
automated they are going to charge for that, too. We don’t think
that is a very wise idea. We think very strongly that the patent
and trademark libraries benefit the public at large. This has been
the traditional approach we have used all the years that we have
had such systems in the United States. We don’t think there
should be change through some kind of a back-door approach.

I pointed out reasons why it is important to have this access. One
of the things I want to mention particularly with respect to pat-
ents. The patent library is there, by the way, because of the consti-
tutional reason for the patent system, to promote the progress of
the useful arts. That library is not only used for patent applicants;
people do go there to see if they can get a patent on something; the
public does use it for that. I have personally taken engineers there
many times over the years to look at what the art was, what the
science was in a certain area, because they wanted to move into it
and I wanted them to see what the background was. This is what it
is there for. When one wants to put a product on the market, how
do you know if you are infringing somebody’'s patent? That is
where you go to find out. That has nothing to do with filing a
patent application. It may also incidentally relate to that, but that
is not what an infringement search is.

We understood that the Congress felt, as we do, that those search
rooms should be public. We have quoted from the hearings from
the last time we went through this issue. We want to particularly
stress that we think maintaining the present level of appropria-
tions for the Office is very important. We pointed out many rea-
sons why this must be. There is a philosophy which says the entire
cost of operating the Office should be paid by users. I have already
pointed out some reasons why we don’t think that makes any
sense.

But we think there are some other fundamental issues to which
we would invite your attention. Are we going to have the Copy-
right Office charge for access to its files? Are they going to be fee-
oriented as well? Are we going to have the Library of Congress
charge fees? Can people not get in there until they pay fees, pay
some entrance fee to go in the door? What about the Federal
courts? Is the Federal court system one for which those in civil liti-
gation should pay the entire cost? We think that is rather unwise.

I think I have used up all the time that I have. I thank you for
the opportunity to discuss it. We have suggested some ways in
which the funds could be used to keep the Patent and Trademark
Office improving its quality.

We thank you for this opportunity to be here today.

Mr. KasteENMEIER. We thank you for so well summarizing your
position and that of the Intellectual Property Owners organization.

I take it that when Commissioner Quigg says the program level
will increase from $202 million to $219 million you feel that that is
not adequate, that the decrease of $16.9 million in terms of appro-
priation should not be reduced but should be put back into the pro-
gram so that the level of spending would be $236 million. Is that
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your point of view, that at least the appropriations level ought to
remain level?

Mr. BANNER. Exactly. That is our view, yes, sir. .
Mr. KASTENMEIER. We heard, of course, that the Patent and
Trademark Office had not made a final decision with respect to po-
tentially charging access fees with reference to trademarks and
possibly for patents. However, they are considering arrangements
wherein there would be free time accorded individuals and beyond
a certain point there would be an access fee charged. Do you feel
there is any area of accommodation there which would be agree-
able to patent or trademark attorneys or others interested in pat-

ents and trademarks?

Mr. BANNER. Mr. Chairman, I don’t know how that could work; I
don’t know how it would give free time to you or to your organiza-
tion and to some other group. How would one do that? For exam-
ple, if you had a multidivision company, entirely different prod-
ucts, which is not uncommon in the American scene, how do you
split this up? Do you divide it by divisions? Do you divide it by
product line? Do you divide it by people? I don’t know how you
would do that. How would you make free time available to go to
the Library of Congress? Who would go? How do you do that?

Maybe there is a way to do it. I'm not saying it is impossible; I
just don’t understand it. I don’t think it is a very sound approach
as I understand it.

Mr. KasteNMEIER. Would you agree that it is a policy question?
Currently it would not be a violation of a constitutional or statuto-
ry restriction. We are talking about a policy matter only in terms
of access?

Mr. BANNER. I think it is a policy matter. I don’t know that
there is a constitutional involvement. As I said, the reason for the
patent system in the Constitution is to promote the progress of the
useful arts, and that suggests to me that this technical information
should be widely dispersed among the people of the United States.
I don’t see any other reason to do it.

Mr. KasteNMEIER. I would like to yield to my colleague, the gen-
tleman from Ohio.

Mr. DEWINE. Thank you.

Being new in this area and not having all the benefit of the
years of testimony that this committee has heard, I am going to
ask a real basic question and I would like you to comment on it if
you could. How in the world do you get to a situation where you
have s0 many of the references that are either lost or misplaced
when you do a search? How does that mechanically happen?

Mr. BANNER. It mechanically happens in a variety of ways. As I
said in my testimony and my paper here, there are over 100,000
different classifications. When people take the physical patent out
of those places, one, while it is out somebody else can’t find it
there; two, if it is placed in the wrong place when it is returned
because of poor clerical help, nobody is going to find it there prob-
ably for years; three, if you don’t recheck the files to physically de-
termine what should be there by comparing the paper patents with
the list of what should be there, if you don’t do that. vou are going
to have troubles.
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What one does, for example, in an infringement search, if it is
going to be very carefully done, is you take the list of all the pat-
ents that are supposed to be in this particular classification, and as
you search you look to see if that patent is there. It can be done,
but it is not done by the Patent and Trademark Office and has not
been done for some time because of the fact that they had inad-
equate funding.

Mr. DEWINE. Are some of these actually permanently lost? Do
people just actually walk off with them?

Mr. BANNER. Sometimes people walk off with them. There is a
provision in the public search room for checking to see if people
steal them.

Mr. DEWINE. I wondered what the security was.

Mr. BanNER. How effective it is? I don’t suppose anybody knows.
I suggest to you, sir, that the matter of misfiling or not getting it
back in time is equally important.

Mr. KasTeNMEIER. | might suggest to my colleague there is an
inspector general’s report affecting security in the Patent and
Trademark Office, if you would like to avail yourself of it. The
report that gives the detailed assessment of the status of the
Patent and Trademark Office with respect to questions of security.

Mr. DEWINE. I just have one more question, Mr. Chairman.

You mentioned that the people you represent don't list as a high
priority the pendency. I think you said sixth out of the seven on
the list. Irrespective of that comment, would you agree with the
previous witness that 18 months is the optimum? Is that the goal?
Is that a correct goal? I know it is the goal, but is that what the
goal should be?

Mr. BANNER. If I had no other considerations 18 months would
be a good idea; it would help a lot of people. As a number I think it
is a reasonable number, but if I have to subordinate quality to the
achievement of that number, then I don’t think it is reasonable. I
would rather have it take longer and do a better job.

Mr. DEWINE. Could you briefly comment on what effect it has on
the public as far as a public policy question. Maybe not as a paro-
chial interest, but a public policy issue about two things. One, the
pendency: Does it make any difference how long it takes, whatever
our arbitrary number is? Two, about the validity or the quality of
the work that is done.

Mr. BANNER. Very obviously, if you are a patent examiner and
you have an application in front of you and you want to make ev-
erybody happy by doing something and getting it out of the Office,
the easiest thing you can do is issue it. It doesn’t get appealed, it
doesn’t get anything. It just flies out there into the big world. I
don't say that is done; I'm just talking about how quickly it can be
disposed of, how quickly we can get these disposal numbers up.
What would happen if you did that? Out there in the economy of
the United States for the next 17 years would be a Government
grant by which the owner could exclude others from making, using
or selling that subject matter for that period of time.

I don’t think it is a good idea, and neither do the members of
IPO, to have invalid patents. I don’t think it is really good for the
person who owns the patent, because he makes false assumptions; I
certainly don’t think it is good for the economy to be cluttered up
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by patents which shouldn’t be there, which don’t meet the statuto-
ry test set by Congress. These are balanced items.

Mr. DEWINE. What about the time question? Should the public
be concerned about that?

Mr. BANNER. The time question can be important, because many
people need to get the patent issued in a hurry, particularly small-
er manufacturers, smaller individuals. It is important because it
does create prior art effect with respect to foreign people, that is,
prior art to foreign people in foreign countries, particularly after it
issues in the United States, not during its pendency. So there are
very important reasons why it should be there rapidly, if 18
months is rapid in that sense. It is important to do that. I agree
with that. But it should not be done at the expense of what is the
real thrust of the patent system, that is to say, issuing patents that
we have reasonable confidence are valid.

Mr. DEWINE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. KAsTENMEIER. Thank you, Mr. Banner, for your presentation
this morning. As usual it is excellent. We always enjoy hearing
from you.

Mr. BANNER. Thank you.

[The statement of Mr. Banner follows:]
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I am appearing here today on behalf of Intellectual Property
Quners, Inc. (IPO). We appreciate this opportunity to present IPO's
views on the Patent and Trademark Office an& the legislation to
authorize appropriations for the Office.

IPO is a nonprofit association whose members own patents,
trademarks, and copvrights. Our members include large corporations,
small businesses, universities, and individuals. They are
responsible for a significant portion of the research and development
conducted in the United States, and pay a significant portion of the
fees which are collected by the Patent and Trademark Office.

IPO therefore is interested in having the Office operate as
effectively as possible, to provide maximum incentives for innovation
and investment. At the outset [ want to stress that the Office has a
dedicated and capable staff of emplovees who have worked diligently
over the years to improve the Office's operations. We are grateful
for their efforts. They have accomplished a great deal while often

working with inadequate resources.
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INTRODUCTION

H.R. , the bill to authorize appropriations for the Patent
and Trademark Office, would give authority for appropriations of
$84,739,000 for Fiscal Year 1986. This is a decrease of $16.9
million from the Office's 1985 appfoptiations of $101.6 million. We
believe this proposed $16.9 million cut in public support for the
Office is a false ecornomy. It will impair the quality and timeliness
of the work performed by the Office, thereby weaKening the
encouragement for innovation and investment which the patent and
trademark systems are supposed to give.

The proposed cut is unwise, first, because it will prevent the
Office from doing its work in a timely fashion.

Second, and even more important, it will adversely affect the
quality of examination of patent applications.

Third, the Office's plan to eliminate appropriated funds for
operating the patent and trademark search libraries is contrary to
the intent of the 1980 and 1982 fee laws and raises fundamental
questions about the government's policy on making official records
accessible to members of the public.

I would like to explain each of these points in more detail.

BASIS FOR VIEWS EXPRESSED
Our conclusions about the Patent and Trademark Office budget are
based upon our analysis of the 83 page budget document which is dated

January 1985 and entitled 1986 Budget Submission to the Congress'.
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Page numbers in our statement refer to pages of that document, and
references in our statement to the "budget' refer to that document.
One of our main sources of information about the views of IPO
members is a survey which IPO conducted in the fall of 1983. The
survey posed 31 questions about operations at the Patent and
Trademark Office. The survey was mailed to patent owners throughout
the United States. The questions covered general and specific
matters concerning the Office's priorities, patent examining, other
patent-related services, and appellate and legal affairs. One
hundred forty-two companies and individuals responded to the survey.
Most of the respondents were large and medium size corporations.

Our statement also cites two studies of the Patent and Trademark
Office that have been conducted by other organizations: (1) a 1984
report by the Congressional Office of Technology Assessment entitled
"Patents and the Commercialization of New Technology'"; and (2) a
1979 report by the Advisory Committee on Industrial Innovation of the
Carter Administration's domestic policy review.

In‘addition, we cite an interview of former Commissioner Gerald
J. Mossinghoff. Mr. Mossinghoff was interviewed by the Bureau of
National Affairs, Inc. The interview is published in the Patent,

Trademark, and Copyright Journal of March 7, 1985.

BACKGROUND RE 1980 AND 1982 FEE LAWS
We believe the proposed $16.9 million cut is inconsistent with
what Congress intended when it enacted the 1980 and 1982 Patent and
Trademark Office fee laws, public laws 96-517 and 97-247. The

history of those laws indicates that Congress intended for certain

48-523 0—85——2
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functions of the Office to continue to be supported by appropriated
funds.

It was envisioned that the revenue raised by higher fees would
be used to make major improvements in thé Office's operations, which
for many years had been under-funded and, many observers felt,
neglected. When former Commissioner Mossinghoff testified before
this subcommittee in March 1982, he said a principal purpose of the
legislation was '"to double the fee-recovery ratios... for patent and
;rademark processing in order to provide urgently needed resources to
the PTO for Fiscal Year 1983 and subsequent years..."

It was planned that the share of Office expenses supported by
appropriations would decrease gradually as the new fees for
maintaining patents in force began to produce revenue, and that there
would always be appropriations to support some functions of the
Office. The Administration is proposing to reduce the level of
public support for the Office faster and further than was envisioned.

The Administration is proposing to use extra fee income to
reduce the level of appropriations rather than to meet the urgent
needs of the Office. The Appropriated funds are being reduced by
using $16 million of "excess'" fees that have accumulated in the three
years of operation under public law 97-247. The budget does not
acknowledge that the higher than estimated fee income over the past
three vears has been caused by higher than estimated demands for
services from the public.

Moreover, if all of the fee reserves accumulated over the last
three years are used in 1986, it will be necessary in 1987 either to

increase the public support for the Office or to make drastic cuts in
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PTO programs, because there will not be another $16 million of fee
reserves to draw on in the 1987. It is difficult for us to imagine
the level of public support being increased for 1987 if it is reduced

for 1986.

TIMELINESS OF THE OFFICE'S WORK

The proposed level of public support of $84.7 million for 1986
clearly does not pfovide enough funds to ensure timeliness of all of
the services provided by the Office.

To begin with, the budget's projections for the number of patent
applications which will be filed in 1985 and 1986 are unrealistically
low (p. 21). The budget predicts 107,000 applications filed in each
vear, even though the number filed in 1984 was 109,539 and the recent
trend in filings seems to be upward. Substantial extra money will be
needed just to handle the extra applications which will be filed.

In addition, the budget reveals that the delays in deciding
appeals from decisions made by the Office's patent and trademark
examiners, which already are at unacceptable levels, will increase
sharply during 1986. In the case of patent processing, the budget
states that one of the Office's objectives is to "provide prompt and
efficient services to the public, including the adjudication of
motions before PTO's Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences" (p.
20). The numbers in the budget show, however, that patent appeals
awaiting a decision will increase to 7,700 at the end of 1986, up
from about 5,900 at the end of 1984 (p. 21). That is a 30 percent

increase.
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In the case of trademark processing, the budget says an
objective is to maintain the "achievements of 1984 and 1985",
including "the reduced Trademark Trial and Appeal Board adjudication
period of 12 weeks" (p. 32). The numbers show, however, that
contested cases before the Trademark Trial and Appeal Board will rise
from over 4,300 in 1984 to over 7,100 in 1986 (p. 33). That is a 64
percent increase.

The budget also reveals that a $697,000 cut is being made in the
Office's administrative services as a part of what is called a 10
percent across the board "administrative cost savings' (p. 3). The
"Administrative Services' item in the Office's budget includes such
services as maintaining official records for inspection by the
public, performing the initial clerical screening of patent and
trademark applications, operating the internal mail and messenger
system, providing personnel services, and the like. The 10 percent
cut appears.to be entirely arbitrary.

At that time of IPQ's 1983 survey of patent owners, their
opinion of the level of administrative services provided by the
Office was not good. Of those expressing an opinion about the
Office's internal mail delivery system, virtually all said it was
poor or fair. With regard to the Office's ability to locate
application paper; and other records, 34 percent said poor and 52
percent said fair.

It is true that improvements have been made in administrative
services more recently. If the proposed cuts are made, however, it
seems to us certain that we will be back to the traditional level of

mediocrity in the Office's administrative services.
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It appears to us that the Office has no,flgﬁ}bidity to shift
funds to administrative services from other areas. When asked by the
House Appropriations Subcommittee on March 11, acting Cémmissioner
Quigg confirmed that the Office is being expected to '"absorb' the 3
1/2 percent pay increase received by government employees this year.
This will cost the Office several million dollars. This hidden
budget cut for 1985, if the Appropriations Committee goes along with
it, and we hope they will not, is likely to adversely affect the
Office's services. '

We are in favor of improving the productivity of government
agencies, but we doubt that any major productivity improvements can
be made at the Office unless it would be as a part of government-wide
changes in management and personnel practices. For years budget cuts
at the Office have been justified on the ground that productivity can

be improved, but the result almost always has been decreased service.

IMPROVED QUALITY OF PATENT EXAMINING
During his testimony before the House Appropriations
Subcommittee, Acting Commissioner Quigg reiterated the commitment of
the Department of Commerce to continuing its efforts to achieve the

three major goals that it has announced. Commissioner Quigg stated

as follows:

"The Department is committed to continuing the effort to make
the PTO a first-class operation in all respects, based on the
following three-point program:

"o To reduce the average time it takes to get a patent to
18 months by FY 1987 (Plan 18/87).
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o To register trademarks in 13 months, with a first
opinion on registrability given in three months
(Plan 3/13).

o To automate the Patent and Trademark Office by 1990."

Although we agree with these objectives of reducing ''pendency"
time and automating the Office, the item which we believe should be
the Office's single highest priority is not even in the 3-point
program. The highest priority should be to improve the quality of
patent examining.

Examining does little good if the examiners fail to find the
most relevant earlier technology when they conduct searches, or fail
to evaluate patent applications carefully for compliance with the
applicable laws and regulations.

I like to make an analogy with the support needed to hold up a
three-legged stool. The three legs needed to hold up quality of
patent examining are: 1) a complete and accessible search file of
prior patents and technical literature; 2) a corps of capable and
well trained examiners; and 3) adequate time for the examiner to
examine each case. If any one of the three legs is too weak, the
stool will collapse. The Patent and Trademark Office with its
program for automating the patent search file by 1990 is
strengthening only one leg -- and it will not be stronger for at
least 5 more years. The other legs should not be ignored while tens
of millions are being spent to strengthen one leg.

IPO's 1983 survey of patent owners elicited several opinions
about the quality of patent examining and the Office's priorities.
The survey asked patent owners to rank in priority seven possible

improvements in PTO operations.
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"o To register trademarks in 13 months, with a first
opinion on registrability given in three months
(Plan 3/13).

"o To automate the Patent and Trademark Office by 1990."

Although we agree with these objectives of reducing 'pendency"
time and automating the Office, the item which we believe should be
the Office's single highest priority is not even in the 3-point
program. The highest priority should be to improve the quality of
patent examining.

Examining does little good if the examiners fail to find the
most relevant earlier technology when they conduct searches, or fail
to evaluate patent applications carefully for compliance with the
applicable laws and regulations.

I like to make an analogy with the support needed to hold up a
three-legged stool. The thfee legs needed to hold up quality of
patent examining are: 1) a complete and accessible search file of
prior patents and technical literature; 2) a corps of capable and
well trained examiners; and 3) adequate time for the examiner to
examine each case. If any one of the three legs is too weak, the
stool will collapse. The Patent and Trademark Office with its
program for automating the patent search file by 1990 is
strengthening only one leg -- and it will not be stronger for at
least 5 more years. The other legs should not be ignored while tens
of millions are being spent to strengthen one leg.

IPO's 1983 survey of patent owners elicited several opinions
about the quality of patent examining and the Office's priorities.
The survey asked patent owners to rank in priority seven possible

improvements in PTO operations.
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It was surprising to some people that the item ranked highest
was to improve the quality of searches made by examiners in paper
search files. Ranked second was to improve quality of examination
apart from searches. Automating search files placed third. Shortening
the average pendency time of patent applications to 18 months was
rated a lowly sixth out of seven.

The respondents also expressed a number of other opinions about
patent examining.

They were asked, "What degree of confidence do you have that
patents issued to you by the PTO are valid?" Sixty-eight percent said
"moderate'. Only 17 percent said 'strong'".

They were asked, "Would it be cost effective for the PTO to
change the amount of time and money it spends examining the average
patent application?" Forty-six percent said more time and money
should be spent. Only one percent said less time and money should be
spent.

The reliability of issued patents, of course, cannot be measured
with any great precision. The Congress has taken several important
steps in recent years to improve the reliability ;f patents and the
public confidence in patents. This subcommittee should be commended
for the attention it has paid to this topic. The improvements have
been substantial. For example, the 1982 legislat{on giving exclusive
jurisdiction of patent cases at the appellate level to the U.S. Court
of Appeals for the Federal Circuit seems to be improving the
uniformity and certainty of patent law. The legislation enacted in
1984 to improve various provisions of the patent code also was a

major accomplishment. The 1980 legislation which established a
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.,-=2m for reexamining patents in the Patent and Trademark Office has
been useful.

Nevertheless, the fact that a large number of patent owners in
the fall of 1983 had only "moderate'" confidence in the patents issued
by the Patent and Trademark Office is cause for serious concern. We
doubt that the level of confidence by patent owners has changed
significantly since that time. If the companies and inventors in
America who are inventing and investing in new technology do not have
confidence that patents issued by the Office are reliable, the patent
system cannot do its job effectively.

The Patent and Trademark Office's budget for 1986 is doing
nothing to improve the quality of patent examining except for the
long term project for automating the search files by 1990. In fact
the Office's 1986 budget actually decreases the time available to
patent examiners to examine applications. The budget proposes to cut
140 positions from patent processing. The explanation in the budget
is as follows:

"This staffing reduction is possible due to increased examiner
productivity, which has emerged in the past 12 months as a result
of both the enhanced awards program and unexpectedly high
productivity from new examiners (p. 23).

This says to us that from now on the examiners are going to be
spending fewer hours examining each application. Certainly it is a
good management practice to give cash awards to employees for
superior work. The Office for many years has given cash awards to
examiners, and recently has expanded its awards program. But the
awards are given almost exclusively for quantity of production.

Awards for superior quality of work are virtually non-existent.



The OTA study reported, "...an increasing percentage of
examiners are meeting or exceeding their production goals.... The
practical effect of production goals is to increase the importance of
the time factor in the examiner's work.'" According to the OTA study,
in 1960, 81.4 patent‘applications were issued or abandoned per patent
examiner; in 1981 that figure was 101.8.

The OTA report went on to say, “The system inherently awards
shortcuts. ...The importance of production goals in the relations
between the union and the management of the Office has tended to
entrench the production goal system in the operation of the Office."

There is some evidence that over time it may have become easier
to get a patent from the Patent and Trademark Office. In 1929 the
Officé apparently was issuing as patents approximately 50 percent of
the patent applications which were filed. In the period from 1955 to
1964 the percentage issued was around 62 percent. In more recent
years it has been around 67 percent. If the time spent on each
application is reduced, will the percentage issued increase further?

The budget counts on the '"increased examiner productivity', but
we are skeptical of whether the Office has discovered any new ways
for examiners to do their work significantly faster or smarter.
Under a system in which examiners are constantly rewarded financially
for quantity and are never rewarded for quality, quantity will
continue to increase. There is almost no limit to how fast examiners
can issue patents if enough shortcuts are taken. An examiner can
complete the paperwork to issue a patent in 5 minutes. The 1979
domestic policy review study recommended increasing the time

available to patent examiners for conducting searches.
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The budget also reveals that the Office is cutting back on the
amount of funds spent for periodicals and pamphlets used in
excmining. The budget says, "...periodicals and pamphlets are
essential in the patent and trademark examination process." The
budget reveals, however, that the Office has cut back by over one
third the amount spent for periodicals this year and proposes a
similar level of expenditures for 1986 (p. 83).

According to the pub%ished interview with former Commissioner
Mossinghoff, the Office is having increasing difficulty in recruiting
new examiners. The Office of Personnel Management is not allowing
the Patent and Trademark Office to pay starting salaries to examiners
as high as the Office feels it needs in order to attract capable
examiners, even though OPM has authority to allow the higher
salaries. We suggest that the Subcommittee might wish to look into
this matter. The OTA study observed, 'One key to achieving a high
quality patent examiner staff is the ability to attract qualified
individuals to become patent examiners. This has been impeded by a
variety of factors, some generally applicable to the entire
government ‘and some unique to the patent examining operation.”

In the interview Mr. Mossinghoff also said, '"One of the real
scandals of the Patent Office... is that 7 percent of our references
that the examiners must look through are either missing or misfiled."
We agree.

The paper search file cannot be allowed to deteriorate on the
assumption that it will not be needed much longer. The paper search
file cannot be scrapped instantly when the automated system is

completed. Even if it could be, the Office will issue thousands of
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invalid patents in the next five years if the paper search file is
allowed to deteriorate further.

We believe the subject matter classification system for the
manual paper search file is seriously in need of attention. The
massive paper search file contains some 25,000,000 documents. They
are broken down by subject matter by an intricate classification
system of some 100,000 classes and subclasses.

If the classification system is not continually updated to keep
pace with changing technology, the search file becomes unusable.
When the automated system is available, the patent subject matter
classification will still be needed. Reclassification is a task to
which extra effort could be devoted if the size of the examining
operation was not being reduced by 140 positioﬁs.

For all of these reasons, we urge that the size of the examining
staff should not be cut back. If the objective is to create a first
class Office, it makes no sense to reduce the size of the patent
examining corps the very next year after an expansion program to
increase the size of the examining corps has been completed.

PUBLIC ACCESS TO PATENT AND TRADEMARK INFORMATION

IPO is strongly in favor of automating the Office's patent and
trademark search files. We believe that by adapting modern computer
technology the Office can greatly improve the usefulness and
reliability of the search files.

Unfortunately the Office is taking automation of the search
files as an excuse to charge the public for access to information in

the patent and trademark search libraries that has been available to
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the public free of charge since the beginning of the fede?al‘ﬁatéﬁt
system in 1790 and the federal trademark system in 1870.

The budget states that the new automated trademark search
library will be totally supported by special user fees (p. 41). The
Office has proposed fees of at least $40 per hour. The budget also
calls for eliminating the trademark paper search file, for a savings
of $322,000, although the Office apparently now has decided that
problems encountered with the automated system have made it
impossible to eliminate the paper search file any time soon. The
budget gives no indication of where the funds will come from to
support the paper trademark search file during 1986.

We are equally concerned about a notice published in the Federal
Register on June 14, 1984, in which the Office announced a proposed
policy of charging the public for access to U.S. patent records in
the patent search library, after the patent records become
automated a few years from now. We are not aware of any plans to
charge for access to the paper patent search files in the meantime.

We are opposed to charging for access to public records in the
patent and trademark search libraries at the Office. It is a
traditional policy of government agencies to make official records
available for inspection by the public at the agency's offices free
of charge. Having patent and trademark records available to the
public benefits the public at large.

Numerous federal agencies operate specialized libraries which
are open to the public. Several agencies are now automating their
records. We have not heard of other federal agencies charging the

public a fee to inspect public records, whether in paper or automated
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form. The Copyright. Office, the agency with records most similar to
those at the Patent and Trademark Office, does not charge for access
to its automated system.

The legislative history of the Lanham Act shows that one of the
main purposes of the federal trademark law is to protect the
consuming public from confusion. A large number of searches that are
conducted in the search room result in marks not being adopted,
because a conflict is found to exist with marks already registered.
The general public benefits from having businesses not adopt marks
which later will cause confusion of consumers. By making it easier
to check for conflicts when adopting new marks, the Lanham Act
facilitates investment in néw products which bear new marks.

For many years the Lanham Act has put everyone on notice of the
existence of federally registered marks by operation of law. In
addition, the Trademark Counterfeiting Act of 1984 now imposes
criminal liability for counterfeiting of registered marks. By
charging to inspect trademark records, we would be charging citizens
for the privilege of inspecting records of trademarks they are
expected to know about, and records which could govern whether they
might be subject to fine or imprisonment.

It is not correct that the search room is used mainly by
individuals who spend nearly full time conducting trademark searches.
A survey conducted by the Patent and Trademark Office in 1983 showed
that 48 percent of the users of the trademark search room were called
"infrequent users'" -- that is, individuals who used the search room
fewer than three times a week. The infrequent users of the search

room include searchers who have never before conducted a search.
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These include small businesses who conduct their own investigations
in the search room instead of hiring an attorney or professional
searcher to conduct the search for them.

The patent search room in Crystal City contains one of the
world's largest collections of technical literature. It is a great
teaching library. It is used by hundreds of members of the public
each day, for many kinds of searches. Even though the automated
patent system for which charges are planned is still some years away,
we hope the idea of charging the public for access to patent records
can be put to rest now. Is the Federal government going to begin
charging admission to all of its libraries? .

IPO believes that charging fees for access to patent and
trademark records is contrary to the intent of Congress as expressed
in the legislative history of public laws 96-517 and 97-247, enacted
in 1980 and 1982 respectively.

The 1980 and 1982 laws increased patent and trademark fees
substantially and gave the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks
added discretion to institute and increase certain fees through
rulemaking. We believe, however, that Congreés intended that the
entire cost of the search room should be supported by general
taxpayer revenues and that no fees would be charged to support the
cost of the search room. The House Judiciary Committee report on the
1980 law makes clear that Congress considered certain costs of
operating the PTO to confer a general public benefit. The Committee
report stated:

The Committee...supports the premise that patent applicants

and those seeking to register trademarks should bear a
significant share of the cost of operating the PTO by the
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payment of fees. However, the committee has made certain
amendments to the formula which empowers the Commissioner to
set these fees. Certain costs of operating the PTO confer no
direct benefit on applicants but rather go to meet the
responsibility of the Federal Government to have a PTO in
order to execute the law. For example, the cost of executive
direction and administration of the office, including the
Office of the Commissioner and certain agency offices involved
with public information, legislation, international affairs
and technology assessment. Maintaining the public search room
confers a general public benefit, as does the maintenance of
the patent files in depository libraries. The contribution to
the World Intellectual Property Organization relative to the
Patent Cooperation Treaty is a treaty obligation. These costs
should be paid for entirely from appropriated funds.

(Emphasis added.)

We take the committee's reference to '"search room'" to be a
shorthand term covering both the trademark and patent search rooms,
since the committee report was addressing both patent and trademark
costs invthe.section quoted.

The text of the 1980 law referred to trademark fees for "filing
and processing of an application' and trademark fees "for all other
services or materials relating to trademarks.'" In the case of
patents, the 1980 law referred to fees 'for the processing of an
application for a patent" and "for providing all other services and
materials relating to patents." The committee report made clear that
the PTO costs that were to be supported by general taxpayer
revenues--including search room costs--did not fall under either
application "processing" or "other services."

The Congressional policy of supporting the search room entirely
through appropriations was carried over into the 1982 law as well.
While the legislative history of the 1982 law contains only brief
mention of the search room, the 1982 law was an amendment within the

statutory framework established by the 1980 law. Thus, the 1982 law
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continued to refer to fees for application "processing” and for '"all
other services."

During testimony on the bill in 1982 before this subcommittee,
the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks referred to ''the amount of
the Office which is nonrecoverable, my salary, the public search room
and so on..."

On the House floor, the bill was described as an amended version
of an Administration recommendation "that user fees recover 100
percent of the cost of actual processing of patents and trademarks."
It was said that the amendment which granted to the Commissioner
authority to raise trademark fees to a higher level than had been
called for in the 1980 law gave 'discretion to establish the levels
of fees for processing of trademarks."

Since 'processing"” was defined in the 1980 law as not including
search room costs, and the 1982 law continued the same terminology,
the 1982 law did not broaden the Commissioner's discretion to permit
charging of fees for the search room.

For purposes of interpreting the law it should not matter
whether the records in the search room are in paper form or in
automated form -- the policy issues are the same. What is at issue
is whether the Office is obliged to make trademark records -- and
later patent records -- available to the public without charge. We
believe the record shows that when Congress raised the user fees in
1980 and 1982, it was accepting the principle that the public as a
whole receives benefits from having a search room, and therefore

appropriated funds for operating the search room are warranted.
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It confuses the issue to argue that a charge should be made for
access to.the libraries at the Office because some day it will become
feasible to have information about Office records available on line
at locations outside the Washington area and perhaps there should be
a charge for that. As we understand it, it will be years before the
Office could be in a position to consider making its records
available at remote locations. The here and now issue is whether
there should be a charge for records at the Office. Members of the
public searching at the Office are searching for employers or clients
located throughout the country.

At this time when America's economic and technical leadership is
being challenged, it is the wrong time to begin taxing the users of
federal libraries which disseminate information useful to innovators
and investors. We urge the subcommittee to authorize appropriations
in 1986 to cover the cost of operating the paper and automated
trademark search libraries and to confirm that Congress does not
intend for the patent search library to be supported by user fees

either.

CONCLUSION
We believe very strongly that more funds than called for in the
1986 budget are needed if the Office truly is to become a first-class
operation which provides ﬁaximum incentives for innovation and .
investment by American industry.
Maintaining public support for the Office at least at £he
current $101,600,000 level is fully justifiable. The $16.9 million

difference between the proposed 1986 budget and the current level of
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appropriations for the Office may seem to be insignificant, but $16.9
million can make the difference between a first rate and a second
rate Office.

The only option besides maintaining the existing level of public
support for the Office is to further increase user fees. Patent and
trademark user fee income has increased over fourfold since 1982.
Fees should not be increased at this time beyond the increases
already authorized by law. In the case of patent fees for the next
three years, we understand that the increase, in accordance with the
change in the Consumer Price Index, will be 11.5 percent.

There are those, of course, who say that the entire cost of
operating every function of the Office should be supported by user
fees. We think an appropriate analogy for this Subcommittee is the
Federal courts. Should the entire cost of operating the Federal
courts to decide civil cases be supported by fees charged to the
litigants?

The Appendix attached to my statement suggests in rough figures
how the $16.9 million which is being cut from the public support for
the Patent and Trademark Office could be spent if restored to the
budget. We hope the Subcommittee will authorize restoring this

money.

Thank you for this opportunity to present our views.
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APPENDIX

SOME NEEDS OF THE PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE WHICH COULD BE

SATISFIED BY RESTORING THE $16.9 MILLION PROPOSED TO BE

CUT FROM APPROPRIATED FUNDS FOR 1986

ITEM

. . 1
Administrative Services

Reduction of Backlog of Patent Appeals

3

Operation of Paper Trademark Search
File in Public Search Library3

Operation of Automated Trademark Search
System

Periodicals and Pamphlets for Examiners

5

Funds to improve quality of patent examin-
ing and correct the budget's unrealistical-
ly low estimate of 107,000 patent filings
for 1986. Among other things, funds could
be used to:

o Retain the 140 positions proposed

to be cut from patent examining

Allow examiners more time to examine
each application

Improve the subject matter classifi-
cation of the 25 million document
patent search file

Remedy problems with missing and
misfiled documents in patent search
file

TOTAL

DOLLARS
$ 700,000

1,000,000
500,000

1,000,000

100,000

13,600,000

$16,900,000

1See page 1 of budget, which calls for l0% across the board cut in

3

administrative services, amounting to $697,000.

The $1 million is a rough estimate of funds which
reduce the backlog of appealed cases at the Board
and Interferences. See page 21 of budget.
log at the Trademark Trial and Appeal Board (page
reduced by using income from trademark fees.

could be used to

of Patent Appeals
assumed that the back-
33 of budget) can be

3Budget contains no funds for operating paper trademark search file.

is $322,000.
total would be $500,000.

Budget at page 41 states cost of personnel for operating paper file
It is assumed that with office space and other costs,

ASl,OOO,OOO figure is obtained by rounding upward the $961,000 figure

from page 41 of budget.

5See page 83 of budget.

IPO believes the automated system for use
by the public should be supported by appropriated funds.
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Mr. KASsTENMEIER. Next the Chair would like to call Mr. William
A. Finkelstein, who is representing the United States Trademark
Association. He has been trademark counsel for PepsiCo for the
past 8 years. He is currently executive vice president of the associa-
tion and has been nominated for the presidency. He has also ap-
peared before the subcommittee in the past and is a member of the
f(_)qmmerce Department’s Advisory Committee for Trademark Af-
airs.

As I understand it, Mr. Finkelstein is accompanied by Mr. J. Mi-
chael Cleary, chairman of the Patent and Trademark Office Com-
mittee of the United States Trademark Association. Mr. Cleary is a
partner in the D.C. firm of Brylawski & Cleary.

Mr. Finkelstein, you may proceed as you wish. We do have the
statement in full of the organization, which we will accept and
make part of the record.

TESTIMONY OF WILLIAM A. FINKELSTEIN, ESQ, EXECUTIVE
VICE-PRESIDENT AND INCOMING PRESIDENT, U.S. TRADEMARK
ASSOCIATION, ACCOMPANIED BY J. MICHAEL CLEARY, CHAIR-
MAN, PTO COMMITTEE, USTA

Mr. FINKELSTEIN. I appreciate the opportunity to testify. I under-
stand that we are running down on time. You do have our state-
ment and it is in the record. What I thought I would do is hit some
of the high points, specifically addressed to, and at the risk of pre-
empting any questions that you planned on asking me, some of the
concerns that I have heard raised this morning and give you our
views. Our view, of course, is a trademark focus, representing
trademark owners, and I want to focus on some of these particular
issues as they pertain to trademarks.

First, with regard to the question of access to public records, I
think we can take the position that it is a policy question, and also
a statutory question as well. It is a policy question for the reason
you raised and that Commissioner Banner and other people have
raised, namely the public should have free access to public records,
to government records, and an unfortunate precedent could be set
by restricting that access by any sort of artificial monetary barrier.

Moreover, from the trademark perspective there is a statutory
question. The statute provides for constructive notice of trademark
registrations to the public, which means that for every registration
that is on file, the public is, therefore, deemed to be aware of it.
The public has a right to find out what is on file so that a business
can avoid wasted investment in a trademark that it may eventual-
ly find out would be in conflict with a prior registered trademark,
and, moreover, the conflicts themselves, necessitating time in both
the Trademark Office appeals process, which is costly to the office,
to the public and to the parties involved, cost in time in the courts,
and kconfusion to the public by virtue of the fact of a conflicting
mark.

There are whole host of issues that arise by virtue of the con-
structive notice provisions of the Trademark Act.

We believe that it is clear that there should be absolutely free
and unrestricted access to the public records, that it is not merely
a select group of private searchers who use these records, but they
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are functionaries performing a service for the general public and
for trademark owners and people who have to invest in their busi-
nesses, relying on the confidence of the public record of the trade-
mark system.

There is more than a statutory perspective on this. When Public
Law 96-517 was enacted this committee specifically stated that the
public search room was not to be funded from user fees. Indeed, in
subsequent testimony then Commissioner Mossinghoff also testified
that there were items such as his salary, Patent and Trademark
Office administration, and the public search room which were not
to be funded by the current users, but, which by virtue of the fact
that they had a public purpose, should be the subject of congres-
sional appropriations.

Clearly, there are many reasons why it would be a very unwise
policy decision, apart from even the mechanical points that Com-
missioner Banner spoke to, to consider the possibility of any bar-
riers to the public’s access of the public to government records.

I know there is a concern about the speed of examination. This
also holds true on the trademark side. We have been quite pleased
that the Patent and Trademark Office over the last few years has
made significant strides in attempting to speed up the process. It is
quite essential for American businesses to be able to invest in their
new products and their new names and to know as quickly as possi-
ble whether those names are indeed available. However, clearly
you don’t want to compromise quality for the sake of speed.

We do have concerns, as we have seen from figures that have
been released, in a rise of appeals from the examination process
that seems to be occurring. While there is no certainty and it’s too
soon to make any judgment as to any correlation, we do have con-
cerns that, while it is important to speed up the examination proc-
ess for trademarks, quality not be sacrificed. This is something that
we feel this committee should keep in mind and keep in view with
regard to these somewhat artificial disposition goals. It is a good
idea; those are good objectives; but when everything else is sacri-
ficed for them, it is a different situation.

I would like to speak to a few other issues involving funding, in-
volving this reauthorization process. I have already mentioned the
view that user fees, and this is one of the subjects addressed by
Acting Commissioner Quigg, mentioned, should not subsidize the
public search room. Well, not only has this committee spoken in
legislative history that this should not be the case, this committee
has also stated that this should not have been the case with auto-
mation and that of the Trademark Office which should have been
the subject of congressional appropriations. The Patent and Trade-
mark Office’s unwillingness to request funding for the automation
process has brought about a number of costly and severe problems
of great concern to us.

Mr. Cleary, who is with me here today, will deal with some of
the automation questions that we have, in addition to the question
that has already been raised about the exchange agreements, as to
what is actually transpiring in the automation process that was
covered earlier in Acting Commissioner Quigg’s report.

At this point I would like to have Mr. Cleary make some com-
ments on the automation situation specifically. Mr. Cleary and his
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committee have worked very closely and actively with the various
people within the office responsible for automating the office, and
he is quite conversant on the specifics of the issue.

Mr. CLEARY. Mr. Chairman, you indicated at the outset that pos-
sibly we may have another day of hearings involving the question
of the procurement policies and the policies of the Patent and
Trademark Office in awarding some contracts and exchanging con-
tracts. If that is the case, I can dispense with a lot of what I would
say today because I would like the opportunity to come back and
say something at a later hearing.

Mr. KASTENMEIER. It is true. It would be my plan to pursue that
matter at a later point in time.

Mr. CLEARY. I think then I can skip over some of the remarks
that I was going to make concerning the legality of those exchange
agreements and how we got into the mess that we are in, because
it is a mess.

It began because the former Commissioner wanted to move
ahead quickly and get into trademark automation, but he didn’t
have the money. In our opinion, my opinion at least, he took some
shortcuts in the procurement process that he should not have
taken and now we have a mess.

If I could add one other point to what Mr. Finkelstein and Mr.
Banner made about the imposing of fees to use the public search
room. They had mentioned the policy considerations; Mr. Finkel-
stein mentioned a statutory consideration. While I don't pretend to
be a constitutional scholar, I would like to throw out a possible con-
stitutional problem. Last year Congress passed and the President
signed the anticounterfeiting bill which makes it a crime to coun-
terfeit a registered trademark. I would suggest that there may be a
due process problem if they are going to charge a fee to a citizen of
this country to find out if he might be charged with a crime for
counterfeiting a trademark.

Commissioner Quigg indicated that automation may be in place
by the end of this fiscal year. I think that he is being a little opti-
mistic. I have seen the system; I have worked with it, with the
people inside the Patent and Trademark Office.

With respect to the word marks, it is going to be, in my opinion,
at least another year before we can effectively turn that system
over to the examiners and the public. The problem is that the data
base which they acquired from these outside vendors on the ex-
change agreements needs to be cleaned up. The people in the
Trademark Office have recommended and the public has recom-
mended that we are going to have to spend money to clean up the
data base which we acquired before we can use it. The cost of that
has been estimated anywhere from $200,000 up to $2 million, de-
pending on how good a data base we want.

The design marks, which are the symbols, the McDonald’s
arches, or whatever, have not even been tested yet. It has been ac-
knowledged by the people in the Patent and Trademark Office that
the data base there is a mess and is going to have to be cleaned up.
It would be at least another year before that system could be used
by the examiners or the public. But interestingly enough, if you
look at the proposed budget, there is not one nickel in the budget
for maintaining the paper search system. The cost of maintaining
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that is approximately $500,000 per year. They have not budgeted
any money after the end of this fiscal year, meaning, I guess, that
they are going to just dispose of it by the end of September. But we
are not going to have an automated system that we can use for at
least another year and possibly longer.

There are a lot of other issues that I could address on automa-
tion, but if we are going to have other hearings, or if we could have
an exchange of letters, I would be happy to give you more back-
ground on it. '

Mr. KasteNMEIER. Fine. We will do that. Of course, you do in
your prepared statement allude to some of these issues as well.

Mr. FINKELSTEIN. Mr. Chairman, if I may make just two or three
more short points on funding in general and specifically with
regard to trademarks. A question was raised as to Patent and
Trademark Office surplus funds being returned to the Treasury. I
think the answer that was given related primarily, if not specifical-
ly, to patents as opposed to trademarks. It is specifically provided
in the statute that trademark funds are to be accumulated in a no-
year account for the benefit of the Trademark Office only. Unfortu-
nately, a lot of the figures that we and the Public Advisory Com-
mittee have received, and other figures that have been released,
have made it very difficult for us to determine whether or not this
is indeed the case. In any event, the trademark funds and surplus-
es, if there are any, should be retained for our benefit and used
from year to year. It is becoming a little unclear actually, very
frankly, as to whether or not this is really occurring.

If this is the case and this is the way it should be, and this is the
way this committee’s legislative history reads and the way the stat-
ute reads, that trademark funds should be used for trademark pur-
poses only, the revision of the trademark fee schedule as being pro-
posed by the Patent and Trademark Office is unnecessary. There is
no need to change the current fees, and certainly not to rearrange
them in the manner in which they have been laid out.

The statute provides that the fees cannot be revised any earlier
than every 3 years. That does not mean they have to be revised
every third year. We would submit there is no reason to raise the
fees at this time nor any need and also to rearrange them.

There is a whole exposition in our paper which I won’t get into
about why the fees should not be changed to this unit cost system.

I personally participated with this committee and with others
several years ago when the fees were set, and indeed the Commis-
sioner was given flexibility to set the fees. This committee actively
participated with the trademark community, and each and every
one of those fees reflects a particular public policy concern. There
is a reason why application fees are $175; there is a reason why
renewals are $300; and so on down the line. To upset that purpose-
ful, delicate balance that was purposeful because of some account-
ing unit cost theory that there is no relation to trademark reality
would be a very serious mistake.

I just wanted to emphasize that point in closing.

Mr. KasteNMEIR. If I may interrupt. Those are cautions, these
separate points you are making. You do not know as a matter of
fact that the Patent and Trademark Office at the end of the third
year is going to propose an increase in trademark fees.
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Mr. FINKELSTEIN. They have given us a list of fees. They have not
been published in the Federal Register or anything. This is a list of
fees that was given to the Public Advisory Committee as a pro-
posed rescheduling of the trademark fees.

Mr. KasTENMEIER. Does this constitute an increase? Does re-
scheduling constitute an increase? I had understood they had not
intended an increase.

Mr. CLEARY. Some fees would go up; others would go down. It all
depends. They have gone from policy considerations in working out
the formula to unit costs. They, for example, estimate that the unit
cost of processing an application is $200. The fee now is $175. So
they will raise that up to $200. The unit cost of processing a renew-
al is only about $25. Yet we charge $300. But there was a reason
for that. We wanted to encourage people to get into the system by
keeping the application fee as low as we could, and once we get
them 1n the system, then they would pay to offset some of the
other areas.

Mr. FINKELSTEIN. Also, the proposed fees and budget schedule are
predicated on the various automation costs involved in the ex-
change agreements. All the various problems and areas of concern
we have identified are very much interrelated. For example, the
whole budgeting and fee schedule includes $1.2 million, I believe it
is, as a payment to possibly relieve the Patent and Trademark
Office of the burdens imposed by these exchange agreements which
we have been referring to. It also involves paying for computer
searching, but not the paper file. All these issues are interrelated.
Thus, this all has to be sorted out, I would assert as a package, and
we shouldn’t just blindly say, well, it’s 3 years and it’s time to do a
new fee schedule. I think it has to be a carefully considered pack-
age.

Mr. KasreNMEIER. Thank you. ,

On the question raised by Mr. Cleary, if I understand it, you are
suggesting that there may be a more serious issue than a policy
matter with respect to public access. Do I take it your point is, par-
ticularly with reference to criminal statutes, for example, counter-
feiting and the like, that if in fact potentially an offender, in order
to knowingly violate a trademark, was denied access excepting by
virtue of having to pay a substantial fee that it may raise a defense
in his behalf which will confound such a criminal prosecution? Is
that the point?

Mr. CLEARY. Yes, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. KasTENMEIER. Well, I think that is a valid question that we
will want to explore more fully.

I thank you both for your appearance here this morning, Mr.
Finkelstein and Mr. Cleary. Obviously, there is a series of issues we
will raise. I think perhaps the Patent and Trademark Office does
not think it is applying contrary to law revenue surpluses from
current trademark fees to nontrademark activities, but we will ex-
plore that point more precisely with them. I understand your point
is in part that you do not have access specifically to determine
what is being done with these socalled surplus fees and there is
some suspicion that they may be diverted for other purposes.
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In any event, thank you for your contributions this morning,
both of you.

[The statement of Mr. Finkelstein follows:]
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The United States Trademark Association (USTA) thanks the Chairman for
scheduling this hearing on the Reauthorization of the U.S. Patent and Trademark
Office (PTO) and welcomes the opportunity to comment on the PTO's current trade-
mark programs and activities. )

The Trademark Office is at a critical crossroad. Since it was last
authorized in 1982 (Public Law 97-247, FY 1983-85), there have been significant
changes affecting the way the Trademark Office carries out its purpose of
creating and maintaining the nation's Federal trademark records. Many of these
changes have resulted in the Trademark Office improving the timeliness and
quality with which is carries out its trademark registration responsibilities.
Others, principally those associated with Trademark Office fees and the PTO's
trademark automation program, have given rise to public concern about whether
the Trademark Office has lost sight of its statutory objectives and
responsibilicies.
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QUALITY AND TIMELINESS OF EXAMINATION

Although trademark automation and fee issues dominate most discussions
of the Trademark Office, they cannot be allowed to completely overshadow the
improvements in the quality and timeliness of trademark examination that have
been realized during the last three years. Trademarks are being registered
more quickly than they have in many years. A greater sense of professionalism
and higher morale seems to prevail among Trademark Office personnel. Although
USTA cannot identify the source of these positive changes with certainty, it
believes that several factors have contributed. First, are external factors
such as Congress' elevation of the Commissioner to the level of Assistant
Secretary of Commerce and its approval of higher grade levels for members of the
Trademark Trial and Appeal Board (TTAB) which have provided recognition to the
importance of the Trademark Office's work. Second, are internal considerationms,
namely the leadership and commitment of Assistant Commissioner for Trademarks
Margaret Laurence, the greater opportunities for career growth that have been
given to Trademark Office personnel and the institution of new programs to
assure continuing improvements in the Office’s registration policies and proce-
dures. With regard to the last item, specifically noteworthy achievements.are:
(i) the establishment of the ''3/13" pendency goal (i.e., three months to
the Office rendering it first official action on whether a mark is registrable;
thirteen months to the issuance of the registration itself) and the examiners’
ability to reach it on schedule, (ii) a marked reduction in inconsistencies
in the examination practices of the eight different Trademark Law Offices
through the issuance of "Examination Guides" and (iii) the Trademark Office's
making available to the public a version of the World Intellectual Property
Organization (WIPO) listing of acceptable identification of goods and services
the Office had tailored to the reality of the U.S. marketplace.

In sum, the "laundry list" of problems that contributed to the PTO earning
the dubious distinction of being labeled a '"national disgrace' four years ago
has been eliminated. At the same time, the Office continues to be responsive
to the substantive concerns of trademark owners in its registration practices.
It has acknowledged USTA's and others' concern that the Office's goal of reducing

pendency to "3/13" should not displace the equally important element of quality
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in the examination process. In addition, the Trademark Office has kept its
formal rules and regulations, as contained in Title 37 of the Code of Fe@eral
Regulations, current and, with few exceptions (most notably the PTO's
proposal to charge the public fees to gain access to its public search room
records), changes are consistent with the needs of the public with which the

Office deals most directly.

TRADEMARK FEES AND AUTOMATION

Authorization of the PTO in 1982 heralded the implementation of two far-
reaching changes in the adminstration of the Trademark Office. First, the
Trademark Office became the only government agency to be funded exclusively by
fee generated revenues. Second, tha PTO embarked on a program to completely
automate its Trademark Operations by the end of 1984. Both of these programs

have raised substantive public policy questions.

Trademark Fees

In enacting Public Law 97-247 three years ago, Congress gave the Commissioner
absolute authority to set trademark fees, effective October 1, 1982.* The
only statutory restrictions Congress placed on the Commissioner's authority
were: (i) new fees had to be published in the Federal Register sixty days be-
fore they would take effect; (1ii) fees could not be adjusted more than once
every three years; and (iii) revenues derived from trademark-related fees could
be used only for trademark-related activities. Since the Commissioner rececived
absolute fee-setting authority from Congress, the PTO has not asked for or re-
ceived from Congress any General Fund revenues for its trademark activities. In
effect, the new fees had the effect of cutting the Trademark Office's budget
100% at the beginning of fiscal year 1983.

With the Trademark Office's new fee program in operation for almost three
years and the PTO considering how it might change its trademark fees, USTA be-
lieves that the current reauthorization cycle provides a timely opportunity to

review the fee program, its effects and the policy questions its implementation

*In reality, this Committee, in its Report on the new law (House Report
97-542), specified what the fees should be.



has raised. Specifically, USTA asks:

1. Have the fees discouraged some trademark owners,
particularly individuals and small businesses,
from registering their trademarks?

This is an important question because it goes to the heart of the Trade-
mark Office's statutory purpose of creating a complete record of the trademarks
being used in commerce. It is impossible to answer, however. Although the
total number of applications to register has not been noticeably affected by the
higher fees the PTO is charging to register a mark, the number of marks not
registered because of the fees cannot be estimated.

2. Why have explicit Congressional statements that the
costs of automation and of maintaining the search
room should be funded by General Fund revenues been
ignored?

As set forth in the report this Committee wrote to accompany Public Law
96-517, Congress did not intend that user fees should recoup those costs that
"go to meet the responsibility of the Federal Government to have the PTO in
order to execute the law.” This Committee clearly and specifically stated that
such things as maintaining the search room and the acquisition or replacement
of equipment were to be paid for entirely from appropriated funds. Irrespective
of these statements and absent any limitation on its budget authority that would
preclude it, however, the PTO has not sought funds for either trademark automation
or the search room during the Congressional appropriations process.

USTA believes that the PTO's unwillingness to request funding for its trade-
mark automation program has brought about many of the costly problems that are
now and have been encountered. Had it sought funding for automation, the PTO
would have been able to purchase outright an automated data base of its trade-
mark records thereby avoiding all the problems that have arisen out of the Exchange
Agreements it concluded to obtain the data base through barter (these Exchange
Agreements, which will be discussed more fully in the portion of USTA's statement
dveoted to automation, were signed within one month of the PTO submitting its
Automation Master Plan to Congress in Décember 1982).

With respect to the public search room, the PTO has not only failed to ask

for appropriated funds, it has published in the Federal Register fees for public
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access to the information it contains. In addition to conflicciﬁg'wich
this Committee's Report language that the search room should be funded by
appropriated funds, USTA submits that imposing search room fees is contrary
to the constructive notice provisions of the Lanham Act.
3. Has the PTO administered Wts lser fee program

effectively and used the revenues it has received

in accordance with Congressionally-specified

standards?

In 1983, responding to concerns that the Trademark Office, funded ex-
clusively by user fees, would escape meaningful budgetary oversight, Secretary
of Commerce Baldrige committed himself and the PTO to keeping the public informed
about the Trademark Office's financial condition. Review and analysis of the
financial reports the PTO has made ;vailable pursuant to this commitment have
consumed untold hours of the Commerce Department’s own Public Advisory Com—
mittee's time. Yet, USTA suggests that if any of the members of that committee
were asked, none would be able to state with assurance (1) how much revenue
trademark fees have raised during the past three years, (ii) whether the PTO
has instituted effective cost control mechanisms or (iii) whether, as statutorily
required, trademark fece revenues have been used only to fund trademark-related
programs and activities. The fact that, by the PTO's own admission, trademark
fee income is not always distinguished from patent fee income, would appear to
make it impossible for the PTO to meet its statutory obligation of allocating
trademark revenues only to traaemark activities.
Compounding its inability to provide useful information to the public

about how existing fee revenues compare with projections made three years ago,
the PTO has requested public support for a complete realignment of the existing
fee structure, effective October 1, 1985. It is USTA's conclusion that the
PTO has failed to substantiate that any revisions in fees are required or
warranted. Moreover, it is opposed to the philosophy with which the PTO is
approaching modifications to its current fee structure. First, the PTO is
suggesting that new fees be instituted solely on the premise of recoverfng '"unit
cost.”" This approach totally disregards, and would dramatically upset, the
careful balance betwecn the Trademark Office's financial goals and the public

policy objectives that is reflected in the existing fee structure and which
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was established in close cooperation with the trademark community and Congress.
Second, the PTO is suggesting that the revenue surpluses projected if the
current fees remain in force will be applied, contrary to law, to non-trademark
activities.
4. Is the Trademark Office a good example of how
"user fee'" programs should work?

While there is nothing with which to compare the Trademark Office's exper-
ience with "user fees,'" USTA suggests that any agency whose activities are
funded in any significant way by user fees should become more, not less,
responsive to the concerns of the public it serves most directly. In apply-
ing this philosophy to how the ,PTO has approached trademark automation, a
completely opposite approach appears to have prevailed.

In addition, USTA believes that Congress needs to exercise careful over-
sight of how an agency is implementing a user fee program to assure that financial
issues do not overwhelm the agency's statutory purposes and objectives. Examples
of this happening with the Trademark Office include the PTO's pursuit of 100%
recovery of all its costs, not just those associated with providing specific
"user" services, its efforts to impose fees for public access to public' .
records, its desire to modify current fees so that, irrespective of policy con-
siderations, each one reflects "unit costs" and, perhaps most important,
its willingness to mortgage control over the government's official trademark
records and to severely inhibit public access to them by bartering for, rather

than purchasing outright, the data base for its automated system.

Automation

In 1980, Congress called upon the PTO to prepare a plan for the development
and procurement of computerized data and retrieval systems that would be applica-
ble to all aspects of the PTO's functions. As Congress specifically stated
that the Eosts and funding of these systems should not be considered in preparing
the Plan, the PTO was given complete flexibility to design the very best state
of the art system possible for completely and competently serving the needs of
both the public and the PTO.

The PTO delivered its Automation Master Plan to Congress in December 1982.

The Plan had been developed by an Automation Advisory Committee whose membership
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was limited to govermment employees. Members of the private sector were
not invited to participate on this Advisory Committee.
In defining the automation needs of the Trademark Office, the PTO's Plan
emphasized:
-— The significance and necessity of providing the public and Trademark
Office personnel with easy access to fully accurate and completely cur-

rent information on the status, ownership and characteristics of trade—
marks that are registered and pending registration;

-- The compelling need to refine searching of the Trademark Office's
records by replacing the existing manual paper search system with an
automated system that, in addition to assuring 100X validity of the
Office's records, would improve searching by creating the capability
to search marks by prefix, suffix, root words, automatic vowel substi-
tution, phonetic similarities and design characteristics; and

—--The reduced costs both the Office and the private sector would realize
through automated processing of trademark registration applications.
Neither the details of how the PTO would proceed toward meeting these
three objectives of trademark automation, nor any information on what the system-
would cost, were contained in its 300-page Automation Master Plan. Nonetheless,
within a month of delivering the Plan to Congress, the PTO completed negotiation
of the first of the Exchange Agreements it would conclude in order to obtain,
through barter rather than by purchase, a machine-readable data base of its

records.

In bartering for, rather than buying, a data base of its trademark records,
the PTO agreed to several things in its Exchange Agreements. The most signifi-
cant was a requirement that the public could not make use of any of the
refined search techniques automation was undertaken to provide. The public's
use of automated search techniques would be strictly limited to those 'com-
parable and equivalent” to techniques used when searching the paper records.

Public outrage at this and other restrictions on public access to which
the PTO agreed in order to avoid requesting the funds necessary to purchase
a data base, forced the PTO and its vendors to renegotiate their Exchange Agree-
ments. Ironically, the renegotiated Agreements may be even more restrictive
and contrary to the objectives of automation and the purposes of the Federal

Trademark System than the original agreements.

48-523 0—85——3
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Most notably, while the Exchange Agreements do not require the vendors
to provide any type of proprietary information -- they are required only to
convert the information in the Office's paper records into a machine-readable
format -- the vendors are being given a copyright to the data they are converting.
Thus, the PTO has given control over the government's official trademark records
to private trademark search companies. The implications of this are staggering
because the Trademark Office will be using this data base as the exclusive and
official source of information to be searched in determining the future registra-
bility of all trademarks. This is apparent from the PTO's FY 1986 budget request
which contains a proposal to discontinue and, in effect, destroy the Trademark
Office's existing paper records.

The General Accounting Office (GAO) study of these Exchange Agreements
that Representative Jack Brooks initiated last fall, may resolve many of the
questions about the methods the PTO used to procure its data base. However,
its scope may not include an analysis of whether the automated system being
installed at the Trademark Office will enhance the Office's ability to fulfill
its statutory responsibilities. Questions of that nature must, therefore, be
addressed during current c&nsideration of the PTO's reauthorization:

1. Will trademark automation meet the expectations of
the public and Congress?

In its Master Plan, the PTO stated that trademark automation would
(i) provide Trademark Office persomnel and the public with refined search
capabilities, (ii) improve access to the Trademark Office's public records,
(iii) assure 100% validity of the Office's records, and (iv) reduce costs.
Remarkably, the success of the PTO in reaching every one of these goals is
tied to and dependent upon the status of the data base Exchange Agreements.

Refined Search Capabilities. There has never been much doubt that the

automated search system designed for internal use by Trademark Office person-
nel would provide for mure refined search techniques. However, while the
PTO has renegotiated the Exchange Agreements to remove the provision totally
prohibiting the public's ability to conduct more refined searches, it has
agreed to charge an hourly "royalty" fee for all public use of enhanced auto-

mated search techniques.
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Improved Access. In considering automation's success at improving public
access to Trademark Office records, it must be recognized that fees for all
public use of the search room are being proposed for the first time in history.

In addition, the Exchange Agreements specifically prohibit remote searching

of the Federal Trademark records from terminals outside the confines of the
Trademark Office in Crystal City, so improved access is impossible logistically
as well.

1002 Validity. Whether automation will produce a more complete and accurate
record of trademarks the have been registered and are pending registration cannot
be concluded at this time. New problems, errors and gaps in the data base emerge
regularly. Once the PTO establishes the level of accuracy and completeness it
will find acceptable for the records converted under the Exchange Agreements,
guidelines for which it has recently should public advice, reasonable analysis
will be possible.

Reduced Costs. It is difficult, if not impossible, to determine the
actual amount the PTO has spent and will eventually spend on trademark automation.
Even if automation's cost-effectiveness in simple dollar terms could be estimated,
however, a conclusion still could not be reached until one added in the indirect
costs associated with automation. Among other things, the PTO has lost control
over the public records it is responsible for maintaining, public access to
public records may be limited and may no longer be free and competition among
private search firms may be eliminated by monopoly~assuring provisions in the
PTO's Exchange Agreements.

2. How much will it cost for the government to regain
control over its public records and the types of
access to them the public will be allowed?

The answer to this question, like so many others posed by trademark auto-
mation, may depend on the conclusions GAO reaches in its study of the Exchange
Agreements. While a "buy out" of the Exchange Agreements is spoken of frequently,
USTA has seen no figures ifor what it would cost for the PTO to regain control
of its trademark records. For example, the $1.2 million currently being discussed
represents only a partial buy out and does not include any of the costs of verify-

ing and cleaning up the data base once it is under PTO control.
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CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The last three years have brought about significant changes at the PTO.
Fees have produced revenues that enabled the Trademark Office to function with-
out the need for any General Fund revenues. Automation, discussed for years
without result, is becoming a reality and the quality and timeliness of the
Trademark Office's processing of applications to register trademarks have im-
proved considerably. ' )

In authorizing the Patent and Trademark Office for fiscal years 1986-88,
Congress must consider each of these changes in terms of its impact on the
Trademark Office's ability to fulfill its purpose of creating and maintaining

the nation's Federal trademark records. As it weighs this issue it must

evaluate as well whether the value of these records -- which rests on their
being public, current, accurate, complete and accessible — has increased or
declined.

Based on its consideration of these matters, USTA recommends the following:

--Most important, funds should be authorized (1) for the purchase of

an automated system and a data base of the government's trademark records
over which the PTO, not private search companies, exercises control and
(2) for the operation of a search room in which members of the public
will continue to have free, unlimited access to the public trademark
records the PTO creates and maintains. Funds should also be made
available for the other activities of the Office which, in the words

of this Committee, ''confer no direct benefit on applicants but rather

go to meet the responsibility of the Federal Government to have a PTO

in order to execute the law."

--Second, USTA asks for assurance that trademark fees will not be adjusted
unnecessarily or in a way that will negatively affect the purposes of

the Federal Trademark Registration System. This would mean delaying the
fee revisions the PTO is planning for October 1, 1985 until it can be con-
clusively shown that changes are warranted and instituting a prohibition
against the PTO imposing fees for public access to the records in the
trademark search room.

--Related to the subject of fees, USTA asks for Congressional reaffirwmation
that income from trademark-related fees is to be expended solely for
trademark-related activities at the PTO. In order to monitor whether the
PTO is allocating its funds correctly, regular and understandable reports
should be mandated.

-~Next, USTA cncourages Congress to do what is necessary to ensure that
the Trademark Office’s paper records are maintained until it can be
shown that the automated data base is an acceptable replacement for it.

——Finally, USTA encourages continued active oversight by Congress

of the PTO's programs, activities and finances. While it is and

has been USTA's desire that its and the PTO's concerns are not in

conflict, USTA believes that the the important public interests

served by the Trademark Office must prevail.

In conclusion, USTA once again expresses its appreciation to the Chairman
and the members of the Committee for their interest in and attention to the
operations of the Trademark Office and the Federal Trademark Registration
System. It also makes itself available now and in the future to be of assistance

in answering any trademark questions that members of the Committee might have.
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That concludes this morning’s hearing. The subcommittee is ad-
journed.
[Whereupon, at 11:45 a.m. the hearing was adjourned.]
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The American Intellectual Property Law Association (AIPLA)
is a national bar association of nearly 5,000 lawyers engaged
in the practice of patent, tradémark, copyright and other laws
affecting intellectual property. The AIPLA is vitally interested
in the performance of the Patent and Tradeﬁark Office (PTO). We
appreciate the opportunity to offer the Subcommittee our opinion
of the performance of the Patent and Trademark Office (PTO) since
last authorized in 1982 and on the course we understand the PTO
intends to follow in the future.

We have two serious concerns. The first is whether the
PTO is complying with the law in fixing fees and spending fee
income. The second is whether the goals which are currently
being ‘pursued by the PTO are goals which will, in fact, improve
its performance. While these two issues are interrelated, we

will discuss them separately.
Collection and Use of Fees

The Congress, ratifying the decisions of this Subcommittee,
raised PTO fees in 1980 in P.L. 96-517 and again in 1982 in
P.L. 97-247. We supported the first increase. We opposed the
second because we believed and continue to believe that the
second increase was excessive.

However, we are not here today to reargque the fee levels
set in P.L. 97-247. We trust that the Subcommittee agrees that
it is contrary to public and economic policy, to inhibit the use

of the patent and trademark systems by imposing overly burdensome
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government fees. An important measure of the usefulness of the
patent system is the number of disclosures to the public it
engenders. The number of patent applications filed by Americans
has declined every year for the past twenty years. -How much
these new fees contribute to this continuing decline remains

to be seen.

Although the authorized fee levels are high, the Subcommittee
did not give the PTO financial carte blanche and in fact the
opposite is true. In House Report 96-1307 Part I and House
Report 97-542, you laid out specific guidelines and restraints
on fixing fee amounts and spending fee income. The establishment
of this "system" of controls was a prudent decision. fhe direc-
tions of the Subcommittee contained in House Reports are not
advisory in nature. We-understand them to be the law.

The "system" was established in P.L. 96-517. Two years
later, in P.L. 97-247 the recovery percentages for actual pro;
cessing of trademarks and patents was increased from 50% to 100%.
Also, certain patent processing fees were specified in the law.
However, the "system"” was not changed.

We question whether the PTO has fully complied with the
"system"” regulating fees.

The details of the "system" by which costs 6f operating the
PTO should be borne by users through fees and which costs should
be supported by the public through appropriated funds can be
summarized as follows:

(A) The actual cost of processing patent applications and

applications for trademark registrations should be entirely
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funded by user fees. The rationale is that applicants directly
benefit from such services.

(B} The actual cost of customer services should be entirely

funded by fees collected from the requestors of the service.
These services include providing materials such as patent or
trademark copies, or recording an assignment. The rationale is
the same as for category (A).

(C} The costs of operating the PTQ which are not associated

with processing or service should be paid entirely from ap-

propriated funds. Such costs include the Offices of the Com-

missioner and Assistant Commissioners, the Office of Public
Information, the Office of Legislation and International Affairs,
the Patent Depository Libraries, and the search rooms. As the
Subcommittee said, "such costs confer no direct benefits on appli-
cants but rather go to meet the responsibility of the Pederal
Government to have a PTO in order to execute the law."” (H.Rept.
96-1307 Part I p. 8). The Subcommittee also specifically excluded
from "processing costs” (category A) "the acquisition or replace-
ment of equipment where such acquisition or replacement involves
substantial capital outlays."” (H.Rept. 96-1307 Part I p. 9).

The following is a description of PTO fee related practices
which we believe merit evaluation by this Subcommittee:

1. The PTO has maintained public patent and trademark

search libraries since the last century. There has never been

a cost required for the use of either library. These libraries
contain public records assembled at public expense to which the

public needs access. The patent and trademark laws cannot operate
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without these facilities. As this Subcommittee said in H.Rept.
1307 Part I, "maintaining the public search room confers a
genéral public benefit...[and the] costs should be paid entirely
from appropriated funds." 1In spite of this, the PY 1986 PTO
Budget éubmission says on page 41, "The Automated Trademark
Public Seafch Room will be totally supported by special user
fees.”

2. In 1980 when the fee "system" was established, this
Subcommittee clearly recognized that a major automation effort
must be undertaken to modernize PTO operations. Section 9 of
P.L. 96-517 directed that planning for it be undertaken. The
Subcommittee also recognized that the enormous'coét of making

large capital expenditures for these computer systems should not

be borhe by those who happened to apply for patents and trademark.:
registrations during the years when the PTO was making fundamentél
system changes. The Subcommittee said in H.Rept. 1307-Part I that
such. costs are "excluded" from "processing™ costs for the purposes
of user fees and that "the acquisition or replacement of equipment
where such acquisition or replacement involves substantial capital
outlays...would be paid from the Patent and Traaemark office's
appropriations.”

while the FY 1986 Budget Submission makes no reference to
the restrictions on capital outlays, frequent examples of such
acquisitions are noted. On page 51 for example, the Subcommittee
will see that for the trademafk operation a "search computer was
installed in March, 1984 [and] work stations were connected in

June." Also, "a computer assisped retrieval system IT-Car] was
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purchased and installed in November, 1983." The Office acquired
both the hardware and the data bases for the automated trademark
search system during FY 1984 and FY 1985. We understand the
hardware cost more than $2.5 million. The trademark data bases
were acquired pursuant to "barter" agreements which were intended
to save money but did not. We now understand the PTO intends to
pay $1.1 million to the parties to the barter agreement to

modify some of their terms. We understand that $750,000 must be.
spent to improve the quality of the data bases before they can

be relied upon. For another eiample, on page 36, you will see
that the word processing system of the TTAB will be replaced at

a cost of $49,000 in FY 1986. All of the aforementioned
acquisitions involve substantial capital outlays for equipment,
which should have been made with appropriated funds. Although
the budget submissions are very difficult to interpret, it appear§
to us that the entire cost of the Trademark Operation includiﬁg
these purchases has been provided by processing and service fees
and without appropriated funds.

The PTO is obligated to pay nearly $300 million in a cost
plus contract for, among other things, the acquisition 6f hardware
for the automated patent system. Some of these hardware acquisi-
tions will occur this fiscal year. The FY 1986 Budget Submission
does not indicate that capital outlays will be made from appropri-
ated funds. Apparently, the PTO is planning to fund these
enormous capital outlays from processing and service fees.

We urge the Subcommittee to request that the PTO provide

a list of what could reasonably be called acquisitions or replace-
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ments of equipment involving substantial capital outlays, the
cost of each, and the source of funds for each. The Subcommittee
can then judge whether these practices comply with the directives
and intent of P.L. 96-517 and P.L. 97~247 for itself.

3. The PTO has recently issued final rules implementing
P.L. 98-622. The new rules impose a $120.00 fee for 13 specified
petitions to exercise rights authorized by law. These fees add

to the lengthy list of other miscellaneous processing fees. For

example, P.L. 98-622 amended Section 116 regarding inventors
named in a patent application. During the course of examination,
a particular claim may be dropped from an application which in
turn may require dropping a named inventor if he has a connection
only to that claim. The substance of the "petition" in this case
would be that simple and would merely be received by the Office
and placed in the file. Section 41(d) of Title 35 authorizes
the Commissioner to set miscellaneous processing "fees to recover
the estimated average cost of the Office of such processing..."
We seriously doubt whether petition fees such as this will cost
on average $120.00 to process although we assume the Office is
preparéd.t6 explain how this.figure was reached.

The imposition of these miscellaneous processing fees
raises a larger issue. The law authorizes the Office to recover
only up to 50% of the cost of processing patent applications in
processing fees. The other 50% of costs may only be recovered
by patent maintenance fees. The FY 1986 Budget Submission says
that the Office collected $16 million in "surplus” fees during
the FY 1983-1985 cycle. We question whether these "surplus"

fees were, in fact, collected beyond the Office's authority to
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collect them. To worsen the situation, the Acting Commissioner
has testified here that the Office will increase patent processing
fees by 10-1/2% this October. We question whether this increase
is authorized by the limitation in the law that only 50% of pro-
cessing costs can be recovered by processing fees. This seems
especially relevant to us in light of the decision to reduce the
nunmber of authorized patent examiners by 101 positions in FY 1986
and presumably further in the succeeding fiscal years.

We urge the Subcommittee to obtain from the PTO an explan-
ation of how miscellaneous processing fees are fixed, the total
amount of processing fee revenue anticipated in FY 1986 through
FY 1989, and how that total, with the 10-1/2% increase, compares
with the projected cost of patent processing. The sum of pro-
jected processing fees must be 50% or less of the sum of processing
costs. We don't believe it is equitable or legal for our clients
to ﬁave to pay "surplus” fees. -

Finally, the FY 1986 budget proposal is'made up of the $16
million in "surplus" processing and service fees, anticipated fees
of $118.5, and appropriated funds of $84.5 million for a total
budget request of $219 million. Some portion of the $118.5 will
come from maintenance fees. How much is projected we do not
know although that amount is essential to determine whether in
FY 1986 the Office will exceed the 50% limitation. 1In other
words, the $16 million in processing fees plus the processing
fees projected for collection in FY 1986 cannot lawfully exceed
50% of the cost of processing patent applications in FY 1986.

We believe the Subcommittee must determine whether the PY 1986

budget proposal complies with the law.
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4. The Subcommittee should be aware of two other situations
which are very counterproductive and which would likely not
have occured but for the current zeal of the Office to collect
fees. The first involves frustration of the intent of Coﬁgress
and the second involves inequitable treatment of applicants.

P.L. 98-622 created the statutory invention registration

(SIR) procedure to allow inventors to obtain defensive only
protection for inventions.. An important benefit of this new
procedure was that it was to be inexpensive. As this Subcom-
mittee nofed that benefit would make SIRs particularly useful
to those with limited resources such as universities and small
businesses. The PTO has now set the fees for éIRs. For large
éntities, the SIR fee is $400.00 if issued prior to-a first
examiners action and $500.0Q if issued after first action. The
fees are higher for universities, individuals, and small busines-
ses which must pay $400.00 prior to first agtion and $650.00 »
after first action. Fees of this magnitude will certainly
seriously discoufage the use of this procedure.

P.L. 97-247 authorized fees "for petitions for one-month

extensions of time to take actions required by the Commissioner.”

(35 U.S.C. 41(a)(8)). The fees are $50.00 for the first month,
$100.00 for the second, and $200.00 for the third. We're sure
the Subcommittee envisioned these fees as applicable to a
situation where applicants needed and were petitioning for more
time. Under current PTO practice in certain situations, appli-
cants are forced to pay for time extensions to preserve their
rights because of delays by patent examiners. These delays are

entirely beyond the control of applicants. In these cases, the
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slower the Office acts the more fees it collects.
Near the end of prosecution, an examiner may issue a "final
rejéction" of an application. Three months after the rejection,
the application is abandoned unless it can be amended to the
satisfaction of the examiner and thus allowed. Typically, on
receiving a notice of final rejection, the applicant through his
attorney will file an amendment to cure the defect noted in the
final rejection. Of course, the applicant has the right to appeal
the rejection at any time during the three month period. However,
if the applicant files the amendment in the last month of the
three month period, very often the examiner takes no action until
the three month date has passed. Office policy requires examiners
éo respond in one month. However, frequently, contrary to that
policy nothing is heard from the examiner for two or three months
after the amendment is filed. If the examiner persists with‘the
rejection in the fifth or sixth month after the rejection daté
the applicant has the choice of appealing or refiling the appli-
cation. However, before the applicant can do either, he must pay
$50, $150, or $350 for extensions of time during which he waited
for the examiner to respond to the amendment. For example, if
the examiner followed Office policy and responded in one month,
an applicant would be able to file an appeal for $115 plus a $50
extension fee for the first month. When the examiner takes three
months to respond, the applicant must pay the $115 appeal fee plus
$350 for the examiners slowness. This unfair practice has been a
source of controversy between the Bar and Office for more than a
year. However, we understand that the Office will continue with it

because it has targeted fee income of $1 million from these
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extensions after final rejection. We would urge the Subcommittee

to direct the Office to cease this inequitable practice.
Patent and Trademark Office Goals

Without any question the most important element of PTO
performance is the quality of its product. Issued patents must
be valid. Patentees who invest in commercialization with the mis-~
taken belief that they own valid patent rights in an invention can
be severely financially damaged. The harm.to their competitive
position will often be compounded by the expense of litigating
the patent in question. The same considerations apply to registered
mgrks.

For the past three years, the Office has pursued three goals.
Two are the production targets of 18 months patent pendency by
1987, and 3 months to first action onltrademark applications épd
13 months to issuance by 1985. We support these two goals. How-
ever, the "18/87" goal is clearly far less important than al-
locating resources to improve the quality of patent examination.
Of course, we obviously do not support backing away from this
goal for the expedient of further reducing appropriations to ‘
support the Office.

The third pffice goal is automation. This does go to
improving the quality of patent examination. However, this is
a long range project which will be extremely difficult to fully
achieve. Before it is achieved, hundreds of thousands of patents

will issue.
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There are significant short term problems that continue to
need immedjate attention. For example, former Commissioner
Mossinghoff acknowledged in 1982 and reaffirmed several weeks ago
in the BNA Journal that it is a"scandal”for 7% of the references
to be missing from the patent search file. We agree. We believe
that sufficient resources must be made available to eliminate the
problem, the scandal of which is that the deficiency in this criti-
cal tool makes patent searches less reliable. The Office cannot
ignore this matter by deciding that some day in the future this
will go away with automation. We understand the Office has made
no meaningful effort in the past three years to correct this
situation, and apparently intends none in the future.

Another serious concern is what seems to be the return to
the "boom and bust" policy of the mid 1970's regarding examiner
manpower. Apparently, once again the 18 months pendency goal
overridés considerations of patent quality. From FY 1972 thfough
FY 1978 patent pendency time decreased until finally reaching
18.9 months in FY 1978. Beginning in FY 1975, examfher nanpower
was reduced from 1,270 positions in FY 1974 to somedﬁere in the
900's in FY 1978. Of course, in FY 1979 pendency began to in-
crease. The decision makers of the 1970's were clearly interested
in production rates only.

A number of decisions regarding examiner manpower can be
made which will directly improve the quality of patent examin-
ation. More examiners can be detailed to the critical task of
reclassifying the search file. Time off from production gquotas
can be allocated to examiner training and education. More

examiner time per case can be allowed. There are other things
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involving examiner manpower which can be done to improve quality.
For example, the backlog at the Board of Appeals is now running at
unprecedented levels and the FY 1986 Budget Submission indicates

it will get worse. For another example, we understand it cur-
rently takes nearly two years on average to obtain an examiners
first action on design patent applications. These situations cry
out for increased examiner resources. A commitment to imprbving
quality did not exist in fhe 1970's. The Budget Submission appears
to be moré of the same with a reduction of 101 examiner positions
to achieve "deceleratién“ as the 18 month goal is approached.

Quality rather than speed should also be the overriding

factor in the automation effort. The Office announced that the
'tFademark search library was to be fully operational for examiners
and the public’in Septembe;, 1984. The automated patent search
system is scheduled to be completed in 1990. We appreciate the’
usefulness of planning through target dates. However, the important
consideration is that whenever these systems are completed they
must be totally reliable. Decisions made along £he planning and
implementation path which compromise quality for the sake of

making a target date are not only counterproductive. but expensive.

We believe that decisions of this type were made in con-

nection with the automated trademark system. The Office did not
comply with required federal procurement procedures in écquiring
the data bases. The specifications for the dat# béses vere

drawn up and used without determining what were the private

sector user needs froﬁ the.system. We believe that these decisions
contributed to significantly increasing the finél cost of the
system. Whether the September, 1984 target-dAte was realistic or
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not is now a moot point. The system is not operational and no
new target date has been announced. The bar has established a
broad-based ad hoc committee to work with the Office to attempt
to insure that problems like this will not occur with the automated
patent system.

Users now pay to the Office nearly $100 million per year
and that will continue to increase. As you can imagine, we are
surprised and disappointed to learn that $16 million of fees
collected in excess of PY 83-85 estimates would not be used to
improve the Office, but rather to reduce public support. This
is directly contrary to our understanding of the Administration
position on the use of fees articulated in successfully suéporting
tﬁe extremely high fees which were imposed in 1983 by P.L. 97-247.
We heard and belleved that the Administration was committed to
creating a "first class” Office. With the important exception
of the automation projecé, which we fully support in principle,
we see only a commitment to production units and quotas. To have
a "first class" Patent Office, gquality must be the fundamental and
overriding goal.

This completes our statement. We would be pleased to attempt

to answer any questions the Subcommittee may have.
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APPENDIX 1

LEGISLATIVE MATERIALS

991H CONGRESS
1sT SESSION o ° 1 628

To authorize appropriations for the Patent and Trademark Office in the
Department of Commerce.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

MaArcH 20, 1985

Mr. RopiNO (by request) introduced the following hill; which was referred to the
Committee on the Judiciary

A BILL

To authorize appropriations for the Patent and Trademark
Office in the Department of Commerce.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Represento-

—

tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
That there is authorized to be appropriated for the payment
of salaries and necessary expenses of the Patent and Trade-
mark Office to become available for fiscal year 1986,
$84,739,000, and in fiscal years 1987 and 1988 such sums
as may be necessary as well as such additional or supplemen-

tal amounts as may be necessary, for increases in salary, pay,
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retirement, or other employee benefits authorized by law.

Funds available under this Act shall be used to reduce by 50

—
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per centum the payment of fees under section 41(a) and (b) of
title 35, United States Code, by independent inventors and
nonprofit organizations as defined in regulations established
by the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks, and by
small business concerns as defined in section 3 of the Small
Business Act and any subsequent legislation amending that
section or transferring responsibilities under that section and
by regulations established by the Small Business Administra-
tion or its successor. When so specified and to the extent
provided in an appropriation Act, any amount appropriated
pursuant to this Act and, in addition, such fees as shall be
collected pursuant to title 35, United States Code, and the
Trademark Act of 1946, as amended (15 U.S.C. 1051 et

seq.), may remain available without fiscal year limitation.
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99ta CONGRESS
oo H, R, 2434

To authorize appropriations for the Patent and Trademark Office in the
Department of Commerce, and for other purposes.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

May 8, 1985
Mr. KAsTENMEIER (for himself, Mr. MoorHEAD, Mr. BrOOKs, Mr. MazzoLi,
Mr. SYNAR, Mrs. SCHROEDER, Mr. BERMaN, Mr. BoucHER, Mr. Hypg, Mr.
KinpNEss, and Mr. DEWINE) introduced the following bill; which was re-
ferred to the Committee on the Judiciary

A BILL

To authorize appropriations for the Patent and Trademark
Office in the Department of Commerce, and for other
purposes.

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
SECTION 1. AUTHORIZATION OF APPROPRIATIONS.
(a) PurPOSES AND AMOUNTS.—There are authorized
to be appropriated to the Patent and Trademark Office—
(1) for salaries and necessary expenses,
$101,631,000 for fiscal year 1986, $110,400,000 for
fiscal year 1987, and $111,900,000 for fiscal year
1988; and
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(2) such additional amounts as may be necessary
for each such fiscal year for increases in salary, pay,
retirement, and other employee benefits authorized by
law.

(b) RepuctioN OF PATENT FEES.—Amounts appro-
priated under subsection (a)(1) shall be used to reduce by 50
percent each fee paid under section 41(a) or 41(b) of title 35,
United States Code, by—

(1) an independent inventor or nonprofit organiza-
tion as defined in regulations preseribed by the Com-
missioner of Patents and Trademarks, or

(2) a small business concern as defined under sec-
tion 3 of the Small Business Aect (15 U.S.C. 632).

SEC. 2. APPROPRIATIONS AUTHORIZED TO BE CARRIED OVER.

Amounts appropriated under this Act and such fees as
may be collected under title 35, United States Code, and the
Trademark Act of 1946 (15 U.S.C. 1051 and following) may
remain available until expended.

SEC. 3. INCREASES OF TRADEMARK AND CERTAIN PATENT
'FEES PROHIBITED.

(a) TRADEMARK FEES.—The Commissioner of Patents
and Trademarks may not, during fiscal years 1986, 1987,
and 1988, increase fees established under section 31 of the
Trademark Act of 1946 (15 U.S.C. 1113) except for pur-

poses of making adjustments which in the aggregate do not



© W I S Ot R W N =

[\] (2] (3] (3] [ & — — i Pt b i — — — .
'S o [\5) — S W -1 & O -~ [SURE ] — <

84

3

exceed fluctuations during the previous 3 years in the Con-
sumer Price Index, as determined by the Secretary of Labor.
The Commissioner also may not establish additional fees
under such section duriﬁé such fiscal years.

(b) PaTEnT FEES.—The Commissioner of Patents and
Trademarks may not, during fiscal years 1986, 1987, and
1988, increase fees established under section 41(d) of title 35,
United States Code, except for purposes of making adjust-
ments as described in section 41(f) of such title. The Commis-
sioner also may not establish additional fees under such sec-
tion during such fiscal years.

SEC. 4. FEES FOR USE OF SEARCH LIBRARIES PROHIBITED.

The Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks may not
impose a fee for use of public patent or trademark searching
facilities. The costs of such libraries shall come from amounts
appropriated by Congress.

SEC. 5. USE OF PATENT AND TRADEMARK FEES PROHIBITED
FOR PROCUREMENT OF AUTOMATIC DATA
PROCESSING RESOURCES.

Fees collected under section 31 of the Trademark Act of
1946 (15 U.S.C. 1118) and section 41 of title 35, United
States Code, may not be used during fiscal years 1986, 1987,
and 1988 to procure by purchase, lease, transfer, or other-

wise automatic data processing resources (including hard-
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ware, software and related services, and machine readable

data) for the Patent and Trademark Office.

SEC. 6. USE OF EXCHANGE AGREEMENTS RELATING TO AUTO-
MATIC DATA PROCESSING RESOURCES PROHIB-
ITED.

The Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks may not
exchange items or services (as authorized under section 6(a)
of title 35, United States Code) relating to automatic data
processing resources (including hardware, software and relat-
ed services, and machine readable data) during fiscal years
1986, 1987, and 1988. This section shall not apply to any
agreement with a foreign government relating to data for au-

tomation programs.
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et Sossion } HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES [ 950104

PATENT AND TRADEMARK AUTHORIZATIONS

May 15, 1985.—Committed to the Committee of the Whole House on the State of the
Union and ordered to be printed

Mr. KASTENMEIER, from the Committee on the Judiciary,
submitted the following

REPORT

[To accompany H.R. 2434]

The Committee on the Judiciary, to whom was referred the bill
(H.R. 2434) to authorize appropriations for the Patent and Trade-
mark Office in the Department of Commerce, and for other pur-
poses, having considered the same, report favorably thereon with
an amendment and recommend that the bill as amended do pass.

The amendment is as follows:

Strike out all after the enacting clause and insert in lieu thereof
the following:

SECTION 1. AUTHORIZATION OF APPROPRIATIONS.

(a) Purroses AND AMOUNTS.—There are authorized to be appropriated to the
Patent and Trademark Office—

(1) for salaries and necessary expenses, $101,631,000 for fiscal year 1986,
$110,400,000 for fiscal year 1987, and $111, 900 000 for fiscal year 1988; and

2) such additional amounts as may be necessary for each such fiscal year for
1llalcreases in salary, pay, retirement, and other employee benefits authorized by

W

() RepucrioN or PATENT FEEs.—Amounts appropriated under subsection (aX1)
shall be used to reduce by 50 percent each fee paid under section 41(a) or 41(b) of
title 35, United States e, by—

(1) an mdependent inventor or nonprofit organization as defined in regula-
tions prescribed by the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks, or

(2) a small business concern as defined under section 3 of the Small Business
Act (15 US.C. 632).

SEC. 2. APPROPRIATIONS AUTHORIZED TO BE CARRIED OVER.

Amounts appropriated under this Act and such fees as may be collected under
title 35, United States Code, and the Trademark Act of 1946 (15 U.S.C. 1051 and
fol[owmg) may remain available until expended.

SEC. 3. INCREASES OF TRADEMARK AND CERTAIN PATENT FEES PROHIBITED,

(a) TRADEMARK FEes.—The Commissioner of Patents and 'I‘rudcmarks may not,
during fiscal years 1986, 1987, and 1988, increase fees establishicd under section 31 of
the 'I‘rademark Act of 1946 (15 U.S.C. 1113) except for purposes of making adjust-
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ments which in the aggregate do not exceed fluctuations during the previous 3 years
in the Consumer Price Index, as determined by the Secretary of Labor. The Com-
missioner also may not establish additional fees under such section during such
fiscal years.

(b) PaTeNT FEes.—The Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks may not, during
fiscal years 1986, 1987, and 1988, increase fees established under section 41(d) of title
35, United States Code, except for purposes of making adjustments as described in
section 41(f) of such tjtle. The Commissioner also may not establish additional fees
under such section during such fiscal years.

SEC. 4. FEES FOR USE OF SEARCH ROOMS AND LIBRARIES PROHIBITED.

The Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks may not impose a fee for use of
public patent or trademark search rooms and libraries. The costs of such rooms and
libraries shall come from amounts appropriated by Congress.

SEC. 5. USE OF PATENT AND TRADEMARK FEES PROHIBITED FOR PROCUREMENT OF AUTOMATIC
DATA PROCESSING RESOURCES.

Fees collected under section 31 of the Trademark Act of 1946 (15 U.S.C. 1113) and
section 41 of title 35, United States Code, may not be used during fiscal years 1986,
1987, and 1988 to procure by purchase, lease, transfer, or otherwise automatic data
preccessing resources (including hardware, software and related services, and ma-
chine readable data) for the Patent and Trademark Office.

SEC. 6. USE OF EXCHANGE AGREEMENTS RELATING TO AUTOMATIC DATA PROCESSING RE-
SOURCES PROHIBITED.

The Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks may not exchange items or serv-
ices (as authorized under section 6(a) of title 35, United States Code) relating to
automatic data processing resources (including hardware, software and related serv-
ices, and machine readable data) during fiscal years 1986, 1987, and 1988. This sec-
tion shall not apply to any agreement relating to data for automation programs en-
tered into with a foreign government or with a bilateral or international intergov-
ernmental organization.

PURPOSE OF THE LEGISLATION

The purpose of H.R. 2434 is to authorize appropriations for the
Patent and Trademark Office in the Department of Commerce for
fiscal years 1986 through 1988.

BACKGROUND

Reliable patent and trademark protection for inventors and busi-
nesses can provide important incentives for technological progress
and investment. When President Reagan signed Public Law 98-622,
he said “‘the stimulation of American inventive genius requires a
patent system that offers our inventors prompt and effective pro-
tection for their inventions.” The recent report of the President’s
Commission on Industrial Competitiveness noted, “Since technolog-
ical innovation requires large investments of both time and money,
the protection of our intellectual property is another task we
should place on our competitive agenda.’

The 1979 report by the Advisory Committee on Industrial Inno-
vatégg of the Carter Administration’s domestic policy review
stated:

In general, the patent system has served the country
well. Major overhaul of the patent system is not recom-
mended. Nevertheless, some modification to the system
could have a beneficial effect on innovation. . . . When
proper consideration is given to these problems as they
relate to those independent inventors and small businesses
whose success—and indeed very existence—depends upon
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the innovation process, it becomes clear that some changes
must occur.

The Committee on the Judiciary for several Congresses has been
engaged in an effort to improve the effectiveness of the U.S. patent
and trademark systems. Laws on this topic which have been en-
acted include: Public Law 96-517, which established a new system
for reexamining patents in the Patent and Trademark Office and
authorized the Office to establish user fees administratively; Public
Law 97-164, which established the Court of Appeals for the Federal
Circuit and gave that court exclusive appellate jurisdiction in
patent cases; Public Law 97-247, which authorized appropriations
for the Patent and Trademark Office for fiscal year 1983 through
1985 and increased user fee income substantially; and Public Law
98-622, which made several changes to clarify and improve patent
law and procedure.

An effective Patent and Trademark Office is the cornerstone for
reliable patent and trademark protection. Changes in the manner
of operating the Office can have as great an impact on the nation’s
economy as changes in the substantive rules of patent and trade-
mark law. Public Laws 96-517 and 97-247 have resulted in major
changes in the Office. User fee income has risen from $28.8 million
in 1982 to an estimated $98.6 million 1985. Pursuant to Section 9 of
Public Law 96-517, the Commissioner submitted an ‘“Automation
Master Plan” in 1982, and began major programs to automate both
the patent and the trademark operations. The Office estimated in
1982 that its automation programs will cost at least $719.9 million
through 2002.

The Committee is concerned about three separate issues raised
by the Patent and Trademark Office authorization: first, the ade-
quacy of the funding for the Patent and Trademark Office; second,
the policies being followed by the Office with respect to user fees;
and third, the development of an automation plan for the Office.

1. Level of appropriations

H.R. 1628, as introduced, authorized $84,739,000 to be appropri-
ated for the expenses of the Patent and Trademark Office for fiscal
year 1986. For fiscal years 1987 and 1988, the bill proposed open-
ended authorizations. The $84,739,000 amount was a decrease of
$16.9 million from the Office’s 1985 appropriations of $101,631,000.
The Office’s 1986 budget submission explained that the Administra-
tion proposes to make up for the reduction in appropriations in
1986 by spending about $16,000,000 in ‘“excess’ user fees which
have accumulated over the 1983 through 1985 period.

The 1986 budget submission and information provided to the
Committee by the Office about cutbacks being made in the Office’s
1985 programs have led the Committee to conclude that appropria-
tions should not be reduced from the 1985 level.

The increase in user fees imposed by Public Laws 96-517 and 97-
247 was substantial. The Committee envisioned that the revenue
raised by the higher fees would be used to make major improve-
ments in the operations of the Patent and Trademark Offices.
When the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks testified
before the Subcommittee on Courts, Civil Liberties and the Admin-
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istration of Justice in March 1982, he clearly stated that “. . . fees
received by the Patent and Trademark Office would be available to
use directly in improving service to inventors and industry.” ! The
Administration’s 1986 proposed budget, however, goes in the direc-
tion of using fee income to reduce the level of public support for
the Office, not to improve the functioning of the Office.

The Committee was provided with information indicating that
the Office is planning to reduce various programs by about $5.7
million dollars during 1985 in order to cover the cost of the pay
raise received by government employees and other unbudgeted cost
increases. The cuts being made by the Office in its 1985 programs
include significantly reducing for the rest of 1985 the use of com-
mercially available data bases by patent examiners for searching
purposes; eliminating training for examiners; reducing programs
for reclassifying the patent file by subject matter and checking file
integrity; leaving unfilled the vacant positions at the Board of
Patent Appeals; and terminating summer employment programs
for students.

Testimony was presented that the Office is not doing enough to
improve the quality of patent examining, and indeed may be reduc-
ing the level of quality of examining.2 A survey of patent owners
‘showed that 68 percent of the owners surveyed reported only “mod-
erate” confidence in the validity of patents issued to them by the
Patent and Trademark Office. The respondents felt highest priority
should be given to improving the quality of patent examining.3
Former Commissioner Gerald J. Mossinghoff, in a recently pub-
lished interview, emphasized the need for improvement of the
patent search files. He said, “One of the real scandals of the Patent
and Trademark Office . . . is that 7 percent of our references that
the examiners must look through are either missing or misfiled.” 4

The Committee believes that the paper patent search file cannot
be allowed to deteriorate. The paper search file cannot be scrapped
instantly when an automated system is completed. Even if the
search file is automated by 1990, as planned, improvements are
needed to be made in the paper search files in the meantime. If the
subject matter classification system for the search file is not contin-
ually updated to keep pace with changing technology, the search
file will become less effective for finding relevant documents. The
patent subject matter clasification system will still be needed when
the automated system becomes available.

The Office plans to cut back on legal and scientific periodicals
and pamphlets used by patent examiners, even though the budget
submission says ‘periodicals and pamphlets are essential in the
patent and trademark examination process.” The Office has re-
duced periodicals and pamphlets by over one-third for 1985 and
proposes a similar level of expenditures for 1986.

! See Hearings on Patent and Trademark Office Authorization before the House Judiciary
Subcommittee on Courts, Civil Liberties and the Administration of Justice, 97th Congress, 2d
Sess. (1982) at 12,20.

2 See Hearings on Patent and Trademark Office Authorization (1985) Before the House Judici-
ary Subcommittee on Courts, Civil Liberties and the Administration of Justice, 99th Cong. 1st
Sefsl.d(1985) (statement of Donald W. Banner).

4 See 29 BNA’s Patent, Trademark and Copyright Journal 490 (March 14, 1985).
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The 1986 budget submission also is inadequate to insure timeli-
ness of the services provided by the Office. The estimate in the
budget that 107,000 patent applications will be filed in 1986 ap-
pears low, considering that over 109,500 were filed in 1984 and the
recent trend in filing seems to be upward. The Office reports that
the average time required to decide patent appeals is 24 months
and will be up to 28 months in 1986. Backlogs of undecided trade-
mark appeals also are at unacceptable levels and rising.

In addition, the Office’s proposed 1986 budget makes cuts in ad-
ministrative services. Administrative services include maintaining
official records for inspection by the public, performing the initial
clerical screening of the patent and trademark applications, and
operating the internal mail and messenger systems. These adminis-
trative services have been the subject of public complaints in the
past, and no justification is given for reducing the funding for them
now.

The Committee accordingly concluded that the level of public
support for the Patent and Trademark Office should not be reduced
from the current level of $101,631,000. The Committee’s conclusions
is rooted in the proposition that patents issued by the Patent and
Trademark Office must be reliable and the public must have confi-
dence in the validity of patents if the patent system is to meet its
objectives.

The Office has been vigorously pursuing the goal of “18 months
by '87” in patent examining for the past three years. The Commit-
tee fully supports the efforts of the Office to examine patent appli-
cants promptly. However, resources also must be allocated to im-
proving the quality of issued patents. If appropriated, a portion of
the $16.9 million support which the Committee has added to the
authorization for 1986 should go toward improving the quality of
patent examining. Improving the integrity of the search library is
very important. The backlog of patent appeals is unacceptable
large and growing larger. Immediate action should be taken to im-
prove this situation.

In addition to holding the authorized level of public support for
the Patent and Trademark Office for 1986 at the 1985 level of
$101,631,000, the Committee is authorizing appropriations for the
Office of $110,400,000 for fiscal year 1987 and $111,900,000 for fiscal
year 1988. These amounts represent the appropriation levels which,
together with fee income for those years, are needed to achieve pro-
gram levels planned for the Office.® These figures reflect a calcula-
tion of the estimated program level provided to the Committee by
the Department of Commerce minus estimated user fees for the
fiscal year in question.

2. User fee policies

It-is appropriate for the Committee to confirm and clarify the
limitations on charging of user fees that were envisioned at the
time of enactment of Public laws 96-517 and 97-247. In the House
Report on Public law 96-517 ¢ the Committee endorsed the premise

5 See “Commerce Budget in Brief”’ for fiscal year 1986 at 53.
% See H.REP. No. 96-1307, Part 1, 96th Cong., 2d Sess. (1980), reprinted in [1980] U.S. CODE
CONG. & ADM. NEWS 6460.
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that patent applicants and those seeking to register trademarks
should bear a significant share of the cost of operating the Patent
and Trademark Office by payment of fees. However, the Report en-
visioned certain limitations on the authority of the Commissioner
to charge fees and use those fees for funding Office programs. The
Committee recognized that it is not in the public interest to dis-
courage the use of the patent and trademark laws by allowing the
fees to rise to too high a level.

The Report identified three categories of Patent and Trademark
Office costs: (1) costs which should be paid for entirely from appro-
priated funds; (2) costs which should be paid partly from appropri-
ated funds and partly by user fees; and (3) costs which should be
paid for 100 percent by user fees.

The Report noted that certain costs of operating the Office confer
no direct benefit on applicants, but rather go to meet the responsi-
bility of the Federal Government to have a Patent and Trademark
Office in order to execute the law. The report gave the following
examples of costs which should be paid for by appropriated funds:

For example, the cost of executive direction and admin-
istration of the Office, including the Office of the Commis-
sioner and certain agency offices involved with public in-
formation, legislation, international affairs and technology
assessment. Maintaining the public search room confers a
general public benefit, as does the maintenance of the
patent files in depository libraries. The contribution to the
World Intellectual Property Organization relative to the
Patent Cooperation Treaty 'is a treaty obligation. These
costs should be paid for entirely from appropriated funds.”

Public law 96-517 required that the costs of “actual processing”
of patent and trademark applications were to be paid 50 percent
from appropriated funds and 50 percent from user fees. Subse-
quently, in Public law 97-247, the committee enacted higher fees
for apPIication processing. The purpose of the higher fees was said
to be “to double current fees as the means of making up for the
difference between a lower level of taxpayer support and an in-
creased total budget.” 8¢ The rate of recovery of patent application
processing costs from fees, however, was not to reach 100 percent
uﬁl‘tiltt}e mid 1990’s, when patent maintenance fees will be fully in
effect.

Questions have arisen about using fee income to support the
patent and trademark search rooms and libraries. These are the
public search facilities located at the Patent and Trademark Office
in Arlington, Virginia. .

The public patent and trademark search rooms and libraries are
to be wholly supported by appropriated funds. The Committee
never has explicitly authorized user fees to be charged for access to
or use of these rooms and libraries. The Committee intends that
policy—which is in effect at this time—to continue.

7 Id at 6467.

8 See H.REP. No. 97-542, 97th Cong., 2d Sess. (1982) at 2.

° In Public laws 96-517 and 97-247, Congress for the first time established a system of patent
maintenance fees. These fees, charged for maintaining a patent in force, apply only to patents
issued after the effective date of the new laws.
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The search libraries are used by many other members of the
public besides patent and trademark applicants. Making official
government records available for inspection by the public is one of
the most basic functions of government. Having patent and trade-
mark records freely available to the public and widely disseminat-
ed gives a valuable benefit to the public at large. As regards pat-
ents, such access also stimulates scientific inquiry and research by
providing access to inventive materials. In the context of trade-
mark, access makes it possible for constructive notice of proprie-
tary rights to occur.

If the Office provides access through terminals in the search
rooms to data bases not owned by the Office, the Office is author-
ized to collect a fee and pass it on to the owner. This section does
not prohibit charging the public for copies of records of charging
for an entirely new service not now provided.

Automation programs

The Committee is deeply concerned by the findings of the Comp-
toller General’s report on the automation of trademark oper-
ations.1©

The Comptroller General’s report states that, in attempting to
automate its trademark operations, the Office did not (1) thorough-
ly analyze user needs; (2) adequately assess the cost effectiveness of
its systems; (3) properly manage three exchange agreement con-
tracts; and (4) fully test one of its systems before accepting it from
the contractor. The Comptroller General found that although the
Office addressed these problems it still needs to do more. To ad-
dress these concerns the Committee, through the Subcommittee on
Courts, Civil Liberties and the Administration of Justice, agreed to
two amendments.

The first amendment would preclude the Patent and Trademark
Office from expending fees obtained from users of the patent and
trademark system to acquire any automatic data processing re-
sources during fiscal years 1986, 1987, and 1988. This amendment
proceeds under the theory that unless the Patent and Trademark
Office has to justify fully the obtaining of appropriated monies for
development of an automation plan, the automation activities will
not receive adequate Congressional review. Concern was expressed
that the user fee money expended by the Patent and Trademark
Office for automation-related activities was not considered by the
Patent and Trademark Office to be subject to the Brooks Act.!!
The amendment, by precluding reliance on user fees for procuring
automatic data processing resources, will insure that the Brooks
Act is honored in the future.

The second amendment adopted by the Subcommittee precludes
the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks from using his ex-
change agreement authority under section 6(a) of title 35, United
States Code, for exchange of items or services relating to automatic
data processing resources during fiscal years 1986, 1987, and 1988.
The Committee offers this amendment to insure that any agree-

10 See ]etter from Acting Comptroller General to the Honorable Jack Brooks (dated April 19,
1985) and attachments.

1t See Section 111 of the Federal Property and Administrative Services Act of 1949.
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ments entered into by the Patent and Trademark Office involving
automatic data processing resources are subject to the Brooks Act.
By this amendment the Committee intends that it does not want
the exchange agreement vehicle used to avoid in any way the con-
gressional oversight contemplated by government procurement law.

Considered together, the two amendments accepted by the Com-
mittee will insure that the appropriation mechanism, rather than
either user fees or exchange agreements, will be relied upon for the
procuring of any automatic data processing resources by the Patent
and Trademark Office during fiscal years 1986, 1987, and 1988. .

The Committee continues to strongly support the concept of auto-
mating the patent and trademark search files. By adopting modern
computer technology, the Office should be able to greatly improve
the usefulness and reliability of the search files. The Committee
urges the Office to take immediate action to insure that the man-
agement errors identified in the Comptroller General’s report will
not be allowed to occur again.

STATEMENT

The Committee—acting through the Subcommittee on Courts,
Civil Liberties and the Administration of Justice—held one day of
hearings on legislation (H.R. 1628) to reauthorize the Patent and
Trademark Office. On March 21, 1985, the subcommittee received
testimony from the Administration (Donald J. Quigg, Acting Assist-
ant Secretary and Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks); In-
tellectual Property Owners, Inc. (Donald W. Banner, President);
and the United States Trademark Association (William A. Finkel-
stein, Executive Vice-President).

In order to elicit a response to questions not asked and therefore
not answered at the hearing, on April 9, 1985, the Chairman of the
Subcommittee—Congressman Robert W. Kastenmeier—requested
further information from the Patent and Trademark Office con-
cerning a number of subjects. Congressman Mike DeWine had, in
the interim, sent a similar letter. PTO submitted timely responses
to both inquiries.

On April 19, 1985, the Comptroller General of the United States
filed a report with the Honorable Jack Brooks, Chairman of the
Committee on Government Operations. The GAO report concluded
that PTO had been deficient in developing and implementing an
automation plan for trademark records. GAO made several con-
crete recommendations. If these recommendations are not imple-
mented, GAO further advised that PTO’s authority to engage in ex-
change agreements be circumscribed.

On May 2, 1985, the Subcommittee on Courts, Civil Liberties and
the Administration of Justice marked-up H.R. 1628.12 After enact-

12 The first amendment (offered b, Ti; Mr. Moorhead) froze the authorization for fiscal year 1986
to what it was in fiscal year 1985. The amendment further added the Administration’s proposed
budget levels for fiscal years 1987 and 1988; froze trademark fees except for adjustments to re-
flect ﬂuctatlons d the previous three years on the Consumer Price Index; and preclude the
PTO from im ees for the use of the tedpataent. and trademark search rooms. The second
amendment (offered by Mr. Brooks) prohibited the use of patent and trademark fees for proture-
ment of automatic data processing resources, and also circumscribes use of exchange agreements
that relate to automatic data processing resources.

48-523 O—85——4
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ment of two amendments, the bill was ordered reported favorably
by voice vote as a clean bill.

On May 8, 1985, the clean bill (H.R. 2434) was introduced by
eleven members of the subcommittee: Kastenmeier, Moorhead,
Brooks, Mazzoli, Synar, Schroeder, Berman, Boucher, Hyde, Kind-
ness and DeWine.

On May 15, 1985, the full Committee considered H.R. 2434 and, a
quorum of Members being present, ordered the bill favorably re-
ported by voice vote. No objections were heard.!3

SECTION-BY-SECTION ANALYSIS

Section 1—Authorization of appropriations

Subsection (a) authorizes appropriations for the Patent and
Trademark Office for the payment of salaries and necessary ex-
penses of the office. For fiscal year 1986, this section authorizes ap-
propriations of $101,631,000; for fiscal year 1987, $110,400,000; and
for fiscal year 1988, $111,900,000.

Subsection (a) also authorizes to be appropriated to the Patent
and Trademark Office such additional amounts as may be neces-
sary for each fiscal year for increases in salary, pay, retirement,
and other employee benefits authorized by law.

Subsection (b) provides that funds made available by these appro-
priations are to be used to reduce by 50 percent the amount of the
fees to be paid under title 35, United States Code, section 41(a) or
41(b), by independent inventors and nonprofit organizations as de-
fined in regulations established by the Commissioner of Patents
and Trademarks, and by small business concerns so defined under
section 3 of the Small Business Act (15 U.S.C. § 632).

Section 2—Appropriations authorized to be carried over

This section provides that fees collected pursuant to title 35,
United States Code, and the Trademark Act of 1946, as amended
(15 US.C. § 1051 et seq.), and amounts appropriated under the au-
thority of section 1 of the bill, may be carried over beyond the end
of a fiscal year and remain available until expended. This section is
not intended, however, to encourage accumulating and carrying
over large amounts of excess fees.

The total resources for the Office in fiscal year 1986 (that is, the
amount appropriated pursuant to this section plus fees collected
pursuant to the patent and trademark laws, which will be avail-
able to the Office) are estimated to be $219.2 million; the total re-
sources for fiscal year 1987 are estimated to be $234.9 million; and
thi(il'mtal resources for fiscal year 1988 are estimated to be $237.3
million.

13 No amendments were offered. By unanimous consent, staff was authorized to make neces-
sary technical and clarifying changes to the bill. Two technical and clarifying changes were
made. First, section 4 of the bill was modified to use consistent t,ermmology in achieving its goal:
to prevent the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks from imposing user fees for the use of
public patent and trademark search rooms and libraries. Second, section 6 of the bill was clari-
fied to allow the Commissijoner to continue to use exchange agreements with bilateral and inter-
national intergovernmental organizations, such as the Japanese and European Patent Offices.
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Section 3— Increases of trademark and certain patent fees prohibited .

Section 3(a) prevents the Commissioner from increasing fees es-
tablished under section 31 of the Trademark Act of 1946 (15 U.S.C.
1113) except for purposes of making adjustments which in the ag-
gregate do not exceed fluctuations during the previous 3 years in
the Consumer Price Index, as determined by the Secretary of
Labor. The Commissioner also may not establish additional fees
under such section during such fiscal years, except fees for new
types of processing, materials or services.

Under current law (section 31 of the Trademark Act of 1946),
fees for the filing or processing of an application for the registra-
tion of a trademark or other mark or for the renewal or assign-
ment of a trademark or other mark will be adjusted no more than
once every three years. Since the last adjustment occured on Octo-
ber 1, 1982, a fee adjustment is authorized to occur on or after Oc-
tober 1, 1985. A fee adjustment is not required every three years. A
new three year period begins when the fees are adjusted.

Section 3(b) further prohibits the Commissioner from increasing
patent fees established under section 41(d) of title 35, United States
Code, except for purposes of making adjustments as described in
section 41(f) of such title. The Commissioner also may not establish
additional fees under such section during fiscal years 1986 through
1988, except fees for new types of processing, materials or services.

Current law (35 U.S.C. § 41(d)) provides that the Commissioner
may establish fees for miscellaneous processing, services, or materi-
als relating to patents not specifically set by Congress (see U.S.C.
§§41 (a) and (b)). The Commissioner’s patent fees, already set
under existing regulations to recover the estimated cost to the
office of such processing, services, or materials are therefore
“frozen” by section 3(b). The only exception is that the Commis-
sioner may adjust fees on October 1, 1985, and no more often than
every third year thereafter, to reflect any fluctuations occurring
during the previous three years in the Consumer Price Index, as
determined by the Secretary of Labor.

Section 4—Fees for use of search libraries prohibited

Under section 4 of the bill, the Commissioner of Patents and
Trademarks may not impose a fee for use of public patent or trade-
mark search rooms or libraries. The costs of such rooms and librar-
ies shall come from amounts appropriated by Congress. This sec-
tion is in conformity with past pronouncements of this Committee.
For example, in the Report on Public Law 96-517, the Committee
stated: “Maintaining the public search room confers a general
public benefit. . . . [Closts should be paid for entirely from appro-
priated funds.” ¢ This section does permit charging for copies of
records.

14 See H. Rep. No. 96-1307, Part 1, 96th Cong., 2d sess. (1980), reprinted in [1980] U.S. Code
Cong. & Adm. News 6460, 6467.
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Section 5—Use of patent and trademark fees prohibited for procure-
ment of automatic data processing resources

Section 5 provides that fees collected under section 31 of the
Trademark Act of 1946 (15 U.S.C. 1118) and section 41 of title 35,
United States Code, may not be used during fiscal years 1986
through 1988 to procure by purchase, lease, transfer, or otherwise
automatic data processing resources (including hardware, software
and related services, and machine readable data) for the Patent
and Trademark Office. The net result of this section will be to
bring the trademark automation system under Congressional over-
sight attendant to the appropriations process. The Committee ex-
pects the Patent and Trademark Office to prepare a plan for pres-
entation to the Congress; said plan will delineate costs, explain
method of financing and confront the issue of public access to gov-
ernment records.

Section 6—Use of exchange agreements relating to automatic data
processing resources prohibited

Section 6 limits the authority of the Commissioner of Patents
and Trademarks to use exchange agreements. The Commissioner
may not exchange items or services (as authorized under section
6(a) of title 35, United States Code) relating to automatic data proc-
~ essing resources (including hardware, software and related services,

and machine readable data) during fiscal years 1986 through 1988.
This section shall not apply to any agreement with a foreign gov-
ernment or bilateral or international intergovernmental organiza-
tion relating to data for automation programs.

This section is derived from GAQO’s conclusion that the Patent
and Trademark Office has attempted to avoid procurement laws
through the use of exchange agreements to develop an automation
system for trademark records. In scope, however, section 6 is broad-
ly written so as to apply to patent records.

OVERSIGHT FINDINGS

The Committee finds that the stimulation of American inventive
genius requires a patent system that offers our inventors prompt,
consistent and effective protection for their inventions. The Com-
mittee further finds that not only the interests of trade and com-
merce of this country, but also consumer confidence in goods, are
furthered by effective administration of this Nation’s trademark
laws. An effective Patent and Trademark Office is the cornerstone
for reliable patent and trademark protection.

The Committee on the Judiciary has oversight responsibility over
the Patent and Trademark Office in the Department of Commerce.
In addition to its ongoing oversight, the Committee’s Subcommittee
on Courts, Civil Liberties and the Administration of Justice held an
oversight hearing with respect to the Patent and Trademark Office
on March 21, 1985. The Committee expects to confirm its oversight
activities in the future.
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NEW BUDGET AUTHORITY

In regard to clause 2(1)3)}B) of rule XI of the Rules of the House
of Representatives, H.R. 2434 creates no new budget authority or
increased tax expenditures for the Federal Government.

INFLATIONARY IMPACT STATEMENT

Pursuant to clause 2(1)(4) of rule XI of the Rules of the House of
Representatives, the Committee finds that the bill will have no
foreseeable inflationary impact on prices or costs in the operation
of the national economy.

FEDERAL ADVISORY COMMITTEE ACT OF 1972

The Committee finds that this legislation does not create any
new advisory committees within the meaning of the Federal Advi-
sory Committee Act of 1972,

STATEMENT OF THE COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS

In regard to clause 2(1X3XD) of rule XI of the Rules of the House
of Representatives, no oversight findings have been submitted to
the Committee by the Committee on Government Operations.

COST ESTIMATE

In regard to clause 7 of rule XIII of the Rules of the House of
Representatives, the Committee has not received a cost-estimate
from the Congressional Budget Office.

COMMITTEE VOTE

On May 15, 1985, H.R. 2434 was reported favorably by voice vote,
no objection being heard and a quorum of Members having been
present.
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HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

March 22, 1985

The Honorable Donald J. Quigg

Acting Commissioner, Patents and Trademarks
U.S. Department of Commerce

Patent and Trademark Office

CP3 - Room 11D27

Washington, D.C. 20231

Dear Mr. Quigg:

Thank you very much for your testimony yesterday relating
to the authorization of the Patent Qffice. Due to our rather

severe restraint on time,

which I

I was unable to ask a number of questions
would like to propose in this letter for your response.

They are as follows:

The surplus of 16 million dollars which has built

up over the past couple of years is or was turned

over to the general Treasury. Was that mandated

by law? Mr. Banner's statement suggests that the
reduction in public funds for the Patent and Trade-

mark Office will probably force drastic cuts in

the program for Fiscal Year 1987. 1Is that a possibility?

Are there any intentions of cutting back Patent and
Trademark Office programs for Fiscal Years 1986 or 19872

The legislation sent up to the Hill provides for Fiscal
Ycar 1986 $84,739,000, and in Fiscal Years 1987 and 1988,
such sums as may be necessary. We have an unwritten
policy with this Committee that opposes open-ended
authorizations. Could we have some figures to consider
for 1987 and 19882

Prior to the effort to substantially improve the Patent
Office it was common knowledge that anywhere from 2%

to 25% of a particular search file was missing at any
given time. This of course is critical because it
determines the strength and validity of any patent issued,
what efforts have been made to correct this problem?

of all the patents issued, approximately what percent are
eventually challenged in court, and of those challenged,
what percent are held to be invalid?
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-- In the U.S. Trademark Association's statement (page 8)
they state that in the exchange ayreement the Patent and
Trademark Office has provided what amounts to a copyright
to a private trademark search company for converting the
information currently available in the Patent and
Trademark Office into a machine-rcadable format. Has
the Patent and Trademark Office in effect given control
over the Government's official trademark records to a
private trademark search company?

-- How much delay is there currently in deciding patent and
trademark appeals, and how much will the delays be by the
end of 19867

-- Please explain briefly the nature of the barter contracts
that the Patent and Trademark Office entered into with
private trademark searching companies, and explain the
status of the Office's current plans for buying out or
modifying those agyreements.

-- If the Office institutes an hourly chavrge for the public
to use an autcmated trademark searching system, how much
an hour do you expect the charge to be? Do you have any
idea what the hourly charge would be in the future for
automated patent searching?

-- In the patent search room, do you have any data on how many
of the members of the public using the search room are
inventors and scientific researchers, as opposed to employees
of law firms and corporation patent departments?

The information provided by your office will be very helpful to
me in making a decision when it comes time to mark-up the legislation.
Thank you.

siqqerely,

v - 8 L
/,/ﬁ-tfd\_ J£<i- A»-“\‘\
Mlke DeWine

Member of Congress
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UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE
Patent and Trademark Office

Address : COMMISSIONER OF PATENTS ANO TRADEMARKS
Washington, D.C. 20231

Honorable Michael DeWine
House of Representatives
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. DeWine:

The following are the answers to the written questions you asked
in your letter of March 22, 1985.

1. Question:

The surplus of 16 million dollars which has built up over the
past couple of years is or was turned over to the general
Treasury. Was that mandated by law? Mr. Banner's statement
suggests that the reduction in public funds for the Patent
and Trademark Office will probably force drastic cuts in the
program for Fiscal Year 1987. Is that a possibility?

Answer:

The $16 million in surplus patent and service fees you refer
to is not proposed to be turned over to the general revenues
account of the Treasury in 1986, The PTO's current authoriz-
ing legislation, Public Law 97-247, authorizes the PTO to
retain all fee collections within its own accounts until ex-
pended. The $16 million represents fees collected in excess
of the amount planned during the first fee cycle (1983-1985)
to neet budgetary requirements. This action was not mandated
by law, but rather is proposed in the 1986 budget request as
an offset to appropriated funds. ’

The Administration's projected program level for the PTO in
FY 1987 is $235 nillion, of which $110 nillion is to be
provided through appropriated funds. This represents an
increase of approximately $25 nillion over the pending FY
1986 appropriation request. If the level of appropriated
funds is not increased by the $25 million to $110 million,
there would be a substantial adverse effect on the PTO's
progranms, although I am not prepared to say which programs at
this time. The specifics of how any progran reduction would
be absorbed would depend on many factors including the level
of appropriated funds and the projected revenues from user
fees, which are based on three-year workload estimates and
constitute the larger share of the PTO's total progran
budget. I would add, however, that the Adninistration has
not significantly reduced the projected program level since I
have been at the PTO and user fees have been received since
October 1, 1982 substantially as planned.
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~uestion:

Are there any intentions of cutting Patent and Trademark
Office programs for Fiscal Years 1986 or 19872

Answer:

~Several programs will be scaled back in FY 1986. This will

not, however, prevent the Office from accomplishing the major
PTO goals as set forth by the Administration.

The President's Deficit Reduction Program will reduce FY 1986
funding by $7,923,000:

1) Deficit Reduction Act of 1984 (Travel,

printing, consultants) $1,424,000
2) Administration Cost Savings (10% cut) $1,399,000
3) GS 11-15 Constrictions $ 355,000
4} 5% Pay Cut $4,745,000

We have a nunber of major program initiatives planned for FY
1937:

1. Continuation of the patent pendency reduction program;

2. Expansion of the Automated Patent System (APS) beyond
the pilot test exarining group (assuming a successful
Stage I test) into the remaining patent exanining groups:

3. Inprovement of the examiner's workstation area and
increasing examiner access to commercial data bases; and

4. Inproved quality of patent examination and the provision
of better, nmore timely services to the public.

While the projected program level in any budget year is
subject to adjustments by the Administration, I have no
reason to believe that the PTO's FY 1987 program will not be
in the $235 million range.

. Question:

The legislation sent up to the Ilill provides for Fiscal Year
1986 $84,739,000, and in Fiscal Years 1987 and 1988, such
sums nay be necessary. We have an unwritten policy with this
Connittee that opposes open-ended authorizations. Could we
have some figures to consider for 1987 and 19882
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Answer:

As indicated in The Commerce Budget in Brief for FY 1986 the
Administration is projecting a budget authority level of
approximately $110 million for FY 1987 and $112 million for
FY 1988. These amounts are our current planning estimates
and do not reflect any increases such as, for example,

legislatively mandated pay scale adjustments.

Question:

Prior to the effort to substantially improve the Patent
Ooffice it was common knowledge that anywhere from 2% to .25%
of a particular search file was missing at any given time.
This of course is critical because it determines the strengtn
and validity of any patent issued. What efforts have been
nade to correct this problem?

Answer:

The PTO established a file integrity program several years
ago to upgrade file integrity in the most active problen

- areas and special efforts have been made to pronptly refile

references removed from the search files. Iowever, lasting
improvements will only occur when our Automated Patent Systen
is fully implemented in the next few years. In fact, later
this year in Stage I of our Automation Plan, we will begin
making all U.S. patents issued since 1975 available in an
electronic file with conmplete integrity for on-line searching
by all exaniners.

Question:

0f all the patents issued, approxinately what percent are
eventually challenged in court, and of those challenged, what
percent are held to be invalid?

Answer:

Between FY 1978 and FY 1983, 382,842 patents were issued
while 2,126 patents were involved in patent suits. )
Therefore, the approximate percentage of patents challenged
in court is 0.55%.

The last determination of the rate of invalidity of patents
challenged in the courts was nade by the Office in 1979. At
that time the rate '0of patent invalidity, of those challenged
in court between 1973-1977, was found to be 55%.
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~uestion:

In the U.S. Trademark Association's statement (page 8) they
state that in the exchange agreement the Patent and Trademark
Office has provided what amounts to a copyright to a private
trademark search company for converting the information cur-
rently available in the Patent and Trademark Office into a
nachine~readable format. Ilas the Patent and Trademark Office
in effect given control over the Government's official trade-
mark records to a private trademark search company?

Answer:

Ho. The search firm of Thomson & Thomson (T&T) is performning
three basic services for the PTO under an exchange agreement:
keying new application data and providing the computer
processable data on magnetic tape (this was originally part
of an exchange agreement with TCR Service, Inc., a firm which
was cubsequently acquired by T&T), scanning figurative
trademarks and providing the digitized images on magnetic
tape, and developing codes that indicate the content of
figurative elements and providing them on magnetic tape. The
PTO can disseminate the new application data in the same form
provided to T&T to any other party at the same time that T&T
is allowed to make use of it for their business purposes. In
return, the PTO provides them new application data. The PTO
also agreed to some restrictions in the searching method used
by the public to access the digitized images and design codes
provided by T&T in exchange for T&T's investment in the crea-
tion of the electronic data base. Ilowever, such restrictions
in no way nmake it possible for T&T to copyright federal in-
formation or to restrict public access to other forms of the
information. Under the present notice of proposed rule-
making, access to the data base with the full searching capa-
bilities of the automated search system would be obtained by
paynent of a royalty for the use of the electronic data,
until such time as the accunulated royalty paynents would pay
back T&T's investment. However, no decision has been nade
yet on this natter nor is there any intent to inplement the
proposed rules in the immediate future.

‘Question:

How .much delay is there currently in deciding patent and
trademark appeals, and how much will the delays be by the end
of 19867 :



104

Answer:

As of April 1, 1985, the pendency time for an appeal before
the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences is approxi-
mately twenty-four months. The nunber of appeals filed
before the Board since October 1984 compared to the sanme
period of 1983-1984 has increased, as the output of the
Examining Corps has grown with the "18/87" pendency initia-
tive. If this trend continues it is expected that during
1986 the pendency time for an appeal before the Board will be
approximately 28 nonths.

Trademark appeals are now being decided by the Trademark
Trial and Appeal Board on the average of 10 to 11 months
after the appeal is taken. We are expecting an increase in
the nunber of appeals because of the general rise in trade-
mark application filings. If the increase in workload
materializes, the delay in deciding trademark cases would
grow by one month to approximately 12 months by the end of FY
1986.

Question:

Please explain briefly the nature of the barter contracts
that the Patent and Trademark Office entered into with pri-
vate trademark searching companies, and explain the status of
the Office's current plans for buying out or modifying those
agreemnents.

Answer:

At the outset of the trademark automation program, the Office
had only a small amount of electronic data for use in the
autonated system, which data resulted from the electronic
photocomposition of trademark registrations since the end of
1979. The Office had to convert the pre-1979 registrations
as a critical first step in the trademark automation pro-
gram. We decided to acquire this data separately from all
other components of the computerized system so as to achieve
naximum possible competition in the acquisition of the’ compu-
ter equipnent, software and system operation services. In
addition, it was known that firms specializing in automated .
trademark services or other automated information services
were interested in developing electronic data bases, but only
under joint ventures with the Office. The electronic trade-
nark data base was developed under three separate exchange
agreenents; the first agreement was reached with Compu-Mark
(CM) in January, 1983, and the other two with Thonson and
Thonson (T&T) and TCR Service, Inc. (TCR), in May, 1983.
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The agreement with CM was intended to satisfy approxinmnately
one-third of the Office needs for the electronic data base,
specifically, the pre-1979 text backfile of active registra-
tion data - over 500,000 records of about 500 characters each
- and of ownership assignment data - about 1.2 million
records of over 100 characters each. CM agreed to code and
convert to machine processable data the paper records fur-
nished by the Office in exchange for a long-term supply of

‘new registration data base tapes and other records.

Digitized figurative elements of trademarks constituted the
second part of the electronic data base. Discussions with
T&T were held following the announcement of the initial
exchange agreement with CM, and T&T subsequently offered to
digitize the backfile of design images using paper copies
provided by the Office and to apply a coding system developed
jointly by the PTO and T&T as the primary indexing tool for
electronic retrieval of the digitized images. 1In return the
Office agreed to supply future electronic and paper informa-
tion.

The final segment of the electronic data base was acquired
under a third agreement with TCR, which covered the keying of
new application and other data from microform or paper copies
provided to them by the Office. The Office also furnished
sone items of equipment to be used in the data creation
process. TCR received the use of the electronic data and
other information provided by the Office under the exchange
agreement.

At the present time, the PTO has solicited proposals under
Federal procurenment regulations from both of the firms that
would pernit the PTO to "buy-out" the restrictions. These
proposals have not yet been received. The Office also has
solicited advice from users and other interested parties as
to what course of action they would recommend with respect to
the buy-out and the application of user fees for electronic
access to the trademark data bases. Ilo decision has been
made on the buy=-out at this tine.

Question:

If the Office institutes an hourly charge for the public to
use .an autonated tradenark searching system, how nuch an hour
do you expect the charge to be? Do you have any idea what
the hourly charge would be in the future for automated patent
searching?
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Answer:

Ve had originally proposed a basic $40/hour access fee to
recover the cost of the automated search system and a
$30/hour royalty fee to compensate the participants in the
PTO cooperative exchange agreements for elimination of cer-
tain restrictions. However, we are currently reviewing a
wider range of options that reflect additional input from the
user community and the public. A final decision has not yet
been nade.

The PTO currently does not have sufficient information avail-
able to it to develop the amount of a proposed user fee for
the Patent Public Search Roon. However, in a notice to the
public in the Federal Register of June 14, 1984, the PTO has
indicated an intent to follow the same marginal cost recovery
principles used to propose fees for accessing the trademark
data base.

Question:

In the patent search room, do you have any data on how many of

" the members of the public using the search room are inventors

and scientific researchers, as opposed to employees of law
firms and corporation patent departnments?

Answer:

No. The PTO only keeps records of the number of user passes
issued. Since October 1, 1982 the PTO issued 9,957 permanent
user's passes and approximately 25,000 temporary passes.
Whenever passes are issued, '‘permanent or temporar there are
no provisions for 1nd1cau1ng occupations or reasons for
requesting a pass.

Should you have any additional concerns please contact me.

Sincerely,

Donald J. Quig

Acting Conmissioner for
Patents and Trademarks
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Honorable Donald 3. Quigg
Acting Assistant Secretary and .
Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks
U.S. Department of Commerce
CP-3, Crystal Plaza
Arlington, VYa. 20231

Dear Mr. Quigg:

Thank you for your testimony before my subcommittee on
March 21, 1985, relating to the Reauthorization of the U.S.
Patent and Trademark Office for fiscal years 1986-1988. As
you will recall, the hearing was expedited and I did not
have a chance to ask every question that I had in mind at
the time. At the termination of the hearing, I notified you
that I would submit further questions to you in writing.

Due to time constraints imposed on the Committee by the
Budget Act, I would appreciate a reply by April 22, 1985.

My additional questfons, which are divided into two
categories, are listed below.

QUESTIDNS RELATING TO PTO REAUTHORIZATION AND THE 1986
BUDGET

1. What programs does the 0ffice plan to qut back this
year if it is necessary for the Office to absorb the cost of
the 3.5% pay increase for government employees?

2. If Congress approves the Administration's budget
this year, with the reduced level of public support which
depends on using all of the excess fee money, what will be
the effect on the Office's programs in 1987 if the level of
public support is not raised in 19872

3. The budget forecasts 107,000 patent filings in 1985
and 1986: how high is the rate of filings running thusfar for
19857 -

2. How much extra money is needed in the budget to
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handle every additional thousand patent filings beyond
the 107,000 predicted in the budget request?

4. How many cash awards were given to patent examiners
in 19842 How large were the awards? How many of the awards
were given for quantity of work and how many were given for
quality?

5. At present, how much delay is there in deciding
patent and trademark appeals, and how much will the delays be
by the end of 19867

- QUESTIONS RELATING TO THE TRADEMARK AUTOMATION EXCHANGE
AGREEMENTS

1. As part of its automation program the Office needs
to have its paper trademark files key-entered on to computer
tapes. The Office has used exchange agreements rather than
a2 standard contract to obtain this service. In exchange for
the database tapes, the Office provided copies of its files
and agreed to certain restrictions. Would you briefly
explain the nature of the original exchange agreements?

a. Why did you use exchange agreements rather than
standard contracts to have your database prepared for
your automated search systems?

b. What lYegal authority did the Office rely on to avoid
ordinary Federal procurement laws with respect to the
project? Did you seek advice from the General Counsel's
0ffice in the Department of Commerce? If so, to what
effect?

c. Apparently, in December of 1984 the Office announced
its intention to “"buy-out" the exchange agreements:
where did you get the money for this "buy-out"? Is
expenditure of this money authorized?

d. Did you wait to advertise until after you had signed
the exchange agreements? Why?

e. What did you do to ensure that all parties received
a fair and equal opportunity to reach agreements
considering that the January 1983 announcement did

not specify your needs? Furthermore, how could the
announcement in 1983 ensure competition in 19827 _
f. As part of your exchange agreements you also agreed
to other restrictions on the O0ffice and the public. For
example, under these restrictions (1) the Office cannot
allow public use of data through electronic dial up
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access, (2) the Office cannot sel) "0fficial Gazette”
computer tapes for less than 342,200, a 1,400 percent
increase over the old price, and (3) initially, the
Office could not allow unrestricted public access through
the Office's $10 million T-Search system to the automated
trademark data. What analysis have you done %o assess
the potential impacts of these restrictions on the
Office and the public?

g. How has or how will these restrictions hamper the
Office's ability to meet future goals and objectives?
For example, was PTO required to consult with exchange
partners before it could allow the public to use its $10
million T-Search system to.it full potential?

h. The initial exchange agreements stated that equal
value was exchanged even though no value was placed on

an agreed to public access restriction. Yet, when this
restriction was lifted the Office agreed that the exchange
partners should receive $3.18 million in compensation.
Initially, why was not a value placed on the public

access restriction? -

i. Does the subsequent valuation prove that the faital
values were -incorrect and that this error resulted in the
companies receiving about $6 million in valued items in
contrast to PTO0's 33 million benefit?

2. The Office's major computer acquisition for trademark
automation is its $10 million T-Search System. Apparently,
this system was unconditionally accepted by the Office in
June 1984, prior to the full system being available for
testing. Indeed, there were not any images in the systenm.
During later testing with images in November 1984, 1 understood
that T-Search did not meet performance requirement and the
time it takes to search for a trademark averages is at least
25 percent longer than under the manual system.

a. Why did the 0ffice unconditionally accept this system?

b. What leverage does the Office have to require
contractor compliance with timeliness requirements?

3. In July 1984, the Office proposed a regulatory change
whereby the public would pay $40 per hour to access a
computerized search system “"comparable and equivalent to the
present manual system.” If the public wanted access to the
more sophisticated examiner search system an additional $30
per hour fee will be paid¢ to the Office which, in return,
will pay this royalty to the exchange agreement partners.

a. Ever since the creation of PTO access to the search file
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has been free and open to the public; yet the Office is
now proposing to charge up to $70 per hour for access to
the same data. Did PTO perform an analysis of the impact
of this decision on business or the public? Were any
public interest groups, educational institutions, or
libraries consulted on this change?

b. Considering PTO's plans to ultimately destroy paper
files and the fact that the free TRAM System does not
contain design marks, will the public be able to search
all trademarks without paying a fee?

- 4. Tsn't public access to trademark records a part of
the "bargain” envisioned by the Constitution. In exchange
for granting a trademark, the public receives something in
exchange: consumer certainty about the identity of a product,
accessibility of the public record, and so forth. Doesn't the
PTO automation proposal violate the terms, or at least the
spirit, of that bargain? How does this bargain apply to patents?

5. The Trademark Counterfeiting Act of 1984 imposes
criminal 1iability for "knowingly" using a counterfeited
mark. In addition, the Lanham Act is construed to put everyone
on notice of the existence of fereally registered marks by
operation of law.. Won't a reduction in public access to the
trademark registration system's records operate to reduce the
effectiveness of the Lanham Act, and indeed, make it more
difficult to obtain a conviction under the anti-counterfeiting

statute?

6. If the Office institutes an hourly charge for the
public to use automated trademark searching system, will
this serve as a precedent for an hourly charge that could be
applied to automated patent searching in the future?

7. In the patent search room, do you have any data
on how many of the members of the public using the search
room are inventors and scientific researchers, as opposed to
employees of law firms and corporation patent departments?

i
!
8. How Yong does the Office planm to continue maintaining i
the paper search files in the trademark search room? The |
budget contains no funds for maintaining the paper files in ]
1986. Where will the money come from? ,

In closing, you should know that reflective and .o }
well-reasoned answers to these questions will .provide a :
necessary supplement your oral and written testimony. Further,
answers to these questions are an important aspect of the
conscientious discharge of this subcommittee’s oversight
responsibility. ;
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On March 22, 1985, Congressman DeWine asked you several
questions in writing. I associate myself with his inquiry.
You will note that, for the most part, we have posed different
questions. To the exteat that there is overlap, ! apologize
for increasing the workload of your office.

. 1 look forward to an expeditious reply. As you can
readily understand, the subcommittee will not be able to
mark-up your reauthorization proposal in an effective and
conscientious manner without answers to the questions posed
by Congressman DeWine and myself. I will share your answers’
with all Members of the Subcommittee, including not only
Congressman DeWine but also Congressman Jack Brooks who is
very interested in these issues. .

Thank you in advance for your cooperation and assistance.

Sincerely,

Robert W. Kastenmeier
Chairman
Subcommittee on Courts,
Civil Liberties and the
Administration of Justice

’

Pl .
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UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE
Patent and Trademark Office

Address : COMMISSIONER OF PATENTS ANO TRADEMARKS
Washington, 0.C. 20231

APR 2 2 1985

Honorable Robert W. Kastenmeier
Chairman
Subcommittee on Courts, Civil
Liberties and the Administration of Justice
Committee on the Judiciary
House of Representatives
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Chairman:

The following are the answers to written questions you asked
in your letter of April 9, 1985.

Questions Relating to PTO Reauthorization and the 1986 Budget

10. What programs does the Office plan to cut back this year
if it is necessary for the Office to absorb the cost of
the 3.5% pay increase for government employees?

A. During the month of March 1985, I conducted a zero-based
analysis of all FY 1985 programs and their associated
funding. The purpose of the review was threefold: (1) to
address the absorption of the 3.5% ($3.0 million) pay
raise; (2) to make unavoidable midyear program adjustments
of $2.8 million which could not have been predicted 18
months earlier when the FY 1985 budget was formulated,
e.g., new pay scale for examiners, higher postal and
telephone rates, greater use of PTO services, etc.; and
(3) to assure that adequate resources are available to
meet the PTO's most important goals,: namely the patent
and trademark prcduction and pendency goals (Plan 18 by
87 in Patents and Plan 3/13 in Trademarks) and the Stage
I milestones of the Automation Master Plan.

As a result, I have implemented the following cost sav1ng
actions for the balance of FY 1985:

1. Hiring is restricted in those sections of the PTO
which are not involved in any way with the three
goals specified above, and training is restricted
throughout the Office to meet only essential program
needs;
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2. Overtime in the Patent Documentation Organizations
is sharply curtailed;

3. Examiner access to commercial data bases is signifi-
cantly reduced;

4. Purchases of supplies and services are limited to
those procurements which are absolutely essential to
the Office's three major program goals;

5. Hiring of students under the Federal summer employment
program is terminated; and

6. Only the most basic functions of the Office of Manage-
ment and Organization and the Office of Technology
Assessment and Forecast will be retained (all other
functions will be discontinued only after the employees
of these offices have been reassigned to other avail-
able positions in the PTO).

The action plan was presented to the Deputy Secretary of
Commerce on April 4 and was subsequently approved by the
Department of Commerce and the Office of Management and
Budget as an appropriate response to the FY 1985 funding
shortfalls. All of the decisions resulting from the
review will be reevaluated during the summer months in
light of the pending FY 1986 budget request and the
proposed FY 1987 budget.

If Congress approves the Administration's budget this
year, with the reduced level of public support which
depends on using all of the excess fee money, what will
be the effect on the Office's programs in 1987 if the
level of public support is not raised in 19877

The Administration's projected program level for the PTO
in FY 1987 is $235 million, of which $110 million is to
be provided through appropriated funds. .This represents
an increase of approximately $25 million over the pending
FY 1986 appropriation request. If the level of appropriated
funds is not increased by the $25 million to $110 million,
there would be a substantial adverse effect on the PTO's
programs, although I am not prepared to say which programs
at this time. The specifics of how any program reduction
would be absorbed would depend on many factors including
the level of appropriated funds and the projected revenues
from user fees, which are based on three-year workload
estimates and constitute the larger share of the PTO's
total program budget. I would add, however, that the
Administration has not significantly reduced the projected
program level since I have been at the PTO and user fees
have been received since October 1, 1982 substantially

as planned.
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We have a number of major program initiatives planned
for FY 1987:

1. Continuvation of the patent pendency reduction program;

2. Expansion of the Automated Patent System (APS) beyond
the pilot test examining group (assuming a successful
Stage I test) into the remaining patent examining
groups;

"3. Improvement of the examiner's workstation area and
increasing examiner access to commercial data bases;
and

4. Improved quality of patent examination and the pro-
vision of bettexr, more timely ;ervices to the public.

While the projected program level in any budget year is
subject to adjustments by the Administration, I have no
reason to believe that the PTO's FY 1987 program will
not be in the $235 million range. ’

30. The budget forecasts 107,000 patent filings in 1985 and
1986: How high is the rate of filings running thus far
for 19852

A. Monthly filings for the first six months have averaged
9,527. On the basis of past history and incorporating
seasonal adjustments this would project to approximately
116,000 receipts in FY 1985. It is not known if the
current filing trend will continue through FY 1985 into
FY 1986. We will closely monitor filing levels and will
keep you informed of the actual rate of patent filings.

3aQ. How much extra money is needed in the budget to handle
every additional thousand patent filings beyond the-
107,000 predicted in the budget request?

A. The average cost of processing each 1,000 applications
is currently $1,500,000. This estimate assumes the
present mix of regular time and overtime by professional
and clerical staff. Pre-examination costs (mailroom,
application review, assignments, license and review),
post-examination costs (preparation of patent issues and
printing) as weli 'as indirect overhead costs are also
included in the estimate.

Small increases in application receipts, such as the
109,500 received in FY 1984, would not affect achieve-
ment of the 18-month pendency goal by the end of 1987,
but would require some resources for additional examiner
overtime. However, if filings were to continue at the
116,000 level in FY 1985-7, we simply could not reach 18
months pendency by 1987, even with additional resources,
because our ability to train and supervise more new
examiners is already at the saturation point.
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How many cash awards were given to patent examiners in
1984? How large were the awards? How many of the awards
were given for quantity of work and how many were given
for quality?

For FY 1984, 452 cash awards and 29 other awards were
given to patent examiners. The amount varied between
$589 and $1,969. However, none of these awards were
given solely for quantity or quality.

Patent examiners are eligible for two performance-based
awards: a Quality Step Increase (QS5I) and a Special
Achievement Award (SRA), a cash award.

Award of a QSI requires that an examiner's performance

in the areas of both quality and quantity be outstand-

ing. 1In FY 1984, 29 examiners received QSI awards,
representing salary increases totaling $45,037.00. A

QSI award is an increase in the step or salary level at
the examiner's grade level. Since it is a salary increase,
it remains in effect beyond the year of the award.

The criteria for an SAA or cash award is achieving 110%
of an assigned production goal (quantity) and a satis-
factory level or higher in quality and other performance
elements. For FY 1984, 452 patent examiners received
these awards. The total distributed was $508,000. The
SAA is a one-time payment which normally amounts to 3%
of salary. A significant number of those receiving an
SAA are rated outstanding in both quantity and quality
and thus qualify for a QSI but prefer to receive an SAA
because they are at or near the maximum step and salary
level for their grade.

The quality, production and other requirements of examiner
performance are set forth in performance appraisal plans
for examiners. Quality is measured by the supervisor's
evaiuvating a sampling of each senior examiner's work.
Quality is measured for junior examiners through the
daily supervision process.

At present, how much deiay is there in deciding patent
and trademark appeals, and how much will the delays be
by the end of 19862

As of April 1, 1985, the pendency time for an appeal
beiore the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences was
approximately twenty-four months. The number of appeals
filed before the Board since October 1984 compared to

the same period of 1983-1984 has increased, as the output
of the Examining Corps has grown with the "18/87" pendency
initiative. If this trend continues, it is expected

that during 1986 the pendency time for an appeal before
the Board will be approximately 28 months.
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Trademark appeals are now being decided by the Trademark
Trial and Appeal Board on the average of 10 to 11 months
after the appeal is taken. We are expecting an increase
in the numbexr of appeals because of the general rise in
trademark application filings. If the increase in work-
load matexializes, the delay in deciding trademark cases
would rise by one month to a level of approximately 12
months by the end of FY 1986.

Questions Relating to the Trademark Rutomation
Exchange Agreements

Would you briefly explain the nature of the original
exchange agreements?

At the outset of the trademark automation program, the
Office had only a small amount of electronic data for
use in the automated system, which data resulted from
the electronic photocomposition of trademark registra-
tions since the end of 1979. The Office had to convert
the pre-1979 registrations as a critical first step in
the trademark automation program. We decided to acquire
these data separately from all other components of the
computerized system so as to achieve maximum possible
competition in the acquisition of the computer equipment,
software and system operation services. 1In addition, it
was known that firms specializing in automated trademark
services or other automated information services were
interested in developing electronic data bases, but only
under joint ventures with the Office. The electronic
trademark data base was developed under three separate
exchange agreements; the first agreement was reached.
with Compu-Mark (CM) in January, 1983, and the other two
with Thomson and Thomson (T&T) and Trademark Computer
Research Services (TCR), in May, 1983.

The agreement with CM was intended to satisfy approximateiy
one-third of the Office needs for the electronic data

base, specifically, the pre-1979 text backfile of active
registration data - over 500,000 records of about 500
characters each ~ and of ownership assignment data -

about 1.2 million records of over 100 characters each.

CM agreed to code and convert to machine processable

data the paper records furnished by the Office in exchange
for a long-term supply of new registration data base

tapes and other records.

Digitized figurative elements of trademarks constituted
the second part of the electronic data base. Discussions
with T&T were held following the announcement of the
initial exchange agreement with CM, and T&T subsequently
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offered to digitize the backfile of design images using
paper copies provided by the Office and to apply a coding
system developed jointly by the PTO and T&T as the primary
indexing tool for electronic retrieval of the digitized
images. 1In return, the Office agreed to supply future
electronic and paper information.

The final segment of the electronic data base was acquired
under a third agreement with TCR, which covered the
keying of new application and other data from microform
or paper copies provided to them by the Office. The
Office also furnished some items of equipment to be used
in the data creation process. TCR also was to receive
future electronic data and other information provided by
the Office under the exchange agreement.

Why did you use exchange agreements rather than standard
contracts to have your database prepared for your automated
search system?

While the public has complained that exchange agreements

were used instead of standard contracts, exchange agree-
ments were used because they were quicker and more in
keeping with the basic nature of what was to be achieved,

an exchange of information in one format for information

in another format. Furthermore, Congress did not appropriate
money for standard contracts and funds from fee recovery

were not yet available, making exchange agreements an

even more obvious choice.

In Public Law 97-247, Congress reaffirmed the authority

of the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks to carry

out "exchanges of items or services regarding domestic

and international patent and trademark law for the adminis-
tration of the Patent and Trademark Office”, which clearly
encompasses creating a trademark data base through coopera-
tive ventures of the type described above. Expertise in
creating electronic trademark data was considered essen-
tial in the preparation of the electronic trademark data
base and such expertise was limited to very few specialized
firms, all of which were well known to the Office. It

was also considered essential that the Office participate
directly in the development of these highly specialized
data bases.

What legal authority did the Office rely on to avoid
ordinary Federal procurement laws with respect to the
project? Did you seek advice from the General Counsel's
Office in the Department of Commerce? If so, to what
effect? ’ )

The Office did not use the 6(a) authority to aveid procure-
ment laws. We believed then as we do now that we are
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uniquely authorized to carry out our programs using
joint ventures whenever appropriate to promote the
dissemination of patent and trademark information to
industry and the public. Section 6(a) clearly applied
to this situation and authorized the Office to enter
into such exchanges. Consequently, the agreements were
not procurements in the conventional sense. The Office
relied on its Solicitor and the Department of Commerce
General Counsel for legal advice on the applicability of

'35 U.S.C. 8(a) to these specific agreements before they

were signed. The attached letter to the General Accounting
Office from the Solicitor confirms his earlier views on
this issue. I understand a similar letter has been
prepared for the signature of the Department's Acting
General Counsel.

Apparently, in December of 1984 the Office announced its
intention to "buy-out" the exchange agreements: where
did you get the money for this "buy-out"? Is expenditure
of this money authorized?

The DOC requested and the OMB approved the apportionment
of approximately $1.2 million in surplus trademark fees,
which had accumulated by the end of 1984, for the purpose
of buying the rights to allow unrestricted public use of
the electronic data base in public search facilities.
While the funds have been apportioned and the option of
purchasing the data bases is being considered under
Federal Procurement Regulations, no decision has been
made as of this date.

Did you wait to advertise until after you had signed the
exchange agreements? Why?

For at least six years prior to the CM agreement, the
PTO actively but unsuccessfully pursued the acquisition
of the two extant machine processable text data bases of
federal trademark registrations: T&T's and TCR's. During
1982 discussionswere held with three'other ‘organizations
- Pergamon, Mead Data Central and General Electric -
regarding a cooperative exchange agreement approach to
developing an electronic trademark data base. Those
discussions also were unsuccessful. Only after the CM
agreement was announced did any genuine cooperative
venture offers actually materialize.

The first agreement with CM was announced after the
agreement was signed; however, in a statement signed by
the Commissioner on January 11, 1983, and actually
published as a February 8, 1983 announcement in the
Official Gazette and a January 27, 1983 publication of
the Commerce Business Daily, the Office clearly stated
the following:
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"Under the provisions of Section 6(a) of title 35,
United States Code, the Commissioner of Patents and
Trademarks has entered into an exchange agreement
with N.V. Compu-Mark S.A., an international firm
headquartered in Mortsel, Belgium, that is involved
in world-wide trademark searching, for the prepara-
tion of a computer data base of the text of all
active trademark registrations. In return, the
Patent and Trademark Office will provide Compu-Mark
with copies of selected Office documents, records
and trademark information on computer tapes and
future updates to the data base through 1992.

"The PTO would welcome proposals from other interested
suppliers to provide the same or equivalent materials
and services. Proposals received by Mar. 31, 1983
will be evaluated and considered by the Office.

"Additional information, including copies of the
PTO-Compu-Mark agreement, may be obtained from: J.
Howard Bryant, Administrator for Automation, U.S.
Patent and Trademark Office, Washington, D.C.
20231. Telephone (703) 557-3967."

Even after the expiration of the cited March 31, 1983
closing date, the Office publicly restated on numerous
occasions that it was prepared to enter similar non-
exclusive agreements and in fact had made multiple copies
of the source paper documents provided to CM, precisely
in anticipation of this contingency. Unfortunately, no
party elected to take advantage of the opportunity.

What did you do to ensure that all parties received a

fair and equal opportunity to reach agreements considering
that the January 1983 announcement did not specify your
needs? Furthermore, how could the announcement in 1983
ensure competition in 19822 :

As indicated in the response to 1.d., the Office actively
pursued agreements over many years with every interested
vendor.known to it and, after executing the first agree-
ment, publicly announced that it would enter the identical
agreement with other parties; i.e., the Office was prepared
to provide the same keying specifications and source
documents to them. The conditions were both fair and
equal since all parties had the same opportunity under
identical circumstances. There was nothing to compete
since the offer was open to anyone who wished to take
advantage of it.
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As part of your exchange agreements you also agreed to
other restrictions on the Office and the public.. For
example, under these restrictions (1) the Office cannot
allow public use of data through electronic dial up
access, {(2) the Office cannot sell "Official Gazette"
computer tapes for less than $42,200, a 1,400 percent
increase over the old price, and (3) initially, the
Office could not allow unrestricted public access through

“the Office's $10 million T-Search system to the automated

trademark data. What analysis have you done to assess
the potential impact of these restrictions on the Office
and the public?

The Office agreed that, with respect to the data the
three companies created, it would only provide electronic
access to the data in the Trademark Search Room and in
our network of more than fifty Patent Depository Libraries.
The Office also agreed that it would provide 'access
through techniques which were comparable and equivalent
to searching through the existing paper files. The
Office had no plans at that time, nor does it have plans
now, to provide any other form of remote electronic
access to the Office's automated trademark system in
direct competition with commercial search firms that
disseminate such information to the public. From a
technological and cost perspective, the electronic dissemina-
tion of image data - designs and other figurative elements
- was expected to be impractical during the term of the
agreements. Therefore, the restrictions were projected
to have little, if any, effect on the public. Moreover,
it must be understood that there were no restrictions on
public access to the electronic data base; i%e., the

data base was the identical one proposed fox use by the
Office for its internal purposes. What was Testricted
were the automated technigues by which such data were
accessed. The public could use techniques that were
defined as comparable and equivalent to those offered to
the public in the paper search file but not as sophis-
ticated as those planned for use by PTO's examiners,

- which use Boolean logic and phonetic searching software.

The $42,300 sales price for the Official Gazette tapes
was set by the Ofiice before any exchange agreement was
signed. 1In setting that price, the Office followed OMB
guidelines to recover the fair market value for the
tapes. Previously, the price had been based only on
magnetic tape dQuplication costs, as set by National
Technical Information Service. Thus the sales price is
not a restriction but rather a reaffirmation of the
Office's policy to recoup the fair market value of its
data base tapes.
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As indicated above, the Office.agreed to limit public
access to electronic techniques that were considered
comparable and equivalent to manual searching technigues.
This searching concept was announced to the United States
Trademark Association in May, 1983, but there was no
reaction to it until the following year. Then, the
National Coordinating Committee (an organization comprised
of 24 national and local bar associations and trade
associations) suggested removing the restriction in the
agreements through negotiation or, if necessary, a
royalty payment. This suggestion was what led to the
early 1984 proposal to explore the possibility of a
"buy-out” of the agreements.

The Office performed a preliminary analysis of the impact
on small businesses and the public of charging a fee for
access to the computerized search system. The regulatory
changes needed were published for comment in the Federal
Register of Auqust 7, 1984, together with a notice that

a public hearing would be held on September 5, 1984.
While the period for oral comment at the hearing ended

on September 5, 1984, the date for submission of written
comments was extended to September 25, 1984. Other than
a few general assertions of adverse economic impact, no
substantive information supporting that assertion has
been received to date.

The Office did not consider that the restrictions to
which it agreed would have any detrimental impact on
Office operations and, in fact, considered them to be
entirely consistent with the policy of not competing
with the private sector. If any adverse economic impacts
were to occur, the Office believed the commercial search
firms with whom it exchanged data would most likely be
affected, but such concerns were eliminated during the
negotiation of the exchange agreements.

As to the subsequent analysis of the public's comments,
the PTO has sought the advice of various members of the
pubiic sector and is evaluating all available options,
including a buy-out of the rights in the data base. No
decision has yet been made on the matter.

How has or how will these restrictions hamper the Office's
ability to meet future goals and objectives? For example,
was PTO required to consult with exchange partners before
it could® allow the public to use its $10 million T-

Search system to its full potential?

As indicated in earlier answers, the agreements will not
hamper the Office's ability to meet its future goals and
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objectives. The Trademark bar and a small group of
searchers of the trademark records who provide commer-
cial search services to their clients have recently
identified new and significantly different system and
data base requirements, such as a more rigorous guality
standard for data base elements. Such requirements go
well beyond fulfilling the Office's mission of providing
reasonable access to public records. Moreover, despite
originally having agreed in principle to the "buy-out",

"the National Coordinating Committee now opposes the

royalty solution, which required consultation with the
exchange partners to address the "comparable and equivalent"
searching limitations. The NCC and the USTA have recently
stated that all restrictions should be eliminated by
negotiation or purchase of unrestricted rights to access
the data at no cost to the searcher, preferably through

the appropriation of taxpayer funds by the Congress.

The initial exchange agreements stated that egqual value
was exchanged even though no value was placed on an
agreed to public access restrictions. Yet, when this
restriction was lifted the Office agreed that the exchange
partners should receive $3.18 million in compensation.
Initially, why was not a value placed on public access
restriction?

The procedure used to value the exchange items basically
involved the recipient placing a value on what was received.
The exchange partners did not place a stated value on

such limitations as were provided, even though the limita-
tions were an important consideration during their
negotiations. Without such restrictions, the exchange
partners would not have been willing to invest substantial
sums, which the Office estimated in 1984 to be $3.18
million, to create and provide data which in turn would
be used to compete with them in their primary business

of providing automated trademark data services. No

value was placed on allowing these limitations since the
issue did not arise, as such, during'the discussions.

In retrospect, had the issue arisen, we would not have
been able to offer then, or now, an amount of value for
such restrictions - only the exchange partners could do
that.

Does the subsequent valuation prove that the initial
values were incorrect and that this error resulted in
the companies receiving about $6 million in valued items
in contrast to the PTO's $3 million benefit?

The original valuation was based on estimated worth of
the exchange items to the recipient. The PTO received
data it estimates would actually have cost $3.18 million
to produce under government procurement. The estimates
were derived from comparable cost data available under a
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contract used by the PTO to capture other data in
electronic form for photocomposition of patent informa-
tion. Our cost estimates have not changed. The $6

" million fiqure is the same $3.18 million expressed as
the time value of money projected to be recovered under
the royalties over a period of 10 years.

2Q. The Office's major computer acquisition for trademark
automation is its $10 million T-Search System. Apparently,
this system was unconditionally accepted by the Office
in June, 1984, prior to the full system being available
for testing. Indeed, there were not any images in the
system. During later testing with images in November
1984, I understood that T-Search did not meet performance
requirements and the time it takes to search for a trade-
mark averages is at least 25 percent longer than the
manual system.

2aQ. Why did the Office unconditionally accept this system?

A. On May 15, 1984 the contractor, SDC, notified PTO that
all system hardware, system software, and search soft-
ware were ready for final testing and evaluation. At
that time the PTO had not furnished the images to be
loaded into the search data base. During the period May
16 to June 19, 1984, the PTO conducted general functional
acceptance tests of the T-Search system.

The system hardware and system software were tested
under the specifications of section E.8 of the-Request
For Proposals. During a period of thirty (30) con-
secutive days of operation, no downtime due to machines
and/or software failure was recorded. The T-Search
hardware and software were accepted on June 21, 1984,
not unconditionally, but specifically subject to the
very terms and conditions of the contract.

During the same period another set of functional acceptance
tests was performed testing three contract requirements:
(1) general operating, functional and user-friendly
features of the terminals and search software, (2) search
completeness, and (3) search performance. All functional
search requirements were met by the T~Search system, all
test searches were found to be complete as compared to a
manual search of the same mark, and the average search

time was 14.7 minutes for searches conducted under a
simulated heavy workload.

As with any automated system, each time a software
enhancement is made, or the system configuration changes,
or the data base modified, functional and performance
tests must be conducted. Thus, on November 28, 1984,
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after several software enhancements and the loading of
the images into the search data base, another functional
test was conducted.. During this test the PTO used a
search modei to simulate the performance of the search
terminals under a peak time operating environment. The
test was completed on December 7, 1984 with the following
results: the general operating, functional and user-
friendly features performed satisfactorily; search
completeness was met; under load, performance timing
remained an area of concern. Based on the test, the
average search time was between 18.45 and 23.26 minutes.
These timing results were inconclusive since the model
was operating significantly above the searching character-
istics identified in the attachments to the RFP, the
acceptance team searchers logged on and off after each
search rather than searching according to search
characteristics, and the number of design images reviewed
was significantly greater than the RFP search character-
istics. 1In a letter to SDC dated December 20, 1984, the
PTO asked SDC to resolve the deficiencies of the system.
On February 13, 1985, SDC notified the PTO that all
modifications had been made. On April 1, 1985 the PTO
conducted a detailed functional acceptance test, this
time using a model which periormed within the search
characteristics. All general operating, functional and
user-friendly requirements performed satisfactorily, all
searches met the completeness test, and the average
search time with 54 terminals operating was 11.29 minutes
(8.10 minutes for a word mark search and 16.17 minutes
for a design search). Thus, SDC has addressed satisfactorily
all functional areas of concern under the contract.

What leverage does the Office have to reguire contractor
compliance with timeliness (performance) requirements?

Under the ongoing contract, the contractor is reguired

to maintain the performance level stipulated in the
contract, subject to increasing levels of penalty for
failure to maintain the required level of périformance or
system availability. Section F.4.4.1 Availability states
that for the contractor to meet full availability "less
than 25% of system end users experience a 25% or greater
increase in system response time". System response time
is defined as "the 'average search time from search request
to completed search for Trademark Examiners using a 2 ’
month moving average of the most recent two (2) months".
Additionally, if the contractor fails to provide full
availability at the 90% level or greater, the PTO can
invoke its remedies under the default or liquidated
damages provisions of the contract. .The contractor

knows that payment for the system can and would be with-
held if the system fails to meet these terms and conditions.
The Office is satisfied that adequate contractual leverage
exists and there is no indication in the contractor's

past performance to suggest that it will not continue to
meet its commitments and obligations.
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Ever since the creation of PTO, access to the search

file has been free and open to the public; yet the

Office is now proposing to charge up to $70 per hour for
access to the same data. Did PTO perform an analysis of
the impact of this decision on business or the public?
Were any public interest groups, educational institutions,
or libraries consulted on this change?

As matters of fact, (1) since October 1, 1982, the costs
of the Trademark Search Room have been paid for by a
portion of the trademark fees received from all applicants
and registrants, and (2) the majority of those who have
commented on the proposal are users of the Trademark
Search Room who reside in the Washington, D.C. metro-
politan area and provide search services for clients
located throughout the United States.

The PTO analysis of the proposed user fee recognized
that Congress has not appropriated one cent of taxpayer
support for the entire trademark operation since October
1, 1982. Thus, the PTO has two realistic options: (1)
to charge those who use the Trademark Search Room for
the benefit they receive; or (2) to subsidize access to
the automated trademark records through higher fees to
all users of the trademark system. The decision was
based on the premise that it was more appropriate to
charge recipients of special benefits for those benefits.
We did consult with users of the Trademark Search Room,
the Trademark Public Advisory Committee, the United
States Trademark Association, the National Coordinating
Committee and the libraries who represent the PTO's
nationwide network of Patent Depository Libraries. In
addition, the regulatory changes needed were published
for comment in the Federal Register of August 7, 1934
together with a notice that a public hearing would be
held on September 5, 1984. The period for comment was
to end on September 5, 1984 but was extended to
September 25, 1984. All members of the public were
given an opportunity to submit written comments and to
testify at the hearing.

Considering PTO's plans to ultimately destroy paper
files and the fact that the free TRAM System does not
contain design marks, will the public be able to search
all trademarks without paying a fee?

The TRAM system is not a search system, as such, but has
been designated as the electronic trademark registry.
Records in TRAM are searchable by registration and serial
number. A record is included for all registered trade-
marks, including designs. The Office aiso plans to
maintain the bound volumes of all printed registrations
as is currently being done. Public access to the bound
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volumes and TRAM records will continue to be provided
free of charge. An option that I believe has con-
siderable merit is the provision of some amount of free
annual use of the automated trademark search system for
everyone.

Isn't public access to trademark records a part of the

‘"bargain" envisioned by the Constitution. In exchange

for granting a trademark, the public receives something
in exchange: consumer certainty about the identity of a
product, accessibility of the public record, and so
forth. Doesn't the PTO automation proposal violate the
terms, or at least the spirit, of that bargain? How
does this bargain apply to patents?

There is no "bargain" envisioned by the Constitution
between a trademark owner and the public. The "bargain"
envisioned in Article 1, Sec.8, Cl.8 of the Constitution
does not encompass trademarks. Nor is there any "exchange"
for registering a trademark. The Federal trademark law
does not create rights in a trademark; it merely gives

the trademark owner certain procedural benefits.

The "bargain" envisioned in the Constitution would apply
to patents. The public is entitled to a disclosure of
the invention in exchange for the exclusive property
rights given an inventor by a patent. However, there
are many ways the disclosure can be effected.

The Trademark Counterfeiting Act of 1984 imposes criminal
liability for "knowingly” using a counterfeited mark.

In addition, the Lanham Act is construed to put everyone
on notice of the existence of federally registered marks
by operation of law. Won't a reduction in public access
to the trademark registration system's records operate

to reduce the effectiveness of the Lanham Act, and indeed,
make it more difficult to obtain a cbnvictiion under the
anti~counterfeiting statute?

Our automated trademark search system will provide more
complete files and better access to our trademark
registration system's records. Therefore, there will be
no effect on either the Lanham Act or the ability to
obtain a conviction under the anti-counterfeiting statute.

If the Office institutes an hourly charge for the public
to use automated trademark searching system, will this
serve as a precedent for an hourly charge that could be
applied to autcmated patent searching in the future?

No decision has yet been made regarding an hourly charge
for public use of the automated trademark searching

system, but if a charge is made, it would not necessarily
constitute a precedent for patents. However, the guidelines
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published in the Federal Register on June 14, 1984 do
contemplate such an hourly charge for automated patent
searching.

In the patent search room, do you have any data on how
many of the members of the public using the search room
are inventors and scientific researchers, as opposed to
employees of law firms and corporation patent departments?

No. The PTO only keeps records of the number of users
passes issued. Since October 1, 1982 the PTO issued
9,957 permanent user's passes and approximately 25,000
temporary passes. Whenever passes are issued, permanent

_or temporary, there are no provisions for indicating

occupations or reasons for requesting a pass.

How long does the Office plan to continue maintaining
the paper search files in the trademark search room?
The budget contains no funds for maintaining the paper
files in 1986. Where will the money come from?

The PTO will maintain the paper search file until a
reliable alternative source of this information is
available. Funds for maintaining the paper file wili be
reflected in the new trademark fee schedule which will
take effect on October 1, 1985.

I will send you a copy of the letter I send to Congressman
DeWine in response to his questions. Should you have any
additional concerns please contact me.

Sincerely,

A 77
Donald J. Qui .

Acting Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks

Enclosure
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UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE
Patent and Trademark Office

Address : COMMISSIONER OF PATENTS AND TRADEMARKS
Washington, D.C. 20231

APR 10 1385

Richard R. Pierson, Esq.
Associate General Counsel
Office of the General Counsel
U.S. General Accounting Office -
Washington, D. C. 20548

Dear Mr, Pierson:

This responds to your letter of December 26, 1984,
requesting my views on an additional question concerning
exchange agreements entered into by the Patent and Trademark
Office pursuant to Section 6(a) of Title 35, United States
Code. The agreements, as identified in a letter
concurrently sent by you to the General Counsel of the
Department of Commerce, are the current agreements of the
Patent and Trademark Office with N.V. Compu-Mark S.A. and
Thomson & Thomson. They replaced three prior agreements
with, respectively, N.V. Compu-Mark S.A., Thomson & Thomson
and TCR Service, Inc., prior to the latter's acquisition by
Thomson & Thomson.

In your letter you ask, "{d]oes the Brooks Act, 40 U.S.C.
§759, and Subpart 1-4.12 of Title 41, Code of Federal
Regulations, apply to these exchange agreements?”

We believe they do not. - They apply if we procure. But we
did not ®procure” within the intended meaning of
"procurement® in the Brooks Act.

The objective of the agreements is to obtain data bases in
exchange for trademark file data - in short, information.
The agreements do not specify manipulation of the data by
computer or other ADP eguipment. How the data bases shall
be prepared is left up to the option of the firms with which
the agreements were executed. Any use of ADP egquipment
would be incidental and not the objective of the agreements.

We believe the legislative history of the Brooks Act makes
it quite clear that Congress intended the Act to apply to
the procurement of ADP by an expenditure of funds only, and
only to items that have general purpose applicability. See
Senate Report No. 938, 89th Cong., lst Sess. (1965), dated
October 22, 1965, reprinted in [1965] U.S. Code Cong. & Ad.
News 3859.
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The Act provides for a revolving fund. 40 USC §759(c). The
Report states:

GSA would administer an ADP
"revolving fund" which should
provide (1) more adeguate
management information, (2)
optimum utilization, and (3)
economic acquisition of
Government ADP. 1d at 3862.

None of these objectives would be met if the Brooks Act were
to be applied to the Patent and Trademark Office's exchange
agreements.

The first objective of providing more adequate management
information is intended "to maintain * * * budgetary control
over ADP expenditures®". 1Id. at 3881. The exchanges,
however, do not involve expenditures.

The second objective of providing for optimum utilization is
intended to improve "the sharing program” and establish
"multi-agency ADP service centers." 1d. at 3882. The data
bases acquired or to be acquired by the Patent and Trademark
Office, however, will have no use in the Government except
in connection with the registration of trademarks by the
Patent and Trademark Office. The function of registering
trademarks is exclusive to the Patent and Trademark Office
and carried on nowhere else in the Government. ,

The third objective of providing for economic acquisition of
ADP by the Government is intended to strengthen the
Government's bargaining position through "volume r
acquisitions” (Id. at 3883-5) with "all ADP purchase and
lease money in 'one pocket',” 1d. at 3885. However, as
-indicated above, the data bases acquired or to be acquired
by the Patent and Trademark Office are specially designed to
meet the unique needs of the Office in registering
trademarks.

The Report alsc indicates a Congressional intent to provide
"means for making essential 'lease versus purchase'
evaluations on the basis of the benefit to the Government as
a whole". 1d. at 3887. An option to lease or purchase,
however, is wholly irrelevant in connection with an exchange
agreement.

Finally, the Report indicates an intent of Congress to limit
the coverage of the Brooks Act to "ADP systems except those
of the most unigue application”. 1d. at 3885-6. See also,
1d. at 3863.
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For the foregoing reasons, the Patent and Trademark Office
believes that the Brooks Act and Subpart 1-4.12 of Title 41,
Code of Federal Regulations, do not apply to the exchange
agreements.

Our responses to the four issues (a) through (d) that are
raised in your letter are as follows:

(a) No. The PTO could not achieve the automation of
the trademark search files by purchasing, leasing, or
otherwise acquiring ADP equipment in lieu of the items or
services provided under the agreements. There is no .
equipment available that will take the place of the data
bases. Moreover, simply obtaining the data bases was not
intended to, and cannot in itself, achieve the result of
automating the trademark search files. In addition, a
processing system and software are needed. Display
terminals and printers are also needed. These items have
been procured by contract from SDC under Contract No.
PT-83-SAC~00321.

(b) No. However, the preparation of the data bases
may involve the incidental use of computers.

(c) No. We believe the exchanges by which we obtain
the data bases from T & T and Compu-Mark are exchanges of
information which fall squarely within the terms of Section
6(a) of Title 35, United States Code, which authorize the
Commissioner to carry on "exchanges of items or services
regarding domestic and international * * * trademark law
or the administration of the Patent and Trademark Office."
Further, we submit that Section 759(b) was not intended
to apply to exchanges of information but rather to ADP
equipment. Accordingly, for this further reason, neither of
our exchanges would be a "lease * * * or otherwise, * * *"
as those terms are used in Section 759(b).

(d) No. Neither exchange is the procurement of
"commercial ADP services®™ or “"commercial ADP support
services™ as those terms are used in Subpart 1-4.12.
Sincerely,

s PPl

Joseph/F. Nakamura
Solicitor



UNDERLYING BUDGET PRiNCIPLES

Filings have increased since fees were increased.
The small entity subsidy works.

Patent and trademark production and pendency goals established in 1982 are
being met or exceeded.

Automation cost saving estimates are real, not mythical with first of predicted
automation saving occurring in FY 86.

Trademark search room user fee proposals will be resolved prior to the FY 1986
appropriation. Similar Patent Search Room user recovery guidelines have not
been opposed.

Maintenance fees are being received as predicted.

Trademark users understand that budget authority for the trademark process is
unrealistic in light of current situation.

Patent users are concerned with escalating reliance on user's fee to offset
appropriations beyond that foreseen in P.L. 97-247.
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PATENT ARD TRADEMARK OFFICE
FEE INCOME ESTIMATES .
1986-~1988 FEE CYCLE

TRADEMARK PROCESS FUNCTIOR

FY86-FYBS
Current Estimated Proposed
Fee Unit Cost Fee
Fee Title Schedule Amount Schedule
Appln. for Registration $175.00 $200.00 $200,00 Total Estimated Cost
Appln. for Renewal 300.00 25.00 300.00 FYB86-88 $46.5 million
Surcharge for Late Renewal 100.00 10.00 10.00
Publication of Mark Under
Section 1l2¢ 100.00 25.00 25.00 Revenue at Current
Issuing New Certificate ’ Fee Schedule 53.6 million
of Registration 100.00 45.00 45.00 '
Cert of Correction of Variance $ 7.1 million
Applicant Error 100.00 45.00 45.00
Filing Disclaimer to
Reglstration 100.00 45.00 45,00 Total Estimated Cost
Filing Amendment to FYB6-FYB8 $46.5 million
Registration 100.00 45.00 45.00
Filing Affidavit Under Revenue at Proposed
Section 8 100.00 25.00 . 25,00 Fee Schedule 50.2 million
Filing Affidavit Under .
Section 15 100.00 25,00 25.00 variance $ 3.7 million
Filing Affidavit Under - s
Section 8 & 15 200.00 25.00 25,00
Petitions to the Commr. 100.00 65.00 © 65.00
Petition to Cancel 200.00 235.00 235.00
Notice of Opposition 200.00 235.00 235.00
Ex Parte Appeal to TTAB 100,00 120.00 120,00
TRADEMARK SERVICE FUNCTION
Certify T™ Records,
per Certificate 3.50 15.00 15.00
Recording TM Assignment
Documents - 100.00 10.00 10.00
Recording Each Add'l Mark 20.00 10.00 10.00

Copy of Reqg Mark with
Title or Stauts 6.50 10.00 10.00
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Foreign

U.S. Large Entities

U.S. Small Entities

Percentage Patent Applications Filed

FY 1982

41.3
37.4

24.0 (Est.)

FY 1983

41.8
35.1

23.1

Fy 1984

42.3

33.2

24.5

981



Milestones - Stage I Stage 1l

FOR
MILESTONE DATE STAGE1 STAGE N
Mainframe | 2/85 X X
Mainframe 1l 4/8% X X
Post - 1974 Text Data Base 5/85 X X
FullText Search System -8/85 X X
Group 220 Image Backfile 9/85 X X
EPO/JPO 220 Image Backiile 9/8% X
220 Local Area Network . ' 11/85 X
Electronic Workstations 12785 X
Group 220 Image Search Software 12/8% X
Acquire Stage 1 Site -12/88 X
(1) On-Going Data Conversion " 8/86 X X
Initial Electronic Flle Wnppu Capability /86 X
Photocomposition 7/86 X X
Chemical Structure Search 8/86 X X
Patent Copy Sales : 10/86 X X
(1) Complete Local Area Network 12/86 X
(1) OnGoing File Wrapper Capablility 1/87 X
(1) Workstation And Mainframe Expansion 3/87 X

(1) Critical Stage 1l Decision Points

LET
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all of the internal functions of the PTO.
In the third stage, public access to
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patent data, asd edopted the following
general principles and guidelines.
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March 27, 1985

Honorable Donald J. Quigg
Acting Commissioner of Patents & Trademarks

Washington, D.C.

Dear Don:

20351

Re: Survey With Respect to Automation

Recently, the Patent, Trademark and Copyright
Law Section of the Bar Association of the District
of Columbia sent out a questionnaire to its approx-
imately 250 members requesting their views and com-
ments with regard to the plans of the PTO to go for-

ward with its patent automation program.

A total of

43 responses were obtained.

Set forth below is a summary of the results that
were obtained.

L)

(2)

3)

The PTO should orient its guidelines and

adopt policies which aggressively seek to

acquire foreign patent date'and to actively

promote its availability to U.S. public.
Agree: 39 Disagree: 3

With respect to the public searching costs

at the PTO search room, the PTO should not
depart from its historical policy sanctioned
by Congress of using public funds rather

than user fees to make its patent data avail-
able to the public in the search room at
essentially no cost. Agree: 37 Disagree: 4

The statements in the guidelines to the
effect that the PTO will provide public
access to all capabilities of the Automated
Patent System (APS) that will be available

to the Patent Examiners does not go far
enough. A broader principle of accessibility
should be stated to the effect that the PTO
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will provide public access to all unrestricted patent
data that will be available to the Examiners, whether
or not incorporated in the APS.

Agree: 39 Disagree: 2

(4) With respect to the acquisition and dissemination of
foreign patent data, the PTO should not limit itself
to the basic patent data which it can obtain at no
cost through an exchange program, but should make an
effort to obtain and disseminate the special '"enhance-
ments' such as English translations of Japanese ab-
stracts of such basic data which may not be available
on a no cost exchange basis. The PTO should under-
take to directly purchase or license "enhancements'
from a foreign patent office or agency for dissemina-
tion to the public at the PTO search room. With re-
gard to the costs of acquiring and disseminating such
special "enhancements', please indicate your view as
to whether the PTO (should/should not) resort to user
fees. .

(5) Are you as a user willing to pay fees for special en-
hancements of the data base obtained from foreign
patent offices which the PTO is not able otherwise to
obtain on a free dissemination exchange basis?

Yes: 36 No:

(6) Should future online access to the PTO's APS from
locations outside the PTO be via the PTO or should
it be via commercial data bases?

PTO: 21 . No: 18

(7) 1If via the PTO, should the PTO charge user fees in
order to defray the extra costs involved?
Yes: 28 No: 9

With regard to question (4), many people did not respond
specifically to that question and of those that did, there was
an even split of 12 in favor of user fees and 12 against user
fees. This may be because the respondees felt that the answer
was given in respect of question (2).

In general, the members favored the acquisition of enhance-
ments even if it is necessary to pay a user fee for those enhance-
ments, thereby recognizing that they will obtain a better search
and that the Examiner would be able to do a better search. As to
access outside the PTO, a majority of persons would go along with
the user fee if no other way is feasible. However, as may be
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seen from the responses to question (6), there was some con-
cern expressed by the members in their comments that the

PTO should not be in competition with commercial data bases
with regard to providing access form locations outside the PTO,

We are presenting you with this data in the interest of
assisting the PTO in its study and evaluation of patent auto-
mation.

Sincerely,

/3

Robert G. Weilacher
Chairman-~Elect

RGW/hbw
cc: Mr. Blommer - AIPLA

Mr. W. Weigl
The National Council of Patent Law Associations

Mr. M. Kalikow
Automation Advisory Committee



SIGNIFICANT [SSUES

FEE INCREASES EFFECTIVE QCTOBER 1, 1985

EMPHASIS ON QUALITY

IMPROVED DELIVERY OF SERVICES/PRODUCTS
PLANNING ASSUMPTIONS

REAUTHOR1ZATION OF P.L. 97-247

85 PAY RAISE ABSORPTION

PTO BUDGET REVIEW

PROPOSED PROGRAM REDIRECTONS
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PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE
) 1985 ABSORPTIONS/SHORTFALLS
SUMMARY

ABsoRB 1/1/85 PAY RAISE:

MID-YEAR PROGRAM ADJUSTMENTS:

PATENT PRODUCTION AND SUPPORT
PupLIC PRODUCTS AND SERVICES
AUTOMATION

TOTAL

$3,030.0

947.0
1,097.0
612,2
$5,686.2

i



PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE
1985 ABSORPTIONS/SHORTFALLS
ACTION PLAN
(DOLLARS IN THOUSANDS)
ACTION

GENERAL

- ABSORB PAY RAISE WITHIN ALLOWANCE:

- APPLY ‘83/'84 SurRPLUS TM FEES FOR PAY RAISE:

- EXTEND VACANCIES. REDUCE TRAINING, POSTPONE PROCUREMENTS,
REDUCE VEHICLE SERVICES

- ELIMINATE RESERVE FOR VARIANCES TO EXAMINER ATTRITION,
PROMOTION, WITHIN GRADE PLAN

PROGRAM REDIRECTIONS

- SCALE DOWN SPO ON STRENGTHENING INTELLECTUAL PROPERTQ PROTECTION
ABROAD

- REDUCE PATENT RECLASSIFICATION/FILE

)Q» TERMINATE EXAMINER USE OF COMMERCIAL DATA BASE FOR REST OF ‘85
- REVISED BACKFILE CAPTURE CONTRACT ESTIMATE
- PATENT PRINTING COST AVOIDANCE

PROGRAM TERMINATIONS

- ELIMINATE MAJORITY OF FUNCTIONS OF OFFICE OF TECHNOLOGY, ASSESSMENT

8 FORECAST. MAINTAIN SPECIALIZED DATA BASE ONLY

- ELIMINATE MAJORITY OF FUNCTION OF OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT & QRGANIZA-

TION, MAINTAIN ORGANIZATION MANAGEMENT FUNCTIONS FOR DOC ONLY

- DISCONTINUE MICROFILMING OF PATENT FILE WRAPPERS (TTu.oe§o~3¢ Keap
A, N

[<
- TERMINATE SUMMER EMPLOYMENT PROGRAM FOR STUDENTS

TOTN .

—AMOUNT__

$ 29%.0
266.0

1,439.0

200.0

70.0
226.0
600.0
400.0

1,014.0

390.2

" 139.0
546.0

100.0

15,0207
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FY 1985 PROGRAM GOALS

PLAN 18/87
PRODUCTION UNITS: " 122.000
PENDENCY: 23,2 MONMTHS
FILINGS: 107.000
PLAN 3/13
OFFICE DISPOSALS: 92,407
PENDENCY :
= 1S ReGisrhRaTion: 1310 vonThs
FILINGS: . 62,500
AUTOMAT ION

TRADEMARK AUTOMATION:

- T-SEARCH OPERATIONAL

- DATA BASE PRINT CAPABILITY OPERATIONAL
- COMPLETED AHEAD OF SCHEDULE

PATENT AUTOMATION:

MAINFRAMES DELIVERED (STAGE 1/2)

SECURE POST-1974 TEXT DATA BASE (STAGE 1/2)

AWARD HARDWARE SUBCONTRACTS (STAGE 1)

FuLL TEXT SEARCH SYSTEM TO ALL GROUPS .(STAGE 1/2)
US/EPO/JPO IMAGE BACKFILE FOR GROUP 220 (STAGE 1)

LI I B |
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PRQPOSALS

EMPHASIZE QUALITY
DELIVER NEEDED PRODUCTS & SERVICES
ACHIEVE MODIFIED STAGE 1/2 AUTOMATION GOALS

MAINTAIN COMMITMENT TO 18/87 & 3/13 PROVIDED
ORIGINAL FILING ASSUMPTIONS HOLD

PURSUE GOAL OF 18 MONTHS PENDENCY;BY 1988 IF
CURRENT FILING ASSUMPTIONS PROVE CORRECT

A4



Patent and Trademark Office
1986 - 1988 Fee Cycle

Tentative Fees

I. Statutory Fees - Established by 35 USC 41(a) and 41(b) and subject to adjustment by

Consumer Price_ Index
Fee Present CPI Revised
Code Description Fee 8 10.7% Fee*
Large Entity
101 Basic_filing fee 300 332.10 340
102 Independent claims i 30 33.21 34
103 Claims in _excess of 20 10 11.07 12
104 Multiple dependent claims 100 110.70 ) 120
106 Design filing fee 125 ) 138.38 140
107 Plant filing fee 200 221.40 230
108 Reissue filing fee 300 332.10 340
109 Reissue independent claims 30 ‘33.21 34
110 Reissue claims in excess of 20 10 11.07 12
115 Extension - first month 50 55.35 56
116 Extension - second month 150 166.05 170
117 Extension - third month 350 387.45 390
118 Extension - fourth month 550 608.85 610
119 Notice of appeal ' 115 127.31 130
120 Filing a brief 115 127.31 130

*

Under $100 - rounded to next even number. $100 and over - rounded to next 10

8¥1



Fee Present CP1 Revised
Code Description Fee @ 10.7% Fec*
Large Entity

121 Request for oral hearing 100 110.70 120
140 Petition - revive abandoned application 50 55.35 56
141 Petition - revive unintentional abandonment 500 553.50 560
142 Igsue fee 500 553.50 560
143 Design issue fee 175 193.73 200
144 Plant issue fee 250 276.75 280
148 Statutory disclaimer 50 55.35 56
173 Maintenance fee - 3% - 97-247 400 442.80 450
174 Maintenance fee 7% - 97-247 800 885.60 890
175 Maintenance fee 114 - 97-247 1200 1328.40 1330
Small Entity

201 Basic filing fee 150 166.05 170
202 Independent claims 15 +16.61 17
203 Claimg in excess of 20 5 5.54 6
204 Multiple dependent claims 50 55.35 60
206 Design filing fee 62.5 69.19 70
207 Plant filing fece 100 110.70 115
208 Reissue filing fee 150 166.05 170
209 Reissue independent claims 15 16.61 17
210 Reigsue claims in excess of 20 5 5.54 6

671



Fee Present CPI Revised
Code Description Fee ¢ 10,78 Fee*
Small Entity

215 Extension - first month 25 27.68 28
216 Extension - second month 75 83.03 85
217 Extension - third month 175 193.73 195
218 Extension -~ fourth month 275 304.43 305
219 Notice of appeal 57.5 63.65 65
220 Filing a brief 57.5 63.65 65
221 Request for oral hearing 50 55.35 60
240 Petition ~ revive abandoned application 25 27.68 28
241 Petition - revive unintentional abandonment 250 276.75 280
242 Issue fee 250 276.75 280
243 Design issue fee 87.5 96.86 100
244 Plant issue fee 125 138.38 140
248 Statutory disclaimer 25 27.68 28
273 Maintenance fee - 34 - 97-247 200 221.40 225
274 Maintenance fee 7% - 97-247 400 442.80 445
275 Maintenance fee 1ll% - 97-247 600 664.20 665

09t



II. Non-Statutory Patent Fees

Fee Present 1985 Revised
Code Description Fee Cost Fee
105 Surcharge - late filing fee 100 Penalty 200
111 Extension of term of patent 750 Not set by requlation 750
112 SIR - prior to examiner's action 400 387.71 400
113 SIR - after examiner's action 800 804.88 800
122 Petition - correction of inventorship 120 136.72 150
123 Petition - not all inventors 120 136.72 150
124 Petition ~ decision _on questions 120 136.72 150
125 Petition - suspend rules 120 136.72 150
127 Petition - for assignment record 60 71.29 80
128 Petition - for application 60 71.29 80
129 Petition - late priority papers 60 71.29 80
130 Petition ~ special 60 71.29 80
131 Petition - suspend action 60 71.29 80
132 Petition - divisional reissues 60 71.29 80
133 Petition - for interference agreement 60 71.29 80
134 Petition - amendment after issue 60 71.29 80
135 Petition - withdrawal from issue 60 71.29 80
136 Petition - defer issue 60 71.29 80
137 Petition - issue to assignee 60 '71.29 80
138 Petition - public use proceeding 750 855.03 950
139 Non-English specifications 20 51.65 100

191



Fee Present ’ 1985 Revised

(448

Code Description ) Fee Cost Fee
145 Certificate of correction 40 27.13 40
146 Petition - correction of inventorship 120 136.72 150
147 ) Reexamination 1500 1700.66 - 1800
160 Petition - expedited license 120 136.72 150
161 Petition - scope of license 120 136.72 150
162 Petition - retroactive license 126 136.72 150
163 Petition - refusing maint. fee 120 136.72 150
164 Petition - refusing maint., fee - expired patent 120 136.72 150
165 Petition - interference 120 136,72 150
166 Petition - reconsider interference 120 136.72 150
167 Petition - late filing fee ] 120 136.72 150
168 Petition - refusal to publish SIR 120 136.72 : 150
170 Maintenance fee - 34 -~ 96-517 200 . 13.23 ) 225
171 Maintenance fee - 7% - 96-517 400 13.23 445
172 Maintenance fee -~ 11% - 96-517 600 13.23 665
176 Surcharge - 6 months - 96-517 100 Penalty 200
177 Surcharge - 6 months - 97-247 100 Penalty 200
178 Surcharge after expiration 500 Penalty 500
181 Unidentifiable maintenance fece -—— ——=

205 Surcharge - late filing fee 50 Penaity 100
277 Surcharge - late maintenance fee - 97-247 50 Penalty 100




JIJ. Trademark Fees

Est.
Fee Present 1985 1986 Revised
Code Description Fee Cost Cost Fee
301 Application fee 175 249.93 210.28 200
302 Renewal 300 68.60 58.20 300
303 Surcharge - late renewal 100 Penalty Penalty 100
304 Section 12 (c) 100 15.00 10.00 100
305 Certificate of registration 100 23.33 20.66 100
306 Certification of correction 100 23.33 20,66 100
307 Disclaimer 100 10.00 10.00 100
308 Amendment 100 22.44 21.41 100
309 Section B8 100 27.29 21.84 100
310 Section 15 100 21.33 19.00 100
311 Section 8 and Section 15 200 56,55 40,71 150
312 Pctitions 100 117.86 118.83 100
313 Petition to cancel 200 436.20 368.20 200
314 Notice of opposition 200 393.34 642.15 200
315 Appeal to TTAB 100 513.89 567.39 100
New Extension of Time - 22.46 23.58 50
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IV. Service Fees

Fece © Present 1985 Revised
Code Description Fee Cost Fee
Trademark

401 Copy of mark 1 $ 1.14 a
402 Coupons 1 ——— 1
403 Certifying records 3.50 2.82 * ok
404 Photocopies .30 .54 ol
405 Recording assignments 100 18.63 100
406 Each additional mark 20 2.08 20
407 Abstracts of title 12 14.57 16
408 Copy of mark 6.50 5.45 **
409 Unspecified, at cost —-—=

Patent

501 Copy of patent 1 S 1.14 1.50
502 Coupons 1 ——— 1.50
503 Copy of plant patent 8 5.30 8
504 Application as filed 18 8.32 30
505 File wrapper 30 81.00 100
506 Office records .30 .65 1
507 Mj.crofiche copy 2 .50 2

** To be determined

pal



Fee Present 1985 Revised
Code Description Fee Cost Fee
508 Certifying office records 3.50 2.54 -
509 Search of records 12 11.52 15
510 Comparing records .10 .14 15
511 Annual subscription 4 6.62 8
512 Bach additional subclass .40 .65 .70
513 Library subscription 50 STATUTORY 50
514 List of patents 2 1.25 2
515 List of patents - limited 2 1.25 2
516 Disclosure 10 5.97 10
517 Searching - & hour 10 13,50 15
518 Recording assignments 20 6.40 20
519 Additional patents 5 1.55 5
520 Publication in 0OG 6 6.54 8
521 User pass 5 —— 5
522 Box rental 24 40.00 60
523 Locker rentals .25 .14 25
524 Cost per page .20 .14 .20
525 Unspecified, at cost ——= ——— -
527 Microfiche copy ~ file record 10 6.08 10
528 Uncertified statement - maintenance fee 3 2.97 3
529 Retaining abandoned application - 1.53 100 ~12.00 100
530 Handling fee - 1.53 50 14.34 50

6S1



Fee Present \ Revised
Code Description Fee Fee
Miscellaneous

604 Credit memo ——— ——— -
605 Clearing accounts —-——= —-—= s
606 Unidentified fees ——— ——— -
607 Establish deposit account 10 7.66 10
608 Service charge 2 —— 20
609 Admission to_exam 75 233.79 250
610 Registration to practice 50 76.00 100
611 Reinstatement to practice 25 8.46 25
612 Certificate of good standing, suitable for framing 10 82.50 100
613 Computer records, at cost ——— -—— )
614 Air mail service, at cost - -

615 Review of decision of OED 60 86.67 100
616 Reqgrading of examination 60 86.67 100
Finance

701 Deposit to account - -———

702 Refund -~ ———

703 Adjustment (dr} —-—— ———

70S Adjustment (cr) -—- -—=

9G1
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v, PCT

Fce Present 1985 Revised
Code Description Fee Cost Fee
150 Transmittal 125 163.10 180
151 International search 500 393.55 550
152 Supplemental scarch 125 131.15 150
153 International search = prior U.S. 250 417.33 170
154 Surcharge 100 Penalty 200
155 International type search 25 27.87 35
156 English translation - after 20 months 20 7.70 20
159 Overpayments -

BOO Basic international application ———

801 Basic supplemental -—

802 International search - EPQ hadtond

LS



VvI. Refunds

Fee
Code Description

Declined reexamination request

Present Revised
Fee Refund
$1200 $1300

PCT refund

23

** To be determined

8ST



VIT. Proposed New Fees

Fce 1955 Revised

Code Description Cost Fee

Request for duplicate filing receipt $13.73 20

Request for corrected filing receipt 13.00 20

Furnishing copies of class definitions .50 1

Furnishing copies of classification orders .50 1

Processing returned checks 12.00 20

_Copy of non-U.S patent documentation 10

Trademark - Extension of Time 23.58 50

File wrapper - over 500 pages 500

Certificate of good standing 25

Computer readable data files, at cost -

8

Patent Assignment

651
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APPENDIX III

MATERIAL RELATING TO GAO REVIEW OF OPERATIONS OF PATENT AND
TRADEMARK OFFICE

A JONTY My R MNONTY MM
i sa0ox, e, Cusmmann NINETY-NINTH CONGRESS fuooorynpirte-ston

MOSERT . WALLIR, PENNTYLV
JOvIN CONYERS. JR. MACHICAN WRLLIAM F. CUNOER, JA, PENRTYLVAIA
CARDXES COLLEE, RLBGORS £ AURED A (AL MCCAMDLESS, CAURORISA
EERSERER Congress of the Hnited DStates  Smrsuzss
e EAAR, XL PATCE L SrPedALL, CI0MGIA
IS S o House of Representatives A
T e COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS S S
u-':uv-.%nn:: 2167 Ravsuns Houss OFFCE BuiLDING o AT, WAB TN
E- ne ';lm..-.. :aunuu CAROLIA WasHixGTON, DC 20516 u.n-rv:“n::‘l
NDXT & BATAMANTE, TS April 25, 1985
MATTHEW . MANTINEL CALIPOWEIA

The Honorable Robert W. Kastenmeier

Chairman, Subcommittee on Courts, Civil
Liberties, and the Administration of Justice

2137 Rayburn House Office Building

Washington, D.C., 20515

Dear Mr. Chairman:

For your information, I am enclosing a copy of a General Accounting Office
report on the Patent and Trademark Office (PTD) regarding 1ts efforts to automate
1ts trademark operations. As you know, I requested this investigation because of
concern that this important computer project was being mismanaged by PTO officials.
Unfortunately, my concerns were well founded.

After a thorough and comprehensive investigation, the GAO found that PTO had
{1) failed to identify the basic needs of the users of the system; (2) accepted
terminal equipment that did not meet their requirements and, incredibly, replaced
that equipment with other deficient equipment; (3) improperly used exchange agree-
ments to circumvent Federal procurement regulations; (4) negotiated terms to the
exchange agreements that restricted PTO's control over its own resources, restricted
public access to trademark {nformation, and resulted in high fees being charged to
the public; and (5) accepted an automated search system without fully testing 1t
resulting in a system that was no better than the manual system it replaced.

Clearly, the actions taken by PTO have jeopardized the entire automation
project. In this regard, I belfeve that it is essential for your Subcommittee
to consider GAO's report, supplemented by testimony from GAO representatives,
prior to or during the markup of the upcoming authorization bill.

Sincerely, :

i} BROOKS
Chafrman

Enclosure
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BY THE COMPTROLLER GENERAL
QF THE UNITED STATES

REPORT TO THE CHAIRMAN,
COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS
HOUSE OP REPRESENTATIVES

PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE NEEDS
TO BETTER MANAGE AUTOMATION OF ITS
TRADEMARK OPERATIONS

At the request of the Committee Chairman, GAQ reviewed automation
efforts at the Departaent of Commerce’s Patent and Trademark Office
(PTO). GAO found that, in attempting to automate its trademark
operations, PTO did not (1) thoroughly analyze user needs (2) ade~
quately assess the cost-effectiveness of its systems, (3) properly
manage three exchange agreement contracts, and (4) fully test one
of its gystems before accepting it from the contractor.

PTO has addressed several of these problems, but it needs to do
more. GAO makes recommendations to the Congress and to the
Secratary of Commerce to assist PTO in correcting problems noted in
this report.

GAO/IMTEC-85-8
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COMPTROLLER GENERAL OF THE UNITED STATES
WASHINGTON D.C. 20548

April 19, 1985

B-217448

The Honorable Jack Brooks
Chairman, Committee on Government Operations
House of Representatives

Dear Mr. Chairman:

This letter responds to your July 11, 1984, request that we
conduct a review of the automation of the trademark operations at
the Department of Commerce's Patent and Trademark Office (PTO). 1In
1980, the Congress required PTO to prepare a plan to identify its
automation needs and, if necessary, develop an office-wide automa-
tion system. 1In 1981, in response to this mandate, PTO began
planning automation of its trademark operations. Since then, ‘it
has spent over $9 million to develop and operate three automated
systems. In February 1985, PTO estimated the trademark automation
effort would cost $22.4 million in developmental and operational
costs through 1988,

On the basis of your request and later discussions with your
office, we examined management issues relating to automation of
PTO's trademark operations. Specifically, we focused on PTO's (1)
analyses of system user requirements, (2) a 1982 trademark automa-
tion cost/benefit analysis, and (3) contracting practices and pro-
cedures for acquiring the automated trademark systems. We con-
tacted PTO and industry officials, reviewed their files, and
obtained affidavits from certain individuals about matters on which
we had received conflicting information. This letter summarizes
our findings and presents our conclusions and recommendations.
Appendix I provides specific details on our review.

In its 1982 Automation Master Plan, PTO established three
major goals for its trademark automation effort--improved registra-
tion gquality, cost~effectiveness, and reduced application process-
ing time.

Trrademark automation costs are a part of PTO's office-wide
automation program that PTO estimated in 1982 to cost at least
$719.9 million through 2002. PTO's estimate did not separate
trademark and patent automation costs. Also, PTO omitted
significant trademark automation costs in its 1982 cost/benefit
analysis. However, it did include estimated cost reductions that
would result from the automation effort.

(510075)
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To accomplish this, PTO has acquired automatic data prncessing
(ADP) services and equipment through monetary procurements; it is
acquiring the associated data hases through non-monetary arrange-
ments, known as exchange adreements, with firms that provide trade-
mark related services. Under the exchange agreements, PTO agreed
to provide the firms with trademark data for the firms' own use and
accepted restrictions on public access to certain automated trade-~
mark information. 1In return, the firms agreed to produce and pro-~
‘vide coples of PTO's trademark data bases in machine-readable
form. PTO is moving forward with its automation effort. However,
we found that, because of the manner in which this effort has been
managed to date, PTO has little assurance of meeting its goals.

PTO has encountered four distinct types of management problems
in its trademark automation activities. PTO did not (1) thoroughly
analyze or develop the functional reguirements for its or the
public's use of its three automated systems; (2) adequately assess
the costs and benefits of its automation systems; (3) properly man-
age its three exchange agreements; and (4) fully test its trademark
search system before accepting it from the contractor.

PTO has addressed or is addressing several of the problems we
noted. However, we believe its efforts to date are not enough to
overcome all the problems.

AUTOMATING TRADEMARK OPERATIONS

Trademarks are words or symbols that identifv and distinguish
products and are used to indicate the origin of goods and services.
Trademarks are registered with PTO primarily to help protect the
owner's rights to the trademark.

4

PTO's Administrator for Automation and his staff (hereafter
the Automation Office) manage the office-wide automftion program
and were responsible for developing the automation plan, including
identifying requirements and developing PTO's cost/benefit analy-
sis. PTO's primary users of the automated trademark systems are
under the Office of the Assistant Commissioner for Trademarks
(hereafter the Trademark Office). The public currently uses PTO's
manual search files and those elements of the automated system that
are fully operational. The public will have access to additional
elements of the automated system as they become operational.

As part of its automation effort, PTO has automated three
trademark operations involving information searching, monitoring,
and retrieving. The search system is being developed by the Sys-
tem Development Corporation; PTO developed the other two systems.
In general, these systems were intended to improve PTO's ability to
(1) search existing trademarks to ensure that confusingly similar
trademarks are not registered, (2) monitor the status of trademark
avplications, and (3) microfilm, retrieve and print copies of PTO's
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original trademark documents. PTO's automated monitoring and
ratrieval systems became operational in 1983 and early 1984,
respectively.

PTO has experienced difficulty in using its search system.
PTO accepted the search system from the contractor in June 1984
when it was not in a position to test all of the system's features.
Furthermore, it has had to supplement the automated search system
with manual searching because, according to the Assistant Commis-
sioner for Trademarks, the data base contains too many errors for
use without manual verification. As of April 1985, the system was
not fully operational.

PTO has announced that it plans to eliminate its manual search
facility after the automatic search system becomes fully opera-
tional and reliable. As of April 1985, PTO had not specified when
this would occur.

In 1983, PTO entered exchange agreements with three companies
to obtain computer tapes of trademark information (machine-readable
data bases) to be used on its automated monitoring and search sys-
tems. In general, the companies agreed to type (key enter) data
from PTO's trademark records onto computer tapes and provide these
tapes to PTO for use in its automated trademark systems. 1In
return, PTO agreed to (1) provide copies of trademark data tapes
and related documents for the companies' own use and (2) place
certain restrictions on public access to the trademark data base.
Under the existing manual searching process, no restrictions exist.

with respect to the initial exchange agreement restrictions,
the public would not be allowed to use the more advanced capabil-
ities of PTO's planned automated search system to access the trade-
mark data. For example, the public would not be able to search
phonetically for trademarks that sound alike. The companies wanted
restrictions on the automated system to ensure that PTO's search
system did not compete with their trademark search business,
according to PTO and company officials. Thus, at the time the
agreements were entered, if PTO had terminated manual searching
according to its announced intentions, the effect of the public
access restriction might have been to force the public to do busi~-
ness with one of the exchange companies or forego the more effec-
tive trademark search techniques.

CERTAIN USER REQUIREMENTS WERE NOT IDENTIFIED

Federal ADP management regulations reaquired that agencies pre-.
pare a comprehensive regquirements analysis before they acquire ADP
systems. At a minimum, the analysis must include critical factors,
such as a study of .data entry, handling, and output needs, and "“the
ADP functions that must be performed to meet the mission need."

While PTO performed analyses of user needs, we believe these
analyses were inadequate because they did not specify all basic
requirements for PTO's trademark systems. Such weaknesses often
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result, as they did in PTO, in agencies' acquiring systems that do
not fully and effectively meet user needs.

In developing its trademark application monitoring system, for
example, PTO did not identify all essential features needed for its
couputer terminals used for data editing. As a result, PTO pur-
chased terminals without the necessarv editing features. These
terminals were replaced by other terminals availabhle to PTO. The
replacement terminals were also deficient. According to Trademark
Office officials, the limitations of the terminals have contributed
to an unacceptably high data-entry error rate that necessitated a
$327,214 proofreading contract to correct the errors. PTO also
spent $137,000 for its computer-assisted retrieval system before
learning that it could not provide the printout quality required by
public users of the system. 1In addition, in planning its trademark
search system, PTO omitted a basic search routine that industry and
Trademark Office officials ‘characterized as fundamental to trade-
mark searching. Subsequently, PTO identified and corrected this
problem through a contract modification costing about $70,000.

We also found indications that PTO recognized the incomplete-
ness of its requirements analysis. PTO's Administrator for Auto-
mation, in a March 1984, internal memorandum, stated:

"The lack of a consolidated, coherent functional require-
ment document...is a continuing handicap in Trade-
marks.... Prom a systems point of view, it would have
been more efficient, over the long haul, to nave deferred
the development of the ATS [Automated Trademark System]
system, including especially TRAM, {the monitoring sys-
tem] until the long-range concepts was (sic] solidified.
Of course, that would have delayed all aspects of Trade-
mark automation and the consequent benefits from it.

This was a major consideration in following the current
course.”

AUTOMATION COSTS AND BENEPITS NOT ADEOUATELY ASSESSED

Pederal ADP management regulations also required that agencies
justify automation activities with a comprehensive requirements
analysis, including consideration of "the cost/benefits that will
accrue...." PTO's 1982 cost/benefit analysis indicated that auto-
mating the trademark operations would reduce its operating costs by
about $77 million over a 20-year period. However, PTO omitted
significant cost estimates of acquiring and operating its automated
trademark system in computing the $77 million cost reduction esti-
mate. Also, according to the Administrator for Automation, PTO's
analysis did not separate trademark and patent automation costs
because the cost portion of the study was done on a PTO-wide basis,
We also found that PTO's analysis was inadequate because it was
based on assumptions that lacked analvtical support and because
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PTO did not Aiscount? the expected cost savings. 3ecause of these
insufficiencies, we believe the savings estimates are not reliable.

The current Trademark Office officials question the accuracy
of the 1982 cost reduction estimates which, among other things,
assume that automation will decrease Trademark Office annual
operating costs by about one-third. Although the Administrator for
Automation considers these estimated operating cost reductions
achievable, the Assistant Commissioner for Trademarks and the
Trademark Office staff stated that the one-third assumption is too
high, leading to an exaggerated cost reduction estimate. The esti-
mate's margin of error could be significant. If the 1982 analysis
is recomputed using current cost data, an estimating methodology
that properly incorporates discounting, and a more conservative
estimate that there will be a 10 percent reduction in Trademark
Office operating costs (according to Trademark Office officals, the
highest achievable percentage)--the original estimated cost reduc-
tion becomes a cost increase. We could not determine the reason-
ableness of the assumptions of either group of officials because
there was insufficient evidence offered to thoroughly support
either set of assumptions.

PTO's Administrator for Automation said that he did not de-
velop a more refined cost/benefit analysis because PTO's primary
goal for trademark automation was to improve registration quality
by using more comprehensive trademark searches on a more complete
trademark file. He added that cost-effectiveness was not the pri-
mary automation goal. PTO's 1982 cost/benefit analysis, however,
did not document support for the expectation of improved registra-
tion quality.

PROBLEMS EXPERIENCED WITH EXCHANGE AGREEMENTS

PTO's use of exchange agreements was specifically authorized
by the Congress in Public Law 97-247 (approved on August 27,
1982). This authority allows PTO to use items or services of value
rather than money to obtain needed goods or services. To date, PTO
has not developed specific criteria for deciding when exchanges
rather than monetary contracts should be used.

In 1983, PTO signed three exchange agreements with three
different companies to acquire a data base of trademark informa-
tion. PTO officials told us that the agreements were properly
entered under PTO's exchange agreement authority, developed using
appropriate procedures, and economical. We found, however, that

2piscounting is a standard practice by which expected future cash
flows are estimated and reduced to reflect the time value of
money. The Administrator for Automation said that PTO did not
discount the expected trademark cost savings it presented in the
cost/benefit analysis section of its 1982 Automation Master Plan.
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wliae PTO received benefits from the exchanges, (1) the benefits
PTO received were less than those provided to the companies, (2)
the approach PTO used to develop the exchange agreements was
inaporopriate, and (3) maximum practical competition on two agree-
ments was not obtained. Lastly, PTO did not adequately consider
all future impacts of the exchanges on itself or the public.

In negotiating the terms of the exchange agreement, PTO and
the companies initially placed no value on a provision that PTO
would limit public access to its data base. As a result, the com—
panies received greater value than did PTO. Subsequently, PTO and
the companies assigned an estimated present value of $3.18 million
to this contract provision. This value wa.; based on PTO's estimate
of the costs of creating the data base primarily by means of a
monetary key-entry procurement.

On March 13, 1985, we issued a legal opinion on PTO's
exchanges. We concluded that the exchanges were procurements of
commercial ADP support services subject to the requirements of the
Brooks Act and the Pederal Procurement Requlation. The General
Services Administration, which has authority over such ADP procure-
ment matters, has agreed with our position. PTO's official posi-
tion, as stated in an April 10, 1985, letter to us is that PTO does
not believe that exchanges are procurements under the Brooks Act.
Consequently, none of the exchange agreements were developed with
the procurement regulations in mind. Furthermore, in reviewing
PTO's actions, we concluded that PTO did not obtain maximum
practical competition as required by the Federal Procurement
Regulation on two of the three procurements.

PTO also agreed to terms that restricted its control over its
resources, adversely affected public access to data, and were
uneconomical. For the last few years, PTO made certain data tapes
available for sale to the public. PTO accepted a provision that
~equired it to fix higher prices for future sales to the public of
these data tapes. Also, because of the provision restricting
public access, PTO had to ask the private companies for permission
to provide the pubhlic access to the full range of capabilities of
its $10 million search system. The companies assented only after
PTO agreed to a charge to the public. The charge included royalty
payments to the companies with an estimated present value of $3.18
million. There are other restrictions limiting PTO's ability to
distribute data tapes.

PTO recently announced that it intended to negotiate the
purchase of additional rights to the trademark data from the
companies, thereby lifting some or all of the existing restric-
tions. Whether this negotiation will be successful had not been
determined as of April 12, 1985,



SEARCH SYSTEM ACCEPTED WITHOUT
BEING PFULLY TESTED

PTO's search system contract with the System Development
Corporation stipulates that government acceptance of the system is
"contingent upon the system passing all tests associated with the
acceptance program."” The image retrieval subsystem was an integral
part of the search system.

We found that PTO excluded from the acceptance program any
tests of the image retrieval subaystem because it knew that the
necessary data base would not be available in time for the sched-
uled delivery of the subsystem. PTO made an agreement with the
contractor to test the image retrieval subsystem at a later date.
Nevertheless, PTO chose to officlally accept the entire search
system based on a partial test. Furthermore, PTO stated in a
June 21, 1984, letter to the contractor that "tests were conducted
in accordance with the specifications of the RFP {request for
proposals] and all requirements were satisfied. Based on the
results of the acceptance testing, the PTO accepts the Trademark
Search System.”

In a test in November 1984 to determine image retrieval capa-
bilities, the system performed searches over 20 minutes, not 16
minutes as the contract required. Since the average search time
specified in the contract, 16 minutes, was equal to the average
manual search time, this test demonstrated that the system was
slower than the old manual approach. In an April 1985 retest, the
system achieved the 16-minute requirement. A PTO Trademark Office
official told us that, during this third test, the system could not
accommodate 10 simultaneous image searches; a PTO contracting
official confirmed that the contract reauires the system to accom-
modate at least 24 simultaneous design searches. Trademark Office
officials corroborate the current inadequate search capability.

A PTO automation official acknowledged that the search system
was accepted before all testing requirements were met. He charac-
terized the problems as minor and ultimately correctable by the
contractor. PTO's Assistant Commissioner for Finance and Planning
said funds could be withheld should the contractor not meet con-
tract requirements, such as average search timeliness. However,
PTO's contracting official told us that PTO could not withhold
funds to ensure performance. Regardless of which official is cor-
rect and whatever other recourse that may be available to PTO,
these difficulties could have been avoided had PTO better managed
its acceptance test program, particularly the test schedule
associated with that program. 1In April 1985, PTO officials told us
that they were planning to request further contractor corrections.

CONCLUSIONS

While it appears that PTO can accomplish the automation of
certain of its trademark operations, the existing functional
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requirements and cost/benefit analyses do not furnish an adequate
basis for determining whether the results will achieve the

initially established goals: improved registration quality, cost-
effectiveness, and reduced application processing time. Correcting’
the deficiencies we have noted will require incorporating informa-
tion beyond that contained in PTO's original analyses; this

includes a comprehensive, functional description of the require-
ments to support the systems' use by PTO personnel and by the
public. It should also employ the appropriate methodology in the
cost/benefit analyses.

PTO's acceptance of equipment without adequate testing is
illustrative of the problems in PTO's management of trademark auto-
mation. Pailure to adhere to accepted principles in such areas has
exposed PTO to risks of substandard performance in the completed
system, and has contributed to the currently deficient search
system.

The manner in which PTO has administered its exchange agree-
ment authority in obtaining machine-readable data bases for its
trademark systems has also created problems. PTO did not achieve
the maximum practical level of competition in two of its three
exchange agreements. Also, the specific terms of the exchange
agreements created additional problems. The most visible of these
is the restriction (accepted by PTO as part of the exchange agree-
ments) on PTO's freedom to offer information on trademarks to the
public.

PTO is attempting to redress some of these problems by renego-
tiating the restrictive elements of the exchange agreements. How-
ever, it is clear that at least some of the underlying causes are
not being treated. Specifically, PTO persists in claiming that its
exchange agreements for ADP resources are not procurements subject
to the Brooks Act and to its applicable requlations. As previously
noted, we disagree with this position. We are concerned that PTO
may choose to execute future exchange agreements without complying
with applicable procurement regulations and thus evade the proce-
dures designed to ensure the maximum practical competitiveness and
cost-effectiveness of its procurement actions.

RECOMMENDATIONS

To help ensure that automation goals and appropriate procure-
ment practices are met, we recommend that the Secretary of Commerce
direct the Acting Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks to:

--~Reanalyze thoroughly the cost and benefits of PTO's trade-
mark automation activities and ensure that any additional
expenditures are justified. This analysis should (1)
include updated cost information estimated according: to
standard practices, (2) incorporate the views of Trademark
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Office officials, and (3) include support for the key
assumptions.

--Review and, if necessary, revise PTQ's sygtems specifica-
tions to ensure that all key requireméﬁts to support the
systems' use by PTO personnel and by the public are met.

--Make all reasonable efforts to expeditiously and economi-
cally acquire unrestricted ownership of the trademark data
bases obtained through the exchange agreements.

--Establish criteria for determining when future ADP resource
exchange agreements should be used and develop procedures to
ensure that these exchanges comply with applicable federal
procurement regulations. Such criteria and procedures
should also require that PTO thoroughly analyze the value of
future agreements and fully assess their impacts on PTO and
the public.

TO ensure appropriate oversight, we recommend that the Secre-
tary of Commerce review and approve PTO's response to the above
recommendations to assure that they are properly implemented.
Until the Secretary is satisfied that PTO has appropriately re-
analyzed the costs and benefits of PTO's trademark automation and
reviewed the systems specifications, the Secretary should also
require that any significant procurement actions regarding trade-
mark automation efforts, including new procurements as well as
modifications to or renewals of existing procurements, undergo
departmental review and approval. This should include exchange
agreement procurements.

We also recommend that the Secretary direct PTO to maintain
its manual trademark system until the capabilities of its automated
systems are at least equal to the manual system.

MATTER FOR CONSIDERATION OP THE CONGRESS

If PTO does not take steps to implement the above recommenda-
tions regarding exchange agreements, the Congress should consider
withdrawing PTO's exchange agreement authority for ADP resource
acquisitions.

We discussed key facts with agdency program officials and made
such changes as appropriate to reflect any relevant factual infor-
mation they provided. However, we did not share our conclusions
and recommendations with PTO's responsible officials or the con-
tractors, nor did we request official agency or contractor comments
on a draft of this report. As arranged with your office, unless
you publicly announce its contents earlier, we plan no further
distribution of this report for 30 days from its date of issuance.
We will then send copies to the Secretary of Commerce, the Acting

Commissioner of the Patent and Trademark Office, and other
interested parties, and will make copies available to others upon
request.

Sincerely vours,
V4 b

AL} fomptroller General
of the United States
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APPENDIX I APPENDIX I

PROBLEMS EXPERIENCED IN AUTOMATING TRADEMARK OPERATIONS

In 1981, in response to a 1980 congressional mandate (Public
Law 96-517) to prepare a plan to identify and, if necessary,
develop office~wide automation, the Department of Commerce's Patent
and Trademark Office (PTO) initiated a 20-year automation program.
In its 1982 Automation Master Plan, PTO estimated that this program
would cost about $720 million.! PTO plans to use automation to
achieve paperless trademark and patent operations by 1990. The
trademark automation effort, involving three automated systems and
data base exchange agreements, is an important component of PTO's
of fice-wide program. 1In Pebruary 1985, PTO estimated costs for
trademark automation operation and development at about $22 million
through 1988.2

This appendix details the results of our review of PTO's
trademark automation efforts. In summary, we found that PTO did
not (1) thoroughly analyze or develop the functional requirements
for its or the public's use of its three automated systems;

(2) adequately assess the costs and benefits of automation;

(3) accurately value its three exchange agreements, effectively
develop its first exchange, or achieve maximum practicable
competition on its second and third exchanges; and (4) fully test
its trademark search system before accepting it from a private
contractor. .

PTO'S TRADEMARK AUTOMATION EPFORTS

Trademarks-—-words or symbols that identify and distinguish
products--are used to indicate the origin of goods and services.
Trademarks are registered with PTO primarily to help protect the
owner's rights to the trademark.

Several PTO units are involved in PTO's trademark automation
program. The Administrator for Automation and his staff (hereafter
the Automation Office) manage the program. The Administrator
reports to the Assistant Commissioner for Finance and Planning who

1pTO's 1982 Automation Master Plan listed a high, 20-year cost
estimate of $810.9 million and a low estimate of $719.9 million.
The plan did not separate patent and trademark costs. PTO's
Administrator for Automation told us that PTO could not separate
trademark automation costs in the 1982 plan.

2According to PTO's Assistant Commissioner for Finance and
Planning, trademark automation cost estimates range from about $16
million to $22.4 million, depending on the program composition.

3service marks are used with services. Hereafter, for simplicity,
both types of marks will be referred to as trademarks.
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reports to the agency head, the PTO Commissioner. The automation
program is designed to support PTO's two primary operational
programs: granting patents and registering ‘trademarks
(responsibilities of the Assistant Commissioners for Patents and
Trademarks)., The primary users of PTO's automated trademark
systems are under the Office of the Assistant Commissioner for
Trademarks (hereafter the Trademark Office).

In addition, the office responsible for automatic data
processing (ADP) contracting at the Department of Commerce, with
the assistance of the PTO automation staff, developed and imple-
mented contracts (except exchange agreements) for resources until
October 1984. At that time, PTO established an in~house contract-
ing office which is now responsible for all trademark automation
contracts, except exchange agreements. This office reports to the
Assistant Commissioner for Administration. PTO does not consider
the exchange agreements to be procurements. The Automation Office
developed and implemented the agreements that were signed by the
Commissioner. According to PTO officials, the contracting office
of the Department of Commerce was not involved in the exchanges,
and the PTO contracting office only recently (December 1984) became
involved when PTO decided to buy items that it originally sought to
obtain through exchange agreements.

During 1982, PTO's Automation Office developed the Automation
Master Plan to guide automation over the next 20 years. The plan
discussed PTO's mission, general organizational requirements, auto-
mation management, and work tasks, and included a cost/benefit
analysis of PTO automation. As part of the plan, PTO established
three major goals for its trademark automation effort--improved
registration quality, cost-effectiveness, and reduced application
processing time. The plan, which was reviewed by several automa-
tion experts from other agencies and the public, stated that PTO
should complete the task of specifying user requirements.

Since 1981, PTO has developed three systems to improve trade-
mark operations. In total, these systems and related support cost
over $9 million during fiscal years 1983 and 1984, according to a
February 1985 PTO briefing document on trademark automation.? The
most expensive of the three systems--the trademark search system—-
was developed to improve PTO's trademark search activity, a key
step in the registration process which involves comparison of an
applicant's trademark to other applications and the approximately
600,000 existing, registered trademarks to determine if the same or
confusingly similar trademarks have already been applied for or are
registered.

4We did not attempt to determine PTO's 1981 and 1982 agency-wide
costs, such as the cost of PTO's planning that culminated in its
December 1982 Automation Master Plan. The Assistant Commissioner
for Pinance and Planning stated that PTO did not incur costs prior
to 1983 for the current monitoring system (an upgrade of an
earlier PTO system) or its other automated trademark systems.
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This automated search system, which PTO acquired through a
contract that provides for eight yearly renewals with the System
Development Corporation, is estimated to cost about $10 million.
PTO reported that it spent about $2.2 million on this search system
through fiscal year 1984, the first year of the contract. The
trademark application monitoring system was internally developed
and was designed .to monitor the status of trademark applications.
PTO reported that this system cost about $2 million through 1984,
PTO's computer-assisted retrieval system, which was designed to
microfilm, retrieve, and print copies of PTO's original trademark
documents, reportedly cost about $200,000 through 1984,

PTO's monitoring and retrieval systems became operational in
April 1983 and February 1984, respectively. PTO accepted its
search system from the contractor in June 1984. PTO has announced
that it plans to eliminate the manual sgsearch facility after the
automated search system becomes fully operational. As of April 12,
1985, PTO had not specified when this would occur.

In 1983, PTO signed three non-monetary (barter-type) exchange
agreements with three private companies to obtain computer tapes of
trademark information in a machine-readable form. On April 12,
1984, one exchange company acquired another and their agreements
were consolidated into a new agreement with PTO in June 1984,
leaving only two exchange agreements. These non-monetary agree-
ments were for the exchange of items and services between PTO and
the companies. PTO has authority to enter exchange agreements for
items or services pursuant to Public Law 97-247 (August 27, 1982).
These three contracts, with reported PTO costs of about $500,000
through 1984, were initially valued at about $3 million. Computer
tapes obtained through these exchanges are used on PTO's searching
and monitoring systems. PTO's remaining trademark automation costs
of about $4 million cover such items as system engineering support
and staffing.

In general, in return for the companies' typing PTO's data
onto computer tapes (key~entering), PTO provided the companies with
copies of registered trademark and application documents (from
which trademark data tapes were developed) and agreed to provide
future trademark tapes and to restrict the public's access to the
trademark data. This is in contrast to the existing manual
searching process which has no such restrictions.

With respect to the initial exchange agreement restrictions,
the public would not have been allowed to use the more advanced
capabilities of PTO's planned automated search system to access the
trademark data. For example, in conformance with exchange agree-
ment restrictions, the search system contract did not allow the
public to search phonetically for trademarks that sound alike. The
companies wanted restrictions on the automated system to ensure
that PTO's search system did not compete with their trademark
search business, according to PTO and company officials. Thus, at
the time the agreements were reached, if PTO had terminated manual
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searching according to its announced intentions, the effect of the
public access restriction might have been to force the public to do
business with one of the companies or forego the more effective
trademark search techniques. 1In response to outcries from -the
trademark industry, PTO is considering allowing full-search access -
for a fee. The public currently uses PTO's manual search files and
those elements of the automated system that are fully operational.

OBJECTIVES, SCOPE, AND METHODOLOGY

Our review responds to a July 11, 1984, request from the
Chairman of the House Committee on Government Operations and subse-
quent discussions with his office. The objectives of our review
were to evaluate the (1) adequacy of PTO's analyses of trademark
systems' user requirements, (2) adequacy of PTO's 1982 analysis of
the costs and benefits of trademark automation, (3) propriety of
PTO's exchange agreements for a trademark data base, and (4)
effectiveness of PTO's trademark automation contracting. '

We reviewed PTO's evaluation of user needs, its 1982 cost/
benefit analysis of trademark automation, and the three trademark
data base exchange agreements. We did not review all PTO exchange
agreements. We performed our review from August 1984 to April
1985, primarily at PTO in Arlington, Virginia.

In conducting this review, we interviewed PTO officials,
trademark company officials, and officials representing trademark
associations; reviewed their files; and analyzed PTO's automatign
planning documents and applicable federal laws and regulations.

We also obtained several sworn statements from individuals on key
areas of controversy where we had received conflicting information.

With respect to user requirements, we analyzed PTO's reguire-
ments analyses to ascertain their completeness and the reasonable~
ness of the agssumptions used. We also contacted system users to
determipe their input and resulting impact on the development of
PTO's systems. With respect to automation cost-effectiveness, we
analyzed the cost/benefit analysis section of PTO's 1982 Automation
Master Plan and reviewed available analytical documented evidence.
With respect to exchange agreement propriety, we reviewed the pre-
viously cited laws and regulations and compared PTQ's actions to
these requirements. We also contacted industry and private-company
representatives to confirm the information provided by PTO offi-
cials and to determine industry awareness of PTO's intent to enter
exchange agreements and the impact of industry awareness on agree-
ment competitiveness, Finally, with respect to PTO's automated
search system, we reviewed the system contract, monitored some
aspects of PTO's November 1984 system testing, and contacted users

SThe applicable laws and regulations included 40 United States
Code Section 759 (the Brooks Act), Public Law 96-517, Public Law
97-247, Federal Procurement Regulation Subparts 1~1 and 1-4, and
Federal Property Management Regulations Subpart 101-35.
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to determine whether the search system was meeting or was expected
to meet their needs.

We diacussed key facts with agency program officials and made
such changes as appropriate to reflect any relevant factual .
information they provided. However, we did not share our .
conclusions and recommendations with PTO's respongible officials or
the contractors, nor did we request official agency or contractor
comments on a draft of this report. Except for these steps, our
work was performed in accordance with generally accepted government
auditing standards.

CERTAIN USER REQUIREMENTS WERE NOT IDENTIFIED

Pederal Property Management Regulation Subchapter F, Part
101-35, required that before agencies acquire an ADP system, they
must prepare a comprehensive requirements analysis to include, at a
minimum, such critical factors as a study of data entry, handling,
output needs, and "the ADP functions that must be performed to meet
the mission need.®" We found that PTO did not develop detailed and
complete requirements before acquiring {its automated systems.

While PTO subsequently corrected some of these oversights, PTO's
inconplete analyses led to the acquisition of systems that do not
fully and effectively meet user needs.

PTO did not adequately specify the requirements for its
$10 million automated search system and, as a result, omitted
important automated search features. For example, several PTO
officials stated that they forgot to include a requirement for a
basic searching technique in the December 1983 contract with the
System Development Corporation. Industry and Trademark Office
officials characterized this search technique as fundamental to
trademark searching. PTO learned of the omission during system
acceptance testing in May 1984 and subsequently modified the
cggtragt to include this requirement at an estimated cost of
$70,255.

Similarly, PTO did not fully analyze or adequately specify
searching requirements for public searchers prior to contract
award, even though it allocated about one-third of the search
system's terminals for public use. PTO announced in 1983 that the
public's access to its automated search system would be ®"comparable
and equivalent® to manual methods available at PTO's public search
room. (In the December 1983 search system contract, PTO stated
that the public would receive comparable and equivalent access, and
PTO subsequently broadened and further specified what it meant by
such access; however, this had not been incorporated in the con-
tract.) In June 1984, after an outcry from the trademark industry
regarding PTO's plan to restrict public access, PTO decided to
offer the public full search system access, including the advanced
search techniques that were desired by the public but were not
previously planned for the public.

In July 1984, PTO issued internal guidelines specifying what
it meant by "comparable and equivalent” and, in August 1984, issued
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.a change order for the contractor to modify the system to reflect
the July 1984 guidelines. In October 1984, after completion of
about $11,000 worth of work in this area, PTO cancelled this change
order provision until it could resolve the public-access issue. As
of April 1985, a final determination had not been made on the
‘degree of modification which PTO's search system will undergo to
allow full use by the public. An official from PTO's Automation
Office told us he expected that the system changes required will be
significant enough to require another contract modification.

PTO's two other trademark systems--the monitoring and
retrieval systems--were also deficient, at least partially because

of inadequate requirements analyses. According to Trademark Office --

officials, the monitoring system does not provide an adequate text-~
editing capability and, according to the Assistant Commissioners
for Administration and Trademarks, the retrieval system does not
produce the quality of paper required by and promised to public
users. In developing the monitoring system, PTO did not identify
all essential features needed for its computer terminals used for
data editing until after it bought $46,000 worth of terminals that
did not have the necesgsary capabilities, according to PTO offi-
cials. Consequently, PTO stored most of these terminals in a ware-
house for about a year until it found another use for them. 1In
addition, Trademark Office officials told us the terminals cur~-
rently in use also do not have an adequate editing feature and have
contributed to an unacceptably high input error rate, resulting in
a $327,214 contract to verify and correct the errors. The
Assistant Commissioner for Pinance and Planning noted that these
replacement terminals are scheduled for another replacement in
August 1985. Similarly, in developing the retrieval system, PTO
purchased microfilming equipment and a small computer for $137,000
before discovering that the system’s hard copy printouts do not
meet the needs of public searchers. Thus, according to PTO offi-
cials, the computer, which cost at least $67,000 is rarely used.
The Administrator for Automation said that PTO currently plans to
use the system for other purposes.

We also found indications that PTO recognized the incomplete-
ness of its requirements analysis. PTO's Administrator for Automa-
tion, in a March 1984, internal memorandum, stated:

“The lack of a consolidated, coherent functional require-
ment document, as was developed for patents, is a con-
tinuing handicap in Trademarks. This lack was the result
of the more disjunctive approach to developing the Stage
1 Automated Trademark System (ATM) at the outset of the
program. From a systems point of view, it would have
been more efficient, over the long haul¢, to have deferred
the development of the ATS system, including especially
TRAM {the monitoring system], until the long-range con-
cepts was [sic] solidified. Of course, that would have
delayed all aspects of Trademark automation and the con-
sequent benefits from it. This was a major consideration
in following the current course."
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While PTO performed analyses of user requirements, we believe
these analyses .were inadequate because they did not ensure that all
basic requirements were specified for its trademark systems. Such
weaknesses often result, as they did in PTO, in agencies' acquiring
systems that do not fully respond to their needs. The previously
mentioned comments from the Administrator for Automation regarding
why PTO proceeded as it did, indicate that trademark automation was
rushed so that PTO could obtain anticipated benefits of automation
as quickly as possible. Nevertheless, PTO's incomplete analyses
have resulted in systems that do not fully meet its needs.

AUTOMATION COSTS AND BENEFPITS
NOT ADEQUATELY ASSESSED

Pederal Property Management. Regulation Subchapter F, Part
101-35 required that agencies justify automation activities with a
comprehensive requirements analysis, including consideration of
"the cost/benefits that will accrue as a result of this perfor-
mance.” PTO's 1982 cost/benefit analysis indicated that automating
the trademark operations would reduce its operating costs by about
$77 million over a 20-year period. However, PTO did not include
significant cost estimates of acquiring and operating its automated
trademark system in computing the $77 million cost~reduction
estimate. Also, according to the Administrator for Automation,
PTO's analysis did not separate trademark and patent automation
costs because the cost portion of the study was done on a PTO-wide
bagis and PTO's analysis of trademark automation did not reduce the
total savings by expected trademark systems' acquisition and
operating costs. While PTO prepared a cost/benefit analysis of
trademark automation in 1982, this analysis was inadequate because
it was based on assumptions that lacked analytical support and was
not discounted. Because of these insufficiencies, we believe the
savings estimates are not reliable. Other claimed automation
benefits, such as increased registration quality and reduced
application processing time, also were not supported by thorough
analysis.

PTO's Automation Office and Trademark Office officials dis-
agree on the extent, if any, of cost savings expected from the
automation of trademark operations. PTO's Administrator for Auto-
mation told us that PTO's initial assumptions about life-cycle cost
savings are still appropriate. However, PTO Trademark Office offi-
cials, including the Assistant Commissioner for Trademarks, contend
that PTO's 1982 estimates, which were expected to start occurring
in 1985, are based on guestionable assumptions and are substan-
tially overstated. PTO used several assumptions in its 1982 auto-
mation analysis to egstimate that about one-third of the trademark
budget could be saved annually through automation. For example,
the Administrator for Automation explained that the 1982 analysis
was based on the assumption that PTO would save money by eliminat-
ing a recurring trademark publication printing contract. However,
the Assistant Commissioner for Trademarks and the Trademark Office
staff disagree with this assumption. They explained that although
PTO planned to eliminate this contract, any savings would be offset
by the need for additional clerical support and additional editing
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and proofreading costs that probably would continue indefinitely.
When we presented this information to the Administrator for
Automation, he reiterated his opinion that overall costs would be
reduced over time by the initial estimate of about one-third of the
budget annually. He added that although the Trademark Office
officials may be correct about the offsetting costs, he still
anticipated significant cost savings even though he could not
specify when or exactly where they would occur. .

Internal PTO disagreements over cost-savings assumptions are
important because the different assumptions produce very different
results. For example, if the 1982 cost/benefit savings estimate of
$77 million is recomputed using current cost data, an estimating
methodology that properly incorporates discounting, and a more con-
servative estimate that there will be a 10-percent reduction
annually in Trademark Office operating costs (according to Trade-
mark Office officials, the highest achievable percentage), the
original estimated cost reduction becomes a cost increase. We
could not determine the reasonableness of the assumption of either
group of officials because there was insufficient evidence offered
to support either set of assumptions.

Views of PTO officials on actual automation impacts to date
also differ. On April 12, 1985, the Assistant Commissioner for
Finance and Planning stated that the contract required for printing
a recurring publication with annual costgs of about $700,000, was
being eliminated because PTO was now performing the contractor
functions. He added that PTO will achieve actual savings from this
contract cancellation even though there are some offsetting costs
and stated that PTO related these actual savings to the Congress in
a report on its automation progress. In contrast, the Assistant
Commisgioner for Trademarks stated that the contract cost savings
is more than offset by about $1.3 million in new costs PTO was
incurring to perform the functions.

With respect to the issue of discounting, the Administrator
for Automation told us that PTO's 1982 analysis did not discount
the 20-year gross savings projection to reflect the time value of
money. We discounted the 1982 projections and found that the $77
million savings indicated in PTO's 1982 analysis is reduced to less
than $41 million by such discounting.6 The Administrator for
Automation stated that PTO did not develop a more refined cost/
benefit analysis because PTO's primary goal for trademark

6piscounting is a standard practice by which expected future cash
flows are estimated and reduced to reflect the time value of
money. The estimate involved converting 1982 dollars to future
dollars using an average annual inflation rate of 5.1 percent and
then discounting at 11.03 percent. The inflation rate was derived
by estimating federal pay increases because savings were based on
personnel savings. The discount rate was based on U.S. Department
of Treasury (bill and note) borrowing rates at the time of the
study.
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automation was to improve registration quaiity by using more
comprehensive trademark searches on a more complete trademark
file. He added that cost-effectiveness was not the primary goal.

PTO's anticipated benefits of improved registration quality
and reduced application processing time also have not been sup-
ported by thorough PTO analysis. PTO planned to improve registra-
tion quality through improved file integrity by ensuring that its
loosely bound paper search files were more accurate and complete in
an automated data base form. While PTO officials have commented
about lost and misfiled trademarks, PTO did not quantify the extent
of its trademark paper-search, file-integrity problem and thus had
little basis of comparison to determine whether automation would,
in fact, improve data integrity and thus, registration quality. In
this regard, PTO recently reported that 60 percent of the records
in the automated data base contain at least one error. On
March 12, 1985, PTO estimated that it would cost $655,832 to fully
verify and correct these errors. The Assistant Commissioner for
Trademarks stated that data base errors have prevented PTO's use of
the automated system without manual gearch verification. The
Agsistant Commissioner for Trademarks stated that the data base
contains too many errors for use without using manual verifica-
tion. As of April 1985, the system still was not fully opera-
tional.

In addition, in its 1982 automation study, PTO planned to
reduce a 19-month registration process by about 14 weeks through
automation. Trademark Office officials told us, however, that
instead of a 14-week savings, a maximum 2-week reduction in appli-
cation time may be achieved through automation. PTO's Administra-
tor for Automation gtated that this particular estimate is based on
time saved through (1) the use of machine-readable application
forms and (2) a change to in-house printing of PTO's weekly publi-
cation of registered trademarks. However, the Assistant Commis-
sioner for Trademarks and Trademark Office officials have stated
that such accomplishments are not likely in the foreseeable future,
if ever, and that the greatest time savings (a maximum of 2 weeks)
would likely occur in the printing area. The Administrator for
Automation stated that PTO has not conducted a pilot test to
determine the potential savings of machine-readable trademark
applications and has no specific plans to do so.

We believe the costs and benefits have not been adequately
assessed. We recognize that predicting automation impacts is dif-
ficult. Nevertheless, the range of estimates between PTO's 1982
automation study and the views of PTO's Trademark Office officials,
along with the lack of documented analytical bases for the esti-
mates, indicate that PTO should recompute the estimates and support
them with documented, analytical evidence.
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PROBLEMS EXPERIENCED
WITH EXCHANGE AGREEMENTS

PTO's three exchange agreements with private companies to .
develop a trademark data base are non-monetary, barter-type a?ree-
ments for the procurement of commercial ADP support services.

We found that (1) PTO did not accurately value all exchange
provisions, (2) the development of the first exchange could have
been improved, (3) PTO did not achieve maximum practical competi-
tion on the second and third agreements, and (4) PTO did not ’
adequately consider all future impacts of the exchange agreements
on PTO and the public. In addition, PTO has not established cri-
teria for deciding what kinds of transactions are appropriate for
exchanges. Furthermore, PTO does not consider exchanges to be
procurements.

In January and May 1983, PTO signed exchange agreements with
N.V. Compu~Mark S.A., Thomson and Thomson, and Trademark Computer
Research Service, Inc., to develop computer tapes from PTO's trade-
mark data for a machine-readable data base. PTO officials told us
that exchange agreements were used as an appropriate exercise of
its exchange authority primarily because funds were not availabled
to pay for the data base and because PTO considered the agreements
an economical approach.

Under the exchanges, Compu-Mark "key-entered” onto a computer
tape PTO's existing registered trademark text data, such as the
words comprising the trademark; Computer Research agreed to
key-enter PTO's future trademark application text data for the next
10 years; and Thomson agreed to digitize and code existing and

Id
%
L

TPor additional details, see letter opinion, dated March 13,

1985, from the General Accounting Office's General Coungel to the
Chairman, House Committee on Government Operations (B-217448).
Also, the General Counsel of the General Services Administration
agrees that the agreements are contracts for the procurement of
commercial ADP support services. In an April 10, 1985, letter to
the General Accounting Office, the Solicitor of PTO concluded that
the exchange agreements are not procurements.

8In a Pebruary 13, 1984, letter to the United States Trademark
Association, the then-Commissioner stated, "The overriding reason
why the PTO chose the exchange-agreement method of acquiring the
computerized trademark data base was because...the Office could
not project sufficient resources.in fees and appropriations to pay
the $3 million to pay for the creation of the computerized trade-
mark data base." -
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future trademark image data.? Image data is .a digital representa-
tion of the trademark itself; coding specifies the type of image.
In return for these services1 (valued by PTO and the companies at
about $3 million), the companies received from PTO (1) copies of
regigstered trademarks and application documents (from which
exchange tapes were developed), (2) an agreement to provide future
trademark data tapes with unlimited restrictions on their use, and
(3) assurance that it would restrict the public’'s access to the
trademark data base.!l This value was based primarily on PTO's
estimate of the cost of creating the data base by means of a
monetary key-entry procurement and PTO's judgments on other items,
such as the value of office space PTO was to provide. The exchange
agreements also included provisions that fixed PTO's future .
data-tape sales prices. In addition, according to Automation
Office officials, the agreements provide that each party will use
its "best efforts®” to carry out its responsibility under the
agreements. The Administrator for Automation told us that this
provision means that compliance with these contracts is based upon
a "gentleman's agreement."

Originally, the agreements PTO signed with the three companies
regstricted public access to the resulting trademark computerized
data. Even though PTO planned to obtain a more advanced search
capability, PTO agreed to restrict public access to methods
"comparable and equivalent” to those provided through PTO's manual
search facility. In June 1984, after an outcry from the trademark
industry over this arrangement, PTO decided to allow unrestricted
public access to its search system for a fee. Part of the charge
would be a royalty fee to be paid to the companies. In Decemwber
1984, after receiving additional public complaints about these .
arrangements, PTO announced its intention to procure the trademark
data by sole-source procurements with Compu~Mark and Thomson which
would, according to PTO officials, effectively "buy out®™ at least
some of the restrictive exchange agreement provisions. As of April
12, 1985, these procurements were being negotiated, and the scope,
terms, and impacts of the buy out had not yet been resolved.

90n April 12, 1984, Thomsom acquired Computer Research. As a
result, a new agreement, reached in June 1984, essentially
consolidated the previous twc agreements, leaving only two
exchange partners, Thomson and Compu-Mark.

1OCompany and PTO officials explained that the trademark expertise
of the exchange partners enhanced the source data entry services
provided.

!1Because the agreements include several ambiguous provisions and
becaugse PTO could not find complete coples of its original agree-
ments, we supplemented our analysis of these documents with
explanations from PTO and company officials.
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Exchanges were not equal '

"PTO officials and the exchange agreements stated that items of
‘equal value were exchanged. We found, however, that PTO initially
placed no value on the agreements' provisions that restricted pub- -
lic access to PTO's automated search data base to "comparable and
equivalent™ access methods. Yet, through subseguent negotiations
with the private companies, PTO and the private companies valued
these provisions at $3.18 million. 1In essence, because these pro-
vigions only benefited the companies, they received about twice the
value that they provided to PTO. (Industry officials questioned
the value of other agreement provisions. Because no clearly valid
estimate of value was available for such provisions, we concen-
trated on the valuation of the public restriction provision.)

In June 1984, after an outcry from the trademark industry
regarding restricted access, PTO estimated that it could key-enter
its own data base for $3.18 million and allow the public full use
of its search gystem, according to the Assistant Commigsioner for
Finance and Planning. After PTO explained this to the companies,
Compu-Mark and Thomson agreed that the public could be allowed to
access the exchange agreement data with more advanced trademark
search software at PTO headquarters. For this access, PTO agreed
to collect royalty fees from the public totaling $6.04 million over
10 years with a present value of $3.18 million. (Current negotia-
tions of the previously mentioned sole-source procurements may
result in a different final value of the restricted access
provisions.)

The Assistant Commissioner for Finance and Planning stated
that the agreement valuations were based on values estimated by the
receiving parties and that subsequent valuations of the restriction
provisions should not be combined with the initial gross estimates
of value., We disagree. We believe the subsequent valuations
clearly demonstrate that PTO's initial valuations were incomplete
and indicate that PTO provided greater benefits than it received.

The development of PTO's first
exchange could have been improved

PTO's exchange agreements are contracts for the procurement of
commercial ADP support services and are iubject to the Brooks Act
and the Pederal Procurement Regulation.1 The Brooks Act vests the

125ee 41 Code of Pederal Regulations Subpart 1-4.12, et seq..
This Subpart was in effect when the exchange agreements were
signed in 1983, Effective Apr. 1, 1985, it was replaced by new
provisions of the Federal Information Resources Management Regu-
lation (FIRMR). Also, Subpart 1-4.12 incorporates by reference
the other provisions of the Federal Procurement Regulation. The
regulation was replaced by the Pederal Acquisition Regulation,
effective April 1984.

12
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General Services Administration with central authority for the
acquisition and management of ADP equipment. The act has been
interpreted to cover not only equipment but also related ADP
resources, including ADP support services. The FPederal Procurement
Regqulation requires that government procurement? be made on a com=-
petitive basis to the maximum extent practical. 3 In this regard,
PTO reported to the Congress in its December 1982 Automation Master
Plan that "all acquisition actions will conform to federal procure-
ment regulations to achieve maximum practical competition....”

PTO did not follow procurement procedures required by the
Brooks Act and the Federal Procurement Regulation because it did
not and does not consider the exchanges to be procurements.
Consequently, none of the exchange agreements were developed with
these procurement regulations in mind. Nevertheless, we reviewed
PTO's actions to determine whether they substantially conformed to
the regulatory requirements for the procurement of commercial ADP
support services. Under requirements of the Federal Procurement
Requlation, before procuring commercial ADP support services, a
federal agency must determine whether these services are available
within the government or under General Services Administration
contractual arrangements. If the services are not available, the
agency may procure such services without the approval of the
General Services Administration. The regulation also requires that
maximum practicable competition among offerors who can meet an
agency's ADP needs must be obtained to ensure that those needs are
satisfied at the lowest overall cost, considering price and other
factors. When only one contractor can meet an agency's needs, the
agency is required to document the basis and justification for
sole-source selection.

We concentrated on the requirement for maximum practicable
competition because it is of central importance in assuring that
the government's needs are satisfied at the lowest overall cost,14
Regarding the first exchange, we could not conclude that PTO ob-
tained maximum practicable competition because of the conflicting
information we received. However, we found that PTO's approach to
the first exchange may not have been the most effective way to
assure that the government obtained the best bargain.

1341 Code of Pederal Regulations Sections 1-1.301-2 and 1-4.1206.

14p1though the evidence did not establish whether PTO sought or
could have obtained ADP support services through other federal
agencies or under then-existing General Services Administration
contracts, nothing in the nature of exchange agreements is
inherently inconsistent with acquiring ADP support services in
any of these ways.
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Prior to the first exchange, PTO contacted several companies
to discuss its overall ADP resource needs. During 1982, PTO did
not publicly announce that it was interested in proposals for
exchanges to acquire a computer data base of its current trademark
records. However, when PTO publicly announced the exchange agree-~
ment with Compu-Mark in January 1983, it invited other companies to
submit proposals for exchanges that were the same as or equivalent
to the Compu-Mark arrangement. According to PTO, no companies
responded to this initiative. Several company officials told us
that, had they known that PTO wanted proposals for exchanges before
the agreement with Compu~Mark had been consummated, they probably
would have competed. We believe that, had PTO disseminated its
needs and interest in entering into exchange agreements before
signing the Compu-Mark agreement, it might have achieved more
favorable terms on its first exchange.

During 1982 PTO relied on the knowledge of its executives and
contacted, at different times, 12 companies that it considered
interested and capable and discussed general trademark automation
needs, such as software, hardware, and data bases. According to
PTO's Administrator for Automation, as a result of these discus-
sions, PTO agreed to an exchange with Compu-Mark in December 1982,
Several weeks later, in January and February 1983, respectively,
PTO announced in the Commerce Business Daily and the Official
Gazette (an official PTO publication) the Compu-Mark agreement and
its interest in enter%gg into the same or equivalent agreements
with other companies. PTO officials told us that because no
companies responded to these invitations, PTO's private negotia-
tions in 1982 effectively included all appropriate companies.

Because PTO claimed that all interested and capable companies
had been contacted in 1982, we contacted industry officials to
verify that PTO's efforts had been effective. Officials from five
companies--Datatrust, Computer Research, a third company that was
contacted early in 1982 regarding a contract (but not an exchange),
and two other companies that were not contacted . in 1982 by PTO--
told us they would have been interested in directly competing for
PTO's first exchange agreement with Compu-Mark if they had been
informed of PTO's needs and its interest in reaching an exchange
agreement. The officials from companies that had been contacted in
1982 stated that PTO did not provide an opportunity to compete in
1982 because PTO did not advise them of the Compu-Mark agreement
and its details. PTO officials stated that all companies had an
opportunity in 1983 when PTO publicly invited equivalent proposals
in its two early 1983 announcements of the Compu-Mark agreement.

We learned that three companies--Thomson, Computer Research,
and Datatrust--which were in contact with PTO during 1982 (in

13The Pebruary 1983 announcement stated, "The PTO would welcome
proposals from other interested suppliers to provide the same or
equivalent materials and gervices. Proposals received by
Mar. 31, 1983, will be evaluated and considered by the Office.”
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addition to Compu-Mark) attempted to arrange exchange agreements
from January 1983 to May 1983, after learning about the Compu-Mark
agreement. No agreements comparable to the Compu~Mark exchange
were reached although two of the companies--Thomson and Computer
Research--subsequently entered into exchange agreements covering
other kinds of data,

Regarding the Commerce Business Daily announcement, a repre-
sentative of Datatrust provided the following sworn statement about
1983 negotiations with PTO.

"{The PTO negotiating official] stated that PTO had an
agreement with Compu-Mark for trademark text capture (key
entry) and that PTO was seeking complementary proposals.
[The PTO officiall actively directed the discussion to
consideration for a Datatrust proposal to code, classify,
and capture trademark designs or images. I believe that
the purpose and effect of his directing the discussion to
this area was to restrict Datatrust to coding, classify-
ing, and capturing trademark designs or images.”

PTO officials explained that the only reason they may have needed a
second company to duplicate the Compu-Mark agreement was to help
validate the integrity of Compu-Mark produced data.

Datatrust officials told us that they also had discussed an
image proposal with PTO but, in effect, were rejected in May 1983
when PTO announced that Thomson would be automating the image
portion of the trademark data base.

Because Datatrust officials stated that their options for
exchanges were effectively restricted, we contacted Thomson and
Computer Research to determine how negotiations proceeded in early
1983. Officials from both companies stated that when they con-
tacted PTO after the Compu-Mark agreement, PTO officials indicated
that PTO had the text backfile agreement and that the companies
should propose something else. In a sworn statement, the Computer
Research official said that, "PTO effectively restricted the part
of the trademark data base for which we could compete.” He added
that his firm was effectively limited to the future text data area,
even though it was also interested in an image data base project.
He explained that PTO's representative “"indicated that PTO was
interested in giving all interested parties a different 'piece of
the pie'.”

In response to company officials' comments, PTO's Adminis—
trator for Automation also provided a sworn statement. He stated
tha @ .

“Before discussing or negotiating proposals further, I

was explicit in verbally asking an official representing
each company if they had seen the announcement - if they
were interested in obtaining an identical CM (Compu-Mark]
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agreement?,..however, none of the four. companies were {(sic)
interested in doing so. More general discussions were held
with representatives of several other firms....In sum, no
company was restricted from opportunities to provide any
part of the trademark data base.”

Because these discrepancies regarding verbal negotiations in
1983 could not be reconciled, we could not conclude whether PTO's
public invitation to consider proposals that were the same as or
equivalent to Compu-Mark's was genuine and was offered to assure
that PTO would obtain services that were competitive with those
being provided by Compu-Mark. We believe that, had PTO made its
needs and interest in entering into exchange agreements better
known before signing the Compu-Mark agreement, it might have
achieved more favorable terms for the first exchange. The approach
PTO followed may not have been, in our view, the most effective
approach that could have been taken to obtain the best bargain for
the government.

PTO did not_achieve the required
maximum practicable competition

on its last two trademark exchanges

PTO's second and third exchange agreements are also contracts
for commercial ADP support services, which are subject to the
‘Brooks Act and the Federal Procurement Regulation. We believe that
PTO did not obtain maximum practicable competition on these
exchanges because of the following reasons.

-=PTO did not publicly announce that it was seeking proposals
for the kinds of data to be provided under the Computer
Research and Thomson agreements. Although the January and
February 1983 notices in the Commerce Business Daily and the
Official Gazette, respectively, announcing the Ccmpu-Mark
agreement invited proposals from other interested firms for
materials and services that were the same as or equivalent
to Compu-Mark's offer, the Computer Research and Thomson
offers were not the same or equivalent proposals. Compu-
Mark would provide PTO with a computer data base of the text
of all trademarks active at the time of its agreement. On
the other hand, during a 10-year period, Computer Research
and Thomson would, respectively, furnish PTO with (1)
computer tapes of text information contained in future
trademark applications and other trademark documents and (2)
computer tapes of images of active trademark registrations
and trademark applications which contain design elements as
well as image coding.

-=PTO had limited contacts with companies regarding the
preparation of computer tapes of images or of future trade-
mark applications and other documents. According to PTO
officials, PTO's contacts were confined to a total of
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four companies for tge image and future trademark
application tasks.®

--The announcements of the Computer Research and Thomson
agreements in the May 20, 1983, Commerce Business Daily did
not invite proposals from other interested firms for
materials and services which were the same or equivalent to
these two agreements. Rather, the announcements request?d
proposals only for exchanges of materials and services.
These requests were consistent with PTO's policy regarding
exchange agreements, which was published in the Federal
Register on May 5, 1983, Under this policy PTO will con-
sider a proposal for a particular kind of exchange and is

not required to solicit competitive proposals. PTO's policy N

states that:

"Due to resource limitations and the necessity
for diversity in the program, only one offer
will normally be accepted for a given PTO incen-
tive. If substantially similar offers are
received within any 45-day period, they will be
evaluated and/or negotiated together. The offer
which provides the best total consideration for
the Government will be accepted.”

Consequently, we believe that PTO did not obtain maximum prac-
tical competition on the second and third exchanges. Because PTO
did not publicly announce requests for proposals and had limited
contacts with companies regarding its proposals before it entered
the Computer Research and Thomson agreements, PTO was unable to
ensure that it would receive enough offers from firms that could
meet its needs at the lowest overall cost, price and other factors
considered. PTO also was not prepared to enter into other arrange-
ments that were competitive with the Computer Research and Thomson
agreements. Both its invitation for proposals in the Commerce
Business Daily announcements of these agreements and its exchange
agreement policy did not contemplate that there would be other
agreements for ghe type of data bases Computer Research and Thomson
would furnish.

16pTO officials stated that they had other contacts with companies
for ADP resources during January 1983 through May 1983 but added
that PTO did not specifically discuss future text or image
proposals.

Vi1he May 20, 1983, Commerce Business Daily notice stated, "The PTO
welcomes proposals from other suppliers for the exchange of
materials and services.”

V8ye found no documentation which established the basis and justi-
fication for PTO's sole-source selection of Computer Research and
Thomson as required by 41. C.P.R.S. 1-4.1206-5.
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Impacts on PTO and the public L
not adequately congidered

PTO's exchange agreement contracts have had, and may continue
to have, significant impacts on PTO, the public, and the trademark
industry that are unrelated to the primary purpose of the
exchange--the acquisition of a trademark data base. Through pro-
visions agreed to by PTO in the exchange contracts, PTO effectively
(1) relinquished some control over the use of some of its ADP
resources, (2) fixed the price it charged the public for automated
data tapes at seven times the previous price, and (3) restricted
its ability to use available and new information technologies to
disseminate trademark data. In addition, PTO's administration of
these agreements has been deficient because PTO did not carefully
and thoroughly plan and implement the agreements.

One important agreement provision restricted the public's
access to the resulting data base, thereby restricting PTO's
control over some of its ADP resources. While each agreement used
slightly different language, the provisions were substantially the
same in stating that:

"Terminals made available to members of the public for
the purpose of using data elements derived from...[the
agreements)...will be used only with search techniques
comparable and equivalent to the present manual paper
file searching in the PTO Trademark Search Library."

Company officials explained that this provision was important to
them because the companies initially required assurances that PTO
would not offer its advanced trademark search capability to the
public. PTO's Administrator for Automation told us that, although
PTO initially agreed to this restriction, PTO wanted to continue to
provide the public with a search capability "comparable and equi-
valent” to the capability offered through manual searching. The
public has always been allowed free access to PTO's manual search
files.

In 1983, when PTO signed the agreements, with terms extending
to 1993, it effectively agreed to restrict the public's use of its
then planned search system. In 1984, after an outcry from the
trademark industry regarding PTO's planned restrictions on public
access, PTO decided to provide the public with full access to its
automated search system. Nevertheless, because of the exchange
agreements' public-use restrictions, PTO was required to renegoti-
ate with the companies to obtain approval on the type and cost of
public access to PTO's automated search system. Thus, because of
the restrictions, PTO effectively had to seek permission from the
companies before it could provide the public with the full range of
capabilities of its $10 million search system.

In June 1984, the initial restrictions were amended by PTO's
agreement to collect a royalty fee for the companies from the pub-
lic for the public's access to the trademark data using the more
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advanced capabilities of the PTO search system. Subsequently, the
planned charges for unrestricted public access using a specific
number of PTO terminals were publicly announced for comment. The
charges consisted of a $40 per hour base fee for comparable "and
equivalent access and a $30 royalty fee for the companies because
the companies allowed access using the more advanced capabilities.
This proposed fee has not yet been finalized. To develop its
access fee, PTO briefly analyzed the two key components of the
fee--public search volume and PTO's trademark search costs, PTO
uged a 1-week survey of the public search room to estimate volume -
of usage and included in the search costs its overhead costs and
some trademark search system costs, which may not be directly
attributable to the public's access.

Other agreement provisions also resulted in significant cur-
rent and possible future impacts on the public's access to PTO
trademark data. These provisions require that PTO not sell, and
exert its best efforts to prevent others from obtaining in a com-
puter-readable form, the trademark application data, the hisgtoric
trademark text data, and all image data obtained from the companies
through the exchanges. The provisions also prevented electronic
dial-up access from outside PTO, except from its affiliated Patent
Depository Libraries located around the country.

In addition, PTO agreed to fix the price for a year of its
"Official Gazette Trademarks" computer tapes to a figure that was
seven times its previous price. Prior to the agreements, PTO had
been making certain tapes available to the public through the .
Department of Commerce at a price of $6,150.° Now, under the agree-
ments, PTO must sell this data for a price that PTO off;cials
describe as an estimated fair market value of $43,200. Further-
more, only Compu-Mark and Thomson can sell the tapes for less.
According to PTO officials, the $43,200 price effectively Tecovers
PTO's total estimated costs of data entry. Thus, PTO can gecover
its total estimated key-entry costs in one sale. In addition, the
Assistant Commissioner for Pinance and Planning told us thpt PTO
would recover all costs and make a profit on the first sale. One
prospective purchaser was placed in the unenviable position of
seeking this data from a competitor, Compu-Mark, after PTO quoted
him the new price. According to the prospective purchaser, PTO
suggested that he contact Compu-Mark if he wanted to obtain the
data at a lower price.

Currently, PTO is negotiating to pay to have at least some of
the restrictions in the agreements removed. If PTO had developed
its data base under contract for a monetary fee, it would have
retained sole control over the use and dissemination of its data.

125 PTO official explained that purchasers paying the $43,200
price for the 1984 tape would also receive prior years' tapes and
that subsequent tapes would cost $43,200 per year.

48-523 0—85——17
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In addition, PTO would have been free 'to use existing and new
technologies, such as remote access to the search system through
microcomputers, to disseminate trademark data.

Administrative problems

In reviewing PTO's trademark exchange agreements, we also
noted several administrative deficiencies. First, PTO has yet to
establish criteria defining when exchanges rather than monetary
government procurement contracts should be used. The Assistant
Commissioner for Finance and Planning said PTO uses exchange agree-~
ments when the planned exchange meets the intent and provisions of
PTO's exchange agreement authority and when no money is involved.
We gquestion the effectivenegs of such general guidelines. For
example, under the present exchange agreements PTO ultimately
plans to pay money for exchange items even though PTO initially
intended to exchange only items and services. Furthermore, PTO's
legislative authority does not effectively substitute for guide-
lines on when exchanges should be used because the legislative
authority does not specify the circumstances under which exchanges
are most appropriate. The authority states that the PTO Commis-
sioner, "shall have the authority to carry on studies, programs, or
exchanges of items or services regarding domestic and international
patent and trademark law or the administration of the Patent and
Trademark Office...."

In addition, while PTO's exchange agreement policy of May 2,
1983, described exchange agreements and explained how PTO intended
to administer its exchange authority, it did noét specify what kinds
of transactions are appropriate for exchanges. Furthermore, this
policy was not publicly announced until May 5, 1983--3 months after
its first exchange agreement was signed and only a few days before
its second and third agreements were signed.

Second, at the time of the signing of its exchange agreements,
PTO had not resolved basic contractual requirements, such as speci-
fications for keying and the definition of "comparable and equiva-
lent® public access. When PTO later specified the keying instruc-
tions, it had to agree to provide additional goods and services as
payment to one agreement partner.

Third, the primary control feature in the agreements is a
provision requiring best efforts by each party. We believe
controlling these contracts through what PTO officials describe as
a "gentleman's agreement® approach is risky because it does not
specify obligations or establish incentives to assure quality and
timely delivery of data or allow PTO the right to effective redress
for unsatisfactory performance. For example, PTO could not ensure
delivery (and actually did not initially schedule timely delivery)
of critical image data for its acceptance test of its trademark
search system that PTO accepted in June 1984. (The acceptance test
is the subject of the next section.)
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FPinally, PTO could not locate for us d -complete copy of two of
its three original exchange agreements. Through more thorough,
careful planning and management, these problems could have been
avoided.

SEARCH SYSTEM ACCEPTED
WITHOUT BEING FULLY TESTED

PTO's search system contract with the System Development
Corporation stipulates that government acceptance of the system is
“contingent upon the system passing all tests associated with the
acceptance program.” The image retrieval subsystem was an
integral part of the search system.

We found that PTO excluded from the acceptance program any
tests of the image retrieval subsystem because it knew that the
necessary data base would not be available in time for the schedule
delivery of the subsystem. PTO made an agreement with the contrac-
tor to test the image retrieval subsystem at a later date. Never-
theless, PTO chose to officially accept the entire search system
based on a partial test. Purthermore, PTO stated in a June 21,
1984, letter to the contractor that "tests were conducted in
accordance with the specifications of the RFP [request for propo-
sals] and all requirements were satisfied. Based on the results of
the acceptance testing, the PTO accepts the Trademark Search
System."”

° In its first test, PTO compared the system to its (1) general
workstation requirements,-(2) search requirements, and (3) timeli-
ness requirements. However, PTO did not test the system with an
image data base until November 1984, 5 months after it had already
accepted the total system. During the November test, PTO learned
that the system did not meet a mandatory search timeliness require-
ment. PTO retested the system for timeliness in April 1985 and
found that it met this requirement; however, another requirement
was found to be deficient. Nevertheless, PTO accepted the system
in June 1984, without assurance that it would meet the contract
specifications.

PTO divided its acceptance test into two sections--tex:
retrieval and image retrieval--because required image data from an
exchange agreement company was scheduled by PTO for delivery during
June through August 1984, after the contractually scheduled system
test in April 1984, Also, PTO accepted the system months before
the image data was installed. The first test covering text
retrieval began on May 16, 1984, and concluded when PTO accepted
the total system on June 21, 1984. The second test for the image
retrieval component began on November 28, 1984,
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According to a.private consultant who assisted PTO in its
tests, PTO's first test of hardware, operating software, and text
retrieval. features was conducted on May 16, 1984, under the
following ®"constrained" conditions:

--PTO tested only text searching.
--The text data base was incomplete and partially inaccurate,

-=0Only 18 of 61 search terminals were tested simultan-
eously.

During testing, PTO identified several areas where the system did
not satisfy, or only partially satisfied, functional requirements
identified in the contract. Specifically, the system could not
search across a range of trademark classes, nor could it search
words that had three or more consecutive letters or numbers (such
as AAA or 777). 1In addition, while the system met a 16~-minute
search timeliness requirement, the average completion time of 14.7
minutes was achieved only under the above constrained conditions.
PTO officials told us that if images had been included during the
first test, the system probably would not have passed., Also, the
test team noted that as the number of terminals increased, response
time slowed, a further indication that the constrained conditions
assisted the system in passing the acceptance test.

Even though the trademark search system did not pass all .
requirements, PTO, in a June 21, 1984, letter stated that, "tests
were conducted in accordance with the specifications of the RFP
[request for proposals] and all requirements were satisfied. Based
on the results of the acceptance testing, the PTO accepts the
Trademark Search System.® This acceptance letter did not state
that only the text retrieval component was accepted or that certain
functional requirements needed further correction. PTO contracting
officials told us that the total system had been accepted,
regardless of the outcome of the second acceptance test. PTO's
Test Director explained that PTO accepted the full system because
-the shortcomings were minor and PTO assumed that they would be
addressed later by the contractor. However, the Assistant
Commissioner for Trademarks wrote an internal memorandum on June
22, 1984, that she concurred with acceptance of the text retrieval
component, provided that the identified problems would be corrected
and the image retrieval component tested before the full system was
accepted.

Oon November 28, 1984, PTO began its second test. PTO tested
the same requirements (except for the previously tested text
retrieval features) and added the image retrieval feature. This
test was also conducted under "constrained®™ conditions. Many of
the design codes which are the basis for image searching were

2OAlthough 70 terminals are required by the contract, 9 terminals
are planned for administrative use.
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missing from the data base and no more than' 40 of the 61 search
terminals were simultaneously tested. Ouring testing, several
deficiencies were noted in the general workstation requirements
test. For example, according to PTO's test team, the contractor
did not provide easily understood, documented, "user friendly”
instructions on system use~-a problem that had been noted during
the firgst test. 1In addition, according to the test team, while the
required capability to search across a range of trademark classes
worked, it was too slow for practical use.

The most disturbing result of the second test was the system's
slow search time. The system averaged more than 20 minutes per
search-~over 4 minutes slower than the contractual requirement.
Design mark searches were especially high, averaging over 27 min-
utes. The second test also documented that automated gearching was
slower than the manual approach since the 16-minute search time
criterion was based on a PTO estimate of the average time required
to perform manual searches.

As a result of the second test, PTO directed the contractor to
correct the deficiencies noted. According to a PTO Trademark
Office official¢, the contractor corrected the functional require-
ments by February 28, 1985, PTO retested the system for timeliness
in April 1985 and reported that it met this requirement. However,
this same PTO official also told us that the system now would not
accommodate 10 simultaneous image searches (a contract official
concurred that the contract required that the system be able to
accommodate a minimum of 24 simultaneous image searches), and that
PTO was requesting further contractor corrections.

PTO's Assistant Commissioner for Pinance and Planning stated
that PTO could withhold funds if the contractor did not meet con-
tract requirements, such as average search timeliness. Bowever, a
PTO contracting official told us that PTO could not withhold funds
to ensure performance.

Regardless of which official is correct and whatever other
recourse that may be available to PTO, these difficulties could
have been avoided had PTO better managed its acceptance test pro-
gram, particularly the test schedule associated with that program.
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APPENDIX IV

ARTICLES

House judiciary Votes Curbs
On Size, Use of Patent Fees

The House Judiciary Committee
May 15 approved legislation reautha-
rizing the Patent and Trademark Of-
fice for three years, after putting re-
strictions on the amount and use of
fees collected for patent examinations.

In response to a critical report .

frorn the General Accounting Office
1GA0), the panel also increased con-
zressional control over the office’s ef-
forts to automate its operations.

Thie measure {HR 2434) was ap-
ornved by voice vote. Administration
officials were not entirely happy with
the committee bill, and Michael K.
Wirk, a Patent Office spokesman, said
cfficials plan te work with committee
members te reach a “mutually sat-
1sfaciery proposal” before the full
House considers the bill.
© The bill authorized $101.6 million
for fiscal 1986, $110.4 million for 1987,
and 51119 million for 1983.

The administration had asked
only $84.7 million for fiscal 1986.
While the office estimated it needed
2101 million, the Office of Manage-
ment and Budget said that the $16
wmillion shortfall should be made up
from an excess of fees collected in pre-
vious vears.

Patent Office Histoiy, Duties
The Patent and Trademeark Of-
fice is one of the oldest federal agen-
cies. It was established in 1790 to ful-
i1l the mandate of Article 1, Section 8
of the Constitution, which gave Con-
Zress power “to promote the progress
of science and useful arts by securing
for limited times to authors and in-
ventors the exclusive right to their re-
spective writings and discoveries.”
The 1790 legislation creating a
patent board defined the subject mat-
ier of a patent and established a tribu-
nzl compesed of the secretary of state,
the sacretary of war and the attorney
general to rule on patent application

- two-tiered systern,

trademarks as well as patents.

In 1926, the office moved to the
Commerce Department, where it has
remained ever since.

In its first year, the office granted
three patents. In 1984, it granted
72,149, according to a spokesman. In
1870, 121 trademarks were registered.
In 1984, the number was 45,475.

Patent examiners look at applica-
tions and decide whether a particular
invention qualifies for a patent. If a
patent is granted, the inventor can ex-
clude all others from making, using or
selling his invention for 17 years.

The Patent Office also collects,

use of patent fees to reduce the annual
appropriation for running the office. -

Banner said Congress had in-
tended for patent fees to be used to
improve office operations, but that ap-
propriated funds still would be neces-
sary for many ather things, such as
keeping libraries up to date and train-
ing examiners,

While fees can help cut appropri-
ations, this was to be a gradual pro-
cess, Banner said. The administration,
he added, was moving too fast.

Banner, representing Intellactual
Property Owners, Inc., was particu-
larly upset about the office’s proposal
to charge a user fee for public searcb
rooms. These rooms contain public
documents, such as the trademarks
and patents that have been issued,
and descriptions of how an invention
was created and how it works.

As approved by the committee,
HR 2434 bars the office from charging
user fees for these search rooms. The

The Constitution authorizes Congress to
“promote the progress of science and useful
arts by securing for limited times to authors
and inventors the exclusive right to their
respective writings and discoveries.”

publishes and distributes technical in-
formation that is disclosed in docu-
ments granting the patent.

In addition, the office examines
trademark® applications to determine
whether to grant protection to “distin-
guishing characteristics, symbols or
features associated with a particular
trade or business.”

Fee Flap

In 1980 and 1982, Congress re-
vised the authority of the patent com-
missioner 1o set fees to cover the cost
of processing patent and trademark
applications. The 1982 law set up a
requiring large
firms to pay at a level that recoups 100
percent of patent application and
maintenance costs, while individual
inventors, sxmall {irms end non-profit
organizations pay at a rate designed to

In 1802, the office became a sepa-
rate unit within the State Depast-
ment. In 184¢, the petent office, by
<hen a bureau, was transferred to the
interior Department. In 1870, the of-
fice wes given general jurisdiction over

—~By Nadine Cohodas

recoup 50 percent of costs. (1980 Al
manac p. 405; 1982 Almanac p. 384)

Testifying Marcb 21 before the
House Judiciary Subcommittee on
Courts, Civil Liberties and Adminis-
tration of Justice, Donald W. Banner,
a former patent commissioner, criti-
cized the administration’s proposed

2OPTEIGAT 1983 (OmGALSMOmAL G pad THRLY B
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bill also bars the commissioner from
increasing patent and trademark fees
in fiscal 1986-88 except for minor ad-
justments.

In additien, the bill prohibits the
office from using fees to buy equip-
ment to automate its operations. In-
stead, the office must seek an appro-
priation for. such purchases.

This provision, proposed by Jack-
Brooks, D-Texas, is in response to the
GAO report's conclusion that the of-
fice had been deficient thus far in its
efforts to automate operations.

Another Brooks provision bars
the office from engaging for three
years in “exchange agreements” with
private ies o get ic
data processing equipment. The pro-
vision exempts agreements with for-
eign governments.

In ita report, the GAO said that
while the Patent end Trademark Of-
fice received benefits from its existing

h the b

s

were less than those tbe companies got
in return. The office gave companies
special access to trademark data, and
agreed to restrict the public’s access to
its trademark data base. 1

May 18, 1985—PAGE 935
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Technology

The Trademark Office expected to be fully

automated by September 1985. By Octo-
ber, if it's lucky, it might be fully manual.

A complete fiasco

By Francesca Lunzer

HE U.S. PATENT & Trademark

Office, which bas been uying

ks to automate for at least the last
decade, is in a mess right now.

In 1980 Congress instructed the
Patent & Trademark Office {PTO) to
automate its operations. Most foreign
patent offices had long since comput-
erized, and the time it took todo a

often don’t tum up patents already
issued.

Laudable intent but lamenwable ex-
ecution. The PTO, which estimated
the job would cost $700 million, start-
ed the automation with trademarks,
assuming that the task would be easi-
er and less expensive. That cost has
risen from an estimated $6 million in
1982 to $40 million today.

Bewa s

J'—‘ ne .':}ltqts

database emerge regularly.”
en there is the software, de-
signed by System Development
Corp., a subsidiary of Burroughs Corp.
It was accepted by the PTO in June
1984, before it was fully tested, be-
cause the design database wasn’t
available in time. When it was tested,
the search time was found to be four
minutes slower than the average
manual search. According to the
PTO’s administrator of ion,
Howard Bryant, whose office is pre-
paring a rebuttal 1o the GAO repon,
the instructions given to the datbase
contractor weren't explicit enough.
That's not the half of it. The auto-
mation contract may well have been
illegal. The Patent & Trademark Of-
fice has been trying to pay for the
automation out of user fees, which
Congress stipulated were to cover
only trademark processing costs and
not ctapital expenditures. By misap-
propriating funds, the Trademark Of-
fice has managed not to ask Congress
for any money since 1982. That, it
tums out, is not as laudable as it
sounds. in order to save even more
money, the databases to be created
using current and future registrations
and relevant information were not
paid for; they were obtained by barter.
Unfortunately, the government bar-
tered away some very valuable prop-
enty. It gave the database vendors,
Thomson & Thomson, which is

patent and trademark search in the
U.S., it was felt, was imperiling
American business. Automation
was deemed essential if the legal
and property rights inherent in the
100,000 patent applications and
60,000 trademark registration ap-
plications submitted each year
were to be protected.

A patent confers on its owner the
right 10 exclude others from mak-
ing, using or selling his product for
17 years. Trademark registration
helps prevent anyone from adopt-
ing a mark that another is already
using to idenify similar goods or ser-
vices. During the time it takes PTO
examiners to cross-check applications
against existing patents or trade-
marks—now about two years—an ap-
plicant is not only left open to patent
infringement but will also find it diffi-
cult 1o attract investors.

Automating the files, govemment
experts believed, would reduce the
processing time by as much as six
months. More jmpenant, the incon-
testability of registered patents and
trademarks might vastly improve. Six
bundred lawsuits are brought each
year challenging the originality of pat-
ents, in part because the search files

s

How could costs rise nearly 570%
in three years? A General Accounting
Office report, released in mid-April,
faults the PTO for buying inadeq

owned by a British firm, and
Compu-Mark, a Belgian firm, what
amounts to a copyright on the data
the PTO supplied. That's astound-
ing considering that all the vendors
were doing was entering the Trade-
mark Office’s data into a comput-
er. As a result, there is a proposed
fee of $70 per hour for public use of
the databases, $30 of which repre-
sents a royalty to the two compa-
nies. Properly miffed, the House
Judiciary Committee in mid-May
adopted a reauthorization bill for
the PTO that, among other things,
disallows a user fee for either the pat-
ent ar trademark search rooms and
siipul:t? that automation cannor be

computer hardware. According to the
report, the PTO bought terminals that
didn’t have the necessary data editing
capabilities. They were supplemented
by another ser of computers, which
were no better. Now, a third set js
being sought. Because of the termi-
nals’ limitations, the data entered
contained s lot of erors. Solution?
The PTO spent $327,214 on a proof-
reading contract. According to testi-
mony by the U.S. Trade A iati

by the of items or
services or by user fee revenue.

So where does this leave the suto-
mation of the Patent Office? If the bill
is voted on as it now stands, says
Bryant, “The entire ademark auto-
mation program closes down on Oct.
1, because the prohability of our being
able to get appropriated tax money in
1986 is zero.”

And the people automation was to
help? They will go back todoing things
the old-fashioned way—by hand.

“New problems, errors and gaps in the

FORBLS, JUNE 17, 1935
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. APPENDIX V
CORRESPONDENCE
WENLTY-SENTH CONCRESS - m@ﬂ
PITIR w. AGOWO, JR. L), CHAIRMAN ::u n}m
joobrssewigtosmi Loy U.S. Douge of Representativeg  wwrcomnn
s C vabious <Ky ot Committee on the Judiciarp
WILIAM J. HUGHLS, RIW JERSEY BAL MeCOLLUM, ALORIDA
ot sk, AR Gt GO, POV SHaghington, BE 20515
foiprebimepniri-pael L b BORTYER, CALROO Telephone: 202-225-3951
BARNFY FRANK. ASSACHUSITTY HANK SROWN, COLORADO
GRO. W. CRDCKETT, SO, MICHIGAN PATRCK L SWINDALL GEOAGIA
CHARLLS & BCHUMER MEW YOR HOWARD CORL MORTH CARGLINA April 4, 1985

Mr. Richard Witte

-Director (Patent Dfvisfion) - Proctor & Gamble Co.
Ivorydale Technical Center

Cincinnati, Ohfio 45217

Dear Mr. Witte:

The purpose of this letter is to ask your opinfon about a
proposal by the Patent and Trademark Office first to
computerize its trademark records and then to require that

the public pay up to $70.00 an hour to use computer terminals
to search the database. The database will be the only official
source of information on whether trademarks are federally
registered. 1 am lTess interested in the policy decision to
automate -- which was congressionally authorized -- than 1in

the budgetary decision to finance the automation by assessing
fees for terminal use.

In formulating your response, you should be aware of the fact
that PTO has proposed a fall-back fee system: $40.00 an hour
for terminal use and six free hours per year for every American
citizen. However, even under this alternative plan, the

issues essentially remain the same.

You should also know that the issue of public access to trademark
records is likely to arise later in the context of automation

of the patent files. Furthermore, any system developed for
patents and trademarks could later be replicated by the Library
of Congress for copyrights and mask works {e.g., semiconductor
chip products).

My questions are as follows:

(1) From a policy perspective, is our fntellectual property
system rooted in the proposition that the public should have
free access to official government records?

(2} Are there statutory or legal impediments to limiting --
through a user fee system -- public access to trademark records?
In responding to this question, you may wish to consider the
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Trademark Counterfeiting Act (18 U.S.C. 2320, as added bdy
Public Law 98-473), which requires "intentional" trafficking
and "knowing" use of a counterfeited mark.

3. Are there constitutional problems that should be considered
for trademarks? For patents?

1 would appreciate a reply to my questions by April} 22, 1985,
since all budget legislation must be processed not only by

my subcommittee but also by the full Judiciary Committee before
mid-May. Your response need not be lengthy.

In advance, thank you for your assistance on this {important
matter.

Sincerely,

Robert W. Kastenmeier
Chairman
Subcommittee on Courts,
Civi) Liberties and the
Administration of Justice

RWK:mr
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THE PROCTER & GAMBLE COMPANY

PATENTY DIVISION IVORYDALE TECHNICAL CENTER
N CINCINNATI, OHIO 43212

April 11, 1985

APR 16195

The Honorable Robert W. Kastenmeier
United States House of Representatives
Committee on the Judiciary

Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Congressman Kastenmeier:

This is in response to the questions im your letter of April 4, 1985 about the
proposal of the Patent and Trademark Office to computerize trademark records.

(1) I agree that, from a policy prospective, the public should have free
access to official govermment records relating to patents, trademarks and
copyrights. The public, however, should be expected to pay the usual,
nominal fees for making copies of records and for copies of 1issued
patents and trademark registrations.

(2) I believe that the principal legal impediment to a user fee system is
that inherent in the federal grant of the proprietary rights relative to
trademarks. 1If the government grants such rights, with with enforceable
remedies, it should not charge fees to a member of the public for the
simple act of trying to learn about the grant. Members of the public are
entitled to that knowledge for the purposes of avoiding 1iab111ty or of
attempting to establish rights of their own.

It is unpersuasive to argue that there may be some trademark records in
some paper form, but difficult to search, available to the public without
a fee. All official records, particularly cthose which are readily
searchable, e.g. by computer, should be available without fee.

(3) I do not see any constitutional problems relative to the trademark issue.
For patents, however, I believe there would be a constitutional problem.
The constitutional purpose of any patent system which Congress chooses to
establish is "to promote the progress of science and useful arts". ' The
charging of fees for access to patents granted for this purpose would be
inconsistent with this. Trademarks do not have a clear basis in the
constitution. The commerce clause justifies a trademark law, but would
not, I believe, support a free access argument.

I believe that the Patent and Trademark Office was very well intentioned when
they developed the user fee proposal. They had congressional pressure to
sutomate, but also pressure to economize. Moreover, there was pressure from
the bar and the public to improve theilr records and the examination process.
Having poor records may be a worse situation than requiring fees for access to
improved records. The PTO plan involved savings and resulted in an expedi-
tious and worthwhile improvement. I believe that public funds should be pade
available to improve the official trademark and patent records and to permit
free access to them. The existing fees to trademark registrants and patent
. applicants should not be used or increased for these puyposes.

/ M/\/W
Richard C. Witte

Chief Patent Counsel
RCW163/ebh
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Monsanto

Monsanto Company

800 N. Lindbergh Boulevard
RUDOLPH J. ANDERSON, JR. St. Louis, Missouri 83187
General Patent Counssl Phons: (314) 894-3714

April 16, 1985

The Honorable Robert W. Kastenmeier

Chairman, Subcommittee on Courts,
Civil Liberties and the
Administration of Justice

U. S. House of Representatives

Committee on the Judiciary

Washington, DC 20515

Dear Mr. Kastenmeier:

It is my opinion that the United States Patent and Trademark
office has a public policy, a statutory obligation and a consti-
tutional obligation to maintain a public search system providing
free access to registered and pending trademarks and to issued
patents.

Rights in a trademark are based upon use under common law
principals. More than 100 years ago, Congress established a
Federal system of trademark registration to create a public
record of trademark rights. For that same period of time, the
Commissioner has been charged with registering trademarks and
maintaining a public record and, for more than 100 years, the
Commissioner has carried out this statutory obligation. During
this entire period of time, the trademark records have been
accessible at no cost.

There is nothing in Public Law 96-517 or 95-247 that indicates
Congress intended to change the system with respect to either
trademarks or patents. The public policy considerations are so
strong that it is inconceivable that Congress could have intended
such a fundamental change in the trademark and patent systems
without addressing the issue.

The constructive notice provision of the Lanham Act is one of the
most important benefits of registration. It is my opinion that
the Commissioner has no basis upon which to justify imposing a
fee to access a public record, especially when the public is
constructively charged as having notice of the information in the
record. Also, constructive notice is certainly not a "service"
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as contemplated by 96-517 or 97-242 (relating to the establish-
ment of a computerized data and retrieval system and to a fee
schedule respectively).

Another consideration is the Trademark Counterfeiting Act mentioned
in your letter of April 4. For the first time under our law,
criminal penalties will be imposed upon persons counterfeiting a
registered trademark. For the Commissioner to impose fees on the
public to determine if a trademark is registered raises significant
constitutional questions under the due process clause when a
criminal violation is involved.

I know of no other comparable agency which charges the public a fee
to access records which the agency is required to maintain. The
Copyright Office has maintained a public search room for almost 100
years and, since 1978, these records have been maintaiped in an
automated search system. The Copyright Office does not impose a

fee for accessing its records nor does it have any intention of
doing so. The Copyright Office, like the USPTO and other agencies,
imposes fees for the services of making copies of records or for
locating a document but no fees are charged to the public for simply
looking at the records.

It is my belief that Congress properly determined a long time ago
that the maintenance of a public record of trademarks and of patents
is a Government function. The cost of carrying out this function
should be borne by appropriations to the extent that if the USPTO
does not have sufficient funds to provide free access to the records,
it should seek funding from Congress.

Rudolph J.\Anderson, Jr.
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EMORY UNIVERSITY

School of Law

Gambrell Hall
Atlanta, Georgia 30322
404/329-6816

April 16, 1985

The Honorable Robert W. Kastenmeier
U, S. Bouse of Representatives
Committee on the Judiciary
Washington, D. C. 20515

Dear Congressman Kastenmeier:

This letter is in response to your inquiry for an
opinion on the proposal by the Patent and Trademark Office
to computerize trademark records and to require the public
to pay up to $70.00 an hour to use computer terminals to
search the database.

My response to your questions is as follows.

1. Is our intellectual property system rooted in the
proposition that the public should have free access to
official government records?

My conclusion is yes. I base this conclusion on the
proposition that the law of intellectwal property is primary
regulatory in nature. While this position may appear to be
heretical to some, I believe the various copyright statutes
in this country support it. Consider, for example, the
limited nature of the rights of the copyright owner in the
1790 Act and the compulsory licenses in the 1909 and 1976
Acts. While I do not have the familiarity with the patent
statutes that I have with the copyright statutes, I believe
they too support the point.

Since the law of intellectual property is a law
governing rights to the -use of the property, it seems to me
that a reasonable inference is that the system requires that
the public have free access to official government records
pertaining to those rights of use.

2. Are there statutory or legal impediments to
limiting--through a user fee system--public access to
trademark records? ’

The major legal impediment to the requirement of a fee to
have access to trademarks is 18 U.S.C. sec. 2320, the
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Trademark Counterfeiting Act, which requires a person to use
the principal register in the PTO to know whether a mark he
uses is registered in order to-avoid committing a crime. To
charge a person for learning the law that he must comply -
with is contrary to all American precedent.

3. Are there constitutional problems that should be
considered for trademarks? For patents?

There is, as I see it, a constitutional problem in
regard to both patents and trademarks. The records of both
can be viewed as law in that they define the scope of the
legal rights of the patent and trademark owner. To avoid an
infringement of those rights, another has to know the scope
of those rights. The effect of charging for access to the
records is thus to charge the public for access to the law.
This is a matter of due process dimensions.

There is a helpful analogy here. If the Supreme Court
decided to computerize its opinions and charge a fee to use
computer terminals to have access to them, there is little
doubt that Congress would act to prohibit this. The Court,
of course, would not take such action, but the analogy makes
the point. In a society where the rule of law is paramount,
to charge the pulbic for access to the law is a first step,
however tenative, on the road to tyranny.

As you can see, I am opposed to the proposed charge on
philosophical grounds. The principle that citizens have a
right of free access to records which in fact constitute law
should remain inviolate. But it may be appropriate to charge
users a fee for access to the records when additional access
is provided as a matter of convenience to the user. Thus, if
the PTO enables persons to have remote access to the-
database, this is a convenience for which a charge might be

appropriate.
Sincerely), '

L. Ray ?atterson
Professor of Law
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STANFORD LAW SCHOOL

19 April 1985

Hon. Robert W. Kastenmeier
Chairman
" Subcommittee on Courts,
Civil Liberties and the
Administration of Justice
U.S. House of Representatives
Washington, D.C. 20515

By: Federal Express

Dear Bob:

This letter is in response to yours of 4 April soliciting
my views on a proposal by the Patent and Trademark Office to
computerize its trademark records and require members of the
public to pay an hourly fee to use computer terminals to search
the database. I shall attempt to answer the three specific
questions that you raise in your letter. However, as I am sure
you appreciate, the 22 April deadline will prevent me from
researching any of the issues.

(1) From a policy perspective, is our intellectual
property system rooted in the proposition that the public
should have free access to official government records?

Our intellectual property system--represented by the
federal trademark, copyright and patent laws--is clearly not
rooted in the proposition that the public should have free
access to official government records. Rather, the governing
principle appears to be that the public will be allowed access
to government-provided search services only upon payment of a
reasonable, cost-based fee. Thus, to take 'just one example, 17
U.S.C. §705, which directs the Register of Copyrights to
"provide and keep in the Copyright Office records of all
deposits...," also provides that "Upon request and payment of
the fee specified by section 708, the Copyright Office shall
make a search of its public records...." (Emphasis supplied.)
Section 708 specifies, among the fees payable to the Register
of Copyrights "for the making and reporting of a search as
provided by section 705, and for any related services, $10 for
each hour or fraction of an hour consumed.”

There is, of course, the principle, embodied in 17 U.S.C.
§105, that U.S. government records are not protected by
copyright, with the result that they can be freely copied by
anyone. Freedom to copy, however, coes not mean free access in
the form of free copies. To the best of my knowledge, the
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Government Printing Office still charges a reasonable fee for
copies of government documents even though the documents
themselves are in the public domain. To be sure, there is an
exception to this general rule in the practice of Members of
Congress, and federal agencies, of distributing these documents
to members of the public free of charge; but this exception is,
I believe, administered on a discretionary basis in the public
interest.

This analysis suggests that the real issue raised by the
PTO proposal is whether the general principle of reasonable
access charges should be applied to public access to
computerized trademark records, or whether special
circumstances exist dictating waiver of a reasonable, cost-
based fee. Based on my present understanding of the PTO
proposal, there are no such special circumstances in this
particular context to warrant a departure from the norm of
access at a reasonable price. In addition, there are two
independent reasons for the price of access to be set at cost.
(I have no basis for forming an opinion, however, on whether
the quoted figure --$70-- accurately reflects reasonable cost.)

First, the users of this service will almost exclusively
be business establishments, engaged in for-profit ventures, and
with no special claim to subsidies drawn from the public purse,
subsidies that could be better spent on needier individuals.
(We are not dealing here with a need for access by school
children, by political advocates, or by the poor.) Presumably
these business users will be capitalized at a level that will
at least support a $70 an hour fee for searching title to this
most essential element of business goodwill. Indeed, the
number of hours.consumed by these businesses at the terminal
will be a function of the number of trademarks they search; and
it seems fairly evident that the number of trademarks searched
will be a direct function of the size of the business.

Second, it is important that care be taken in setting the
price of access to assure that it does not fall below cost. I
am particularly concerned that to price below cost will drive
out of business the small, private companies--I can think of
two offhand--that now conduct trademark searches for commercial
users at reasonable fees. Such a result would be intolerable,
from the viewpoints both of fairness and efficiency. The
fairness point should be clear. These firms invested in
building up expertise, databanks and goodwill in performing
trademark searches. For government to undercut their position
now through subsidized access would be inequitable, to say the
least. :
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The efficiency argument should also be clear. Although
the government-run database may be the only "official®" one,
there is no reason to believe that, undisciplined by
. competition from the private sector, it will be a well-run
database. The example of land title search practices is
instructive here. Although land title searches were
historically conducted, and can still be conducted, using the
facilities and records of the county recorders' offices across
the country, consumers have today turned, almost exclusively,
to the more complete and efficiently run unofficial records and
indices maintained in private title plants by abstract and
title companies. 1Indeed, I am told that in some locales, the
"unofficial®™ record is so much better maintained than the
"official" record, that county recorders often turn to the
unofficial records of title insurers to obtain the information
needed to bring their own records up to date.

In short, to allow pricing of access to government records
to fall below cost might very well drive private search firms
out of business, thus depriving the government operation of the
healthy discipline of competition, and depriving consumers of
low-cost, effective searches.

(2) Are there statutory or legal impediments to
limiting--through a user fee system--public access to trademark
records?

As noted above, I have not been able to research this
matter but, off the top of my head, I can think of no statutory
or other legal impediments to permitting public access to
trademark records through a user fee systen.

(3) Are there constitutional problems that should be
considered for trademarks? For patents?

Again, without the benefit of any independent research, I
can think of no constitutional problenms.

I hope that these observations have been helpful to your
purposes.
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+ UNIVERSITY OF WISCONSIN-MADISON

LAW SCHOOL "
Madison, Wisconsin 53706

Representative Robert W. Kastenmeier
U.S. House of Representatives
Committee on the Judiciary
Washington, D.C. 20515

April 19, 1985

Re: Trademark database

Dear Representative Kastenmeier:

On April 4 you wrote asking my opinion as to the policy
implications of a proposal by the Patent and Trademark Office to
computerize the trademark records, and to charge a fee of
$60/hr. for electronic access to that database., As I understand
it the computerized database would constitute the only official
source of information as to whether a trademark was federally
registered.

Although there is much I would like to know about present
patterns of access to trademark records, I am willing to venture
some opinions even in the absence of more specific knowledge.

On the one hand I believe that the fee for use of the database
is different from the kinds of application and license fees
often paid by those who seek the benefit of federal programs and
services; as you imply in your letter some of the searches are
made "defensively” by persons who wish to use a trademark secure
in the knowledge that they are not violating the rights of-a
registrant. They are not themselves seeking the benefit of a
federal program, but rather attempting to protect themselves
from another who may have sought the protection of that program
or statute, This suggests that those seeking such information
perhaps should not have to pay.

On the other hand the new system, created at no doubt
substantial cost, will probably tend to make better service
available to most users, and at a cost that is less than what
they would presently have to pay. I suspect that the vast
majority of trademark searches are cornducted by attorneys or
trademark search companies. They charge their clients for the
time they spend doing those searches, as well as the
professional expertise they bring to bear on the interpretation
of the information. I see no problem with charging a reasonable
fee for those who make commercial use of the records, at least
to the extent that the fees are intended merely to pay for the
cost of improving a system that already meets minimum due
process concerns.



207

I find an analogy helpful. As a citizen I have a right to
inspect certain records on file in the Federal District Court.

I should be entitled to inspect those records without paying a
fee, although I might reasonably be asked to identify myself,
for example. If, however, I wish to have copies made and sent
to me in another city, I don't believe that I could complain if
I was charged a reasonable fee for those copies and the expenses
of mailing them to me. And to the extent that making the
trademark records more widely available at a lower net cost to
the vast majority of users is like charging for copies, then I
have no objection to such a charge. But to stay with the
analogy to the access to court records, I believe that I would
find it objectionable to be required to pay for the privilege of
access if I was willing to travel to the courthouse, and did not
ask for copies,

Perhaps the analogy suggests a compromise from what seems to be
the intitial proposal of the Patent and Trademark Office. Would
it be reasonable to require that one or more public terminals be
maintained at the Trademark Office, as well as at each Federal
Records Center around the country, for the use of those who
would affirm that they are not conducting the search on behalf
of another? Federal depository libraries might be given the
option of installing public terminals as well, for the benefit,
again, of citizens or researchers.

I realize that I may have complicated matters by meking a
counter-suggestion, but I do so because I don't know enough
about existing practices to endorse the "back-up" proposal you
mention in your letter -- which seemed to grant to every citizen
a right to free searches of up to 6 hours. I'm simply not sure
I understand how such a system would be administered. To the
extent that such rights would be assignable, or exerciseable by
agents, I suspect that this would amount to a free system.

All of the preceding is based on my assumption that the vast
majority of all searching is done by persons themselves engaged
in the commerce of doing searches. My belief in the fairness of
charging for most access also reflects a suspicion that most
citizens are likely to need professional assistance in analyzing
the implications of the information that they uncover and that
free public access would not be widely utilized or terribly
valuable.

This question does raise some interesting issues, and I wish
that I had more time to make a response. You might be
interested to know that one of the reasons I delayed answering
more promptly is that I was working on a draft of an article on
the Semiconductor Chip Protection Act -~ another product of your
Committee!

Yours truly,

O Kol &0

John A, Kidwell
Professor of Law
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FRANKLIN PIERCE LAY CENTER

April 19, 1985

Civil Liberties and the Administratian
of Justice
Committee on the Judiciary
U.S. House of Representatives
Washington, DC 20515

SUBJECT: Fees for Access to Patent and Trademark Office Recards

Dear Mr. Kastemmeier:
In your letter of April 4, 1985 you asked the following questians:

"(1) From a policy perspective, is our intellectual property system rooted in the
proposition that the public should have free access to official goverrment records?

(2) Are there statutory ar legal impediments to limiting — through a user fee
system — public access to trademark records? In responding to this question, you -
may wish to consider the‘l‘radexark&umterfa.mgl\ct (18 U.S.C. 2320, as added by
Public Law 98-473), which requires 'international' trafficking and 'knowing' use of
a counterfeited mark.

(3) Are there constitutional problems that should be cansidered for trademarks?
For patents?"

My answers, which relate to both trademarks and patents, are as follows:

(1) As a matter of policy, I believe that the public should have free access to
official government records including intellectual property records. As discussed
in more detail below, thetradanarkandpabentrecardsareusedsofrequmtlyby
members of the public who are not trademark or patent owners, that I believe the
goverrment has an obligation, as a matter of policy, to make these records freely
available for use by the public.

(2) I believe there are statutory or legal impediments to limiting public access
to trademark or patent records through the user fee system. As discussed in more
detail below, I believe the public is held to have constructive notice of registration
of trademarks and issuance of patents, which places a burden on the public to make
sure that they have searched the trademark or patent records before they adopt a
trademark or make, use or sell a product. Also, the Trademark Counterfeiting Act of
1984 refers to marks registered on the principal register of the U.S. Patent and
Trademark Office and requires "knowing” use of a counterfeit mark.
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(3) In my opinion, there are constitutional problems to be cansidered far patents
and probably for trademarks as well, as discussed below.

Question #1 - Policy Matters

Many people who are not familiar with the actual operation of the trademark and search
roans believe they are used solely faor the benefit of patent and trademark owners.
This is far fram the truth.

The patent search room has been referred to as being "the greatest technical library
in the world®., It is not only used by professional searchers and patent lawyers, but
it is also used by individual inventars and technical pecple, a number of wham I have
known in my work in various corporations. Many kinds of searches are made in the patent
search room, in addition to a novelty, or prior art, search to determine if an invention
is patentable. These additional searches include:

a. Infringement search to determine if your new product ar process infringes
a patent owned by samecne else.

b. Validity search to detemiine if a particular patent, such as one found in
an infringement search, is valid.
c. State-of-the-art, or collection, search to learn about a particular field

of technology. The object of this search is to learn about technology,
and the fact that the technology is disclosed in patents makes no difference.

d. Justification search where an attempt is made to find an item disclosed in
a patent more than seventeen years ago, so that it can be used without
infringing a patent.

e. A variety of miscellanecus searches including:

1. An assigment search to find patents assigned to a certain entity.

2. An inventar search to find patents of which a particular individual
is an inventor.
3. I have searched a number of times on a pro bano basis, for museums in

Massachusetts and New Hampshire to locate early patents, before the
nurbering system started in 1836;

a.) of inventors
b.) fram locations
c.) on early products

The patent records of these dates are incamplete, unorganized and an
poar quality microfilm.
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. Please note that all of these searches, except the prior art search, are not made far
thebmefltofanactualarpota\ualpatentmxer,Mtaremadebyaxm-patentm
to find patents or technology of others.

ﬂmeuspm,becmseﬂmrseardnsarealwaysbasedmanuwmummwmd\smeme

15 trying to get a patent, does not fully understand or appreciate that the most
tandmostcostlyseard)esaremdebymrpatentanms,mepubhc,

find patents of others of which there is a public record classified by subject matter.

Please also note that, at present, these searches can anly be made in the USPTO, as
the numerical patent files in the depository libraries are not useful for searching.

A few more coments on state-of-the-art searches. These are used particularly by
technical people who are not locking to see if scamething is patented, but are locking
to see what is the state of technology in a particular field. Frequently when
technical people start a new project, a search is made of the technical literature

and, if the technical people are sophisticated enough, a search of the patent
"literature" is also made. It has been faurd over the years that neither the technical
ar the patent literature provides camplete infarmation. Both are needed.

In a state-of-the-art search one goes to the particular subject - classified part of
the patent collection and orders a number of copies out of a particular subclass,
usually after looking at them first to make sure they are pertinent.

I think the records of the subject matter classified issued patents in the patent

and
many technical people are not aware of what is contained therein. 1 realize there
are patent files in a number of depository libraries throughout the country but patent
searches cannot really be conducted at those depository libraries as the patents are
filed in numerical ordex.

Thus I think as a matter of policy it is very important to make the patent office
search files readily available to as wide a sectar of the public as possible. It
certainly should not be limited to those who are in the patent professian.

I would hope that ultimately access to the subject-classified patents would be available
throughout the country electronically. While I am very much in favor of automating

the patent office search facility, I believe the goverrment has an dbligation to make
the search facility readily available to the public. While no cne camplains about
reasonable charges faor copies of the patents, I believe the Patent and Trademark

Office has an obligation to the public to provide both the patent search facility

and a trademark search facility. Access to govermment records should be free.

Trademarks: While frequently products are manufactured on which there are
no patents, in camercial society today nearly all products have trademarks thereon.
Thus, while searches are made in the search facilities to see if your trademark is
registerable over prior art trademarks, which is analogous to prior art patent searches,
the same trademark search is used in an analogous manner to the patent infringement
seardmtonakestzethemarkymareplammxgtousemyourpruiuctdoesnot
infringe trademarks owned by others.
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Frequently, trademark searches are made to locate all the marks owned by a particular
owner which may be useful in acquisition investigations as well as to determine
whether a particular owner has been able to acquire a "family” of marks.

Please note that some of these searches are not made for the benefit of an actual
ar potential trademark owner.

Conclusion: It should be understood that even when a search is made by a
professianal patent or trademark searcher they are not always representing large
carporations but frequently representing individuals and small businesses. It may
be that the individual or the small business is not able to travel to Washington
or has not acquired the skill which is the mark of a professional trademark or
patent searcher and thus, logically, retains an expert to make trademark or
patent investigations.

Far the above reasons I feel, as a matter of policy, that the U.S. should make its
patent and tradamark search facility ‘as readily available to the public as
possible and should not charge an access fee to inspect the government records.

Same might say that the patent records in the depository libraries are available

for no access fees. These recards are not really useful for searching purposes.

The useful and valuable records are those which are classified in various ways so
that searching may be dane.

Question §2 — Statutory or legal Impediments to Limiting Public Access to Trademark
“(and Patent) Records

Trademarks -

Counterfeiting: In the Trademark Counterfeiting Act of 1985 (98 Stat 2178)
trademark counterfeiting was made a criminal act and specifica.lly 18 U.S.C. 2320
provides "whoever intentionally traffics...in goods ar services and knowingly uses
a counterfeit mark om...such goods or services...shall...be fined...or imprisoned...”.
In 18 U.S.C. 2320 (b)(1)A.ii. a counterfeit mark is defined as “a spurious mark that
is identical with, or substantially indistinguishable fram, a mark registered...on
the principal register of the United States Patent and Trademark Office...".

Thus, a person can be fined or imprisoned if he uses a spurious mark that is identical
with a mark which is registered on the principal register of the USPTO. Cbviously,
for one to determine whether a mark is registered, the register should be freely
available. To charge for access to the register when the potential defendant will be
charged with knowingly using a mark on that register is unconscionable.

The same Act also amended the Lanham Act to provide that (15 U.S.C. 117 (b)) "In assessirx
damages under subsection (a), the court shall...enter judgement for three times such
profits or damages..., in the case of any violation of 15 U.S.C. 1114 l{(a) "...that
consists of intentionally suing a mark...knowing such mark is a counterfeit nark...,

in connection with the sale...of goods...”.
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In the Lanham Act, 15 U.S.C. 1116 (d) (1) (D) defines a "counterfeit mark” as "(i) a
counterfeit of a mark that is registered on the principal register of the United
States Patent and Trademark Office...".

Thus, if one intenticnally uses a mark, knowing the mark is a counterfeit mark,
which is defined as a counterfeit of a mark that is registered on the principal
register of the USPTO, treble damages can be assessed.

In this case, the register should be freely available and no charge should be made
for access if one must determine if a mark was registered an the USPTO in arder to
avoid treble damages. .

Other Lanham Act Provisions: Section 22 of the Lanham Act (15 U.S.C. 1072)
states that federal "Registration of a mark an the principal register provided by this
chapter ar under the Act of March 3, 1881, or the Act of February 20, 1905, shall be
constructive notice of the registrants claim of ownership thereof". This eliminates
the common-law defense of "good faith" use by a defendantl and, as stated by
Professor J. Thamas McCarthy, "puts the burden of searching f?ieral registration on
every person who adopts a trademark”.? McCarthy also states:

"One of the most important features of the 1946 Lanham Act was the provision
for constructive notice. Every trademark registered an the Principal
Register is constructive notice to all of the registrants' rights. Everyone
has the burden of searching the Trademark Office registration prior to
adoption of a mark."

Gbviously if the registration of a trademark is contructive notice to the public,
the public must have free access to such records.

The number of other provisions of the Lanham Act are pertinent:

15 U.S.C. 1057 (a) provides that "Certificates of registration of marks registered
upon the principal register shall be issued in the name of the United States of
America, ...and a record thereof shall be kept in the Patent and Trademark Office."

15 U.S.C. 1115 (a) provides "Any registration issued under the Act of March 3, 1881,
or the Act of February 20, 1905, or of a mark registered on the principal register
provided by this chapter...shall be prima facie evidence of registrant's exclusive
right to use the registered mark in commerce...”.

15. U.S.C. 1124 provides that "...no article of imported merchandise...which shall
copy or simulate a trademark registered in accordance with the provisions of this
Act...shall be admitted to entry in any custam house of the United States;".

1. Dawn Donut Co. V. Hart's Food Stores, Inc., 267 F 2d 358, (2nd Cir. NY 1959).
2. J. Thomas McCarthy, Trademarks and Unfair Competition, Vol. I, 1003, (1984).
3. Ibid., vol. II, p. 143.
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15 U.S.C. 1126 (a) provides that "The Cammissioner shall keep a register of all
naﬂewumnucatedwhunbyﬂwmtenmmomlbureaus...mﬂmthepayrmntof...
the fees herein prescribed may place the marks so cammmicated upon such register.”

Thus, there are a mmber of provisions within the Lanham Act that provides far the
Comissioner to keep a register of marks. These are official goverrment records
and should be available to the public with no fee for access.

It should also be noted that 35 U.S.C. 1 provided that "The Patent and Trademark
Office...where records, books, drawings, specifications, and other papers and things
pertaining to patents and to trademark registration should be kept and preserved,....".

Patents: As mentioned immediately above, 35 U.S.C. 1 provides that records, etc.
partauungtopatem_ssha]_lbekeptarﬂpr&servedmﬂ\ePatmtarﬂ'l‘radenarkOfflce.

35 U.S.C. 153 provides that “"Patents...shall be recorded in the Patent and Trademark
Office".

35 U.5.C. 271 (a) provides that "...whoever,..makes, uses or sells any patented
invention...infringes the patent.".

While there is no statutary provision that the 1ssuance of a patent provides notice
to the public, aleadlngreferencebookmpatentlaw states "All persons are
chargeable with notice of the contents of all Letters Patent of the United States,
because those Letters Patent are matters of public record.”. Deller cites among other
cases, the U.S, Supreme Court case of Wine Ry. Appliance Campany versus Enterprise R.
Equip. Ocmpany5, wherein Justice McReynolds, speaking for the unanimous Court, stated
"the parties agree that issuance of a patent and recardation in the Patent Office
constitutes notice to the world of its existence. Boyden v. Burke, 55 U.S. 575, 582
(1852); Sessions v. Ramadka, 145 U.S. 29, 50 (1892)". .

Deller also states, in Section 523 found in Volume 7, "To constitute an infringement
of a patent, it is not necessary that the infringer should have known of the
existence of the patent at the time he infringed it."” citing a mumber of cases.

In the Sontag casef the U.S. Supreme Court considered the question of constructive
notice to the public upon the issuance of the patent. The Court stated "In the
instant case the accused machine went into operation when the owner had no actual
knowledge of the ariginal patent;...all patents must 'be recarded, together with

the specifications, in the Patent Office in books to be kept for that purpose' U.S.C.
Title 35, Section 39. Constructive notice of their existence goes thus to all the
world.” (emphasis added). The Court cited the Boyden v. Burke case, the Wine Ry. case
ard Walker on Patents, Deller's edition (1937).

4. Deller's Walker on Patents, Vol. Four, Sec. 267, p. 184 (1965).
5. 297 U.s. 387 (1936).
6. Sontag Chain Stores Co. Ltd. v. National Nut Carmpany of California, 310 U.S. 281.
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35 U.5.C. 287 provides that if someone making or selling a patented article fails
to mark the article with a patent notice, no damages shall be recovered by the
patentee for any action for infringement. Damages will be recovered only after
actual notice. However, Deller’ states that "Failure to give notice aor to mark an
article as patented only affects the questmn of damages and not the right to an
injunction.”. Citing the Allied Metal case® which provides that in the absence
of actual muce, "plaintiff may, nevertheless, be decreed injunctive relief...".

Tt should also be noticed that the Hanson cased states that "settled in the case
law that the notice requirement of this statute does not apply where the patent
is directed to a process or method.".

Thus, if the public is held to have constructive notice when a patent is issued

and an infringer of that patent may be subject to an injunction, or if the patent
relates to a process ar method, to injunction and damages, it is submitted that

the public record on issued patents, which the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks
is required to keep, should be given free access to the public.

Question 3 - Constitutional Question

Patents: As you know, the eighth power of Section 8 of Article I of the
U.5. Constitution provides for patents and copyrights by pramoting the "progress of
science and useful arts,...". Congress has provided for this pramotion by passing the
patent law, as well as the copyright law. As pointed out above, the patent law
provides for a record of issued patents to be kept. This record of issued patents
is part of Congress's plan to pramote the progress of science and useful arts.

It should be noted that this power number eight is unusual in that it is the

only power which tells Congress how they must do a particular thing. If Congress
decides to use their power to promote the progress of science and useful arts, they
mist do it "by securing for a limited time to authors and inventors the exclusive
rights to their respective writings and discoveries.". Congress has decided to

use this power and making a record of all the issued patents available to the

public is, in my opinion, an important part of making the patent system operable

and pramoting the progress of science and useful arts. If the patent records

are not freely available to the public this would not pramote the progress of science
and useful arts, but would be a hindrance.

I hope the above caments have been helpful to you and if you have any further
questions, please do not hesitate to ask.

e, )Ly o

O. Blair
Professar of Law

HOB/cas
cc: Michael Ramington, Chief Counsel

7. Deller's Walker on Patents, Vol. Four, Sec. 222, p. 59 (1965).

8. Allied Metal Stamping Co. v. Standard Electric Equip. Corp., 57 F.2d 296,
304 (D.C., N.Y. 1932).

9. Hanson V. Alpine Valley Ski Area, Inc., 718 F. 2d 1075 (CAFC 1983).
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UNIVERSITY OF WASHINGTON

SEATTLE, WASHINGTON 9810%

Schoo! of Law
Condon Hall
April 24, 1985

Robert W. Kastenmeier, Chairman

Subcommittee on Courts, Civil Liberties &
the Administration of Justice

Committee on the Judiciary

United States House of Representatives

Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Representative Kastenmeier:

Re: April 4, 1985 Letter on Automation of Trademark Files

Thank you for your letter of April 4, 1985 inquiring as to my opinion
as to three questions that arise from the proposal of the Patent and
Trademark Office to automate its trademark records and charge a fee for
terminal access to the resulting data base. While I have not done extensive
research on these questions, either in the past or in response to your
inquiry, I will offer some perspectives.

Question 1: "From a policy perspective, is our intellectual property
system rooted in the proposition that the public should have free
access to official government records?"

This question should be broken down into subissues: are different
parts of the system (trademarks, copyrights, patents, etc.) distinguishable
insofar as access is concerned? is the system rooted on access? is it
rooted on free access?

It may not be sound to consider the access issue in relation to the
"intellectual property system” as a whole as there may be significant
differences between areas such as trademarks, copyrights and patents. For
example, trademark rights, unlike patent protection, arise under the common
law from adoption and use of a mark on goods. It has never been a premise
of trademsark law that a second user have actual or even constructive .
knowledge of the prior user's mark (though lack of knowledge will impact the
remedy). Thus one may be a trademark infringer even though there was no
opportunity to check any governmental records to determine if a particular
mark is the subject of existing trademark rights. On the other hand, the
theory behind patents is that no protection arises until the patent actually
issues in the form of a printed publication. Thus ho one can be held liable
for patent infringement who did not, as least in theory, have the
opportunity to check the patent records.
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Despite this initial reservation about lumping all forms of
intellectual property together, I do believe that it is or should be a
premise of all the federal statutory forms of intellectual property that the
. nature and existence of such rights be determinable from official government
records. It is less clear that such access must be free access however.

The federal government presently provides a range of services and products
for citizens for which a reasonable price is charged (e.g. publications from
the printing office, photocopy charges for documents available through the
Freedom of Information Act, etc.). The information that one can get through
a computer data base is vastly different from and superior to that which can
be obtained manually by a physical inspection of government records. It is
becoming generally recognized in both law and economics that information is
a valuable commodity, i.e. a scarce regource. Government should give it
away without compensation only for reasons that comparably justify providing
other types of tangible commodities and services without compensation--e.g.
because of an explicit policy determination to subsidize some type of
activity.

I am disturbed by the implications of making the computer system the
only official source of information. It would seem to me that altermative
official sources could be provided at relatively minor expense. For
example, the computer system could be programmed to periodically print out
in hardcopy form a listing of registered trademarks, filed applications,
etc.——-and that print-out could be made available at the P.T.0. and possibly
at other places around the country. It would not be officially up to the
minute--but would probably be as good a source as is currently available
from non-computerized government records.

Question 2: Are there statutory or legal impediments to limiting--
through a user fee system—-public access to trademark records?

There are none that I know of. The PTO is obligated by statute to publish
applications, registrations, etc. in the Official Gazette and presumably
would continue to do so even after creation of the data base. The PTO is
also directed by statute to maintain several "registers" of marks and
records of assignments. But to my knowledge, the PTO is not obligated to
provide such information in a particular format that is convenient to public
access and searching. Furthermore, the Commissioner is expressly authorized
by statute to charge fees for "services performed by and materials furnished
by" the PTO. 15 U.S.C. 1113, : .

I do -not see how the constructive notice provision of the Lanham Act,
to which you refer, would be seriously compromised by the proposed fee
system. The notice provision is truly "constructive™; it is intended to
give national scope to the common law rights of the first user of a mark and
to reduce the number of instances of lawful concurrent use by different
persons in different parts of the country. As noted before, one may be a
trademark infringer even though one had no actual or constructive notice of
a prior user's mark.
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I also do not see any problems with the special counterfeiting remedies
for "knowing” use of another's mark. "Knowing"” presumably means actual
knowledge (e.g. as by deliberately copying another's mark).

Question 3: Are there constitutional problems that should be
considered for trademarks? for patents?

Of course, constitutional problems should always be considered and
resolved in connection with any government practice. I am no expert on
constitutional principles of equal protection and due process. The courts
have held that an indigent may not obtain a waiver of the statutory filing
fees for a patent application. Boyden v. Commissioner, 441 F.2d 1041 (D.C.
Cir. 1971). I would tend to think that obtaining access to government
records on trademarks and patents is not one of those privileges that are so
fundamental that it should be provided regardless of ability to pay (as has
been held to be the case with divorces, etec.). Normally, a person will be
interested in prior patents and trademarks only in connection with a
commercial venture. On the other hand, as a matter of policy, I would favor
a provision that anyone could obtain a limited number of hours of computer
time by filing a verified statement of indigency. I doubt whether there
would be many signers as most searchers are professionals or act on behalf
of law firms and conmpanies.

Sincerely,

onald S. Chisum
Professor of Law
‘(206) 545-2996
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April 25, 1985

. /
The Honorable David A. Stockman //
Director
Office of Management and Budget
Executive Office Building
Washington, D,C. 20503

:! Re: Patent and Trademark Office
2 S -
Dear Mr. Stockman:

The Patent and Trademark .Office (PTO) plays a critical
role in the U.S. innovation process which creates new products,
new technologies and badly needed new jobs. As the ranking
Repubtican on the authorizing subcommittee, I am committed to
seeing to it that the PTO operates as efficiently as possible.

The users of PTO services now pay nearly $100 million per
year, roughly half the operating budget. In 1982 the users paid
$29 million. When the Subcommittee supported Administration
legislation in 1982 which dramatically increased fees, we com-
mitted to those users a "first class PTO", and they are
entftled to have it.

During the past three years, users have paid "excess" fees of
$15.9 million which are now in the PTO appropriation account.
According to law, the Commissioner of the PTO is entitled to spend
collected fees to support authorized programs. However, OMB has
decided that this $15.9 million in fees will be used in FY 19B6 to
offset appropriations. We are considering the budget levels for
the PTO FY 1986-1989 cycle at this time, including that issue.

However, the PTO has now unexpectedly eancountered a $5.8
million shortfall in FY 1985. This is largely due to the decision
that the $3.1 miliion employee pay increase be absorbed. We
believe it is not equitable for OMB to have decided that critical
programs of the PTO should be cut back when user fees already
collected are in hand to meet the shortfall. This constitutes
breaking fiaith with our obligation to provide for an efficient
office. They've paid and now the Office is cutting back on
services. We are talking about the integrity of a patent, the
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same patent that bears the sea) of the United States of America.
Today, 60% of those patents challenged are held by the courts to

be invalid. This s just unacceptadle for the greatest industrial-
ized country in the world. The stimglation of an American fnventive
genius requires a patent system that offers our inventors prompt,
secure and effectfive protection for their inventions.

Please have the appropriate memler of your staff contact
my Subcommittee counsel Tom Wooney {R5-6504) to discuss
these details further. This is an vmsual situvation with
relatfvely small amounts of funding nvolved. But we consider
this an important and urgent matter.

The House Judiciary Committee Sbcommittee on which I rank
meets next Thursday (May 2) to mark«p the authorization (for F.Y.
86-87-88) for PT0, If we cannot wort this out with your office we
will be forced to try and seek a suplemental., Your cooperation
will be greatly appreciated.

Sinc ¥
4

CARLOS ¥, MOORHEAD

Ranking Republican

Subcommittee on Courts, Civil
Liberties and the Administration
of Justice
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EXECUTIVE OFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT

OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET -
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20503

MAY 14 1985

Honorable Carlos J. Moorhead
U.S. House of Representatives
Washington, DC 20515

Dear Carlos:

This is in response to your recent letter regarding the Patent
and Trademark Office (PTO). )

I share your views regarding the importance of the patent system-
and the need to provide adequate funding for a first-class Patent
and Trademark Office. The Administration's concern over full
funding for PTO, particularly the automation of the patent and
trademark operations, is evidenced by our continued support of
PTO's funding requests, including supplemental appropriations
totalling $12.2 million over the past three fiscal years.

Despite the tremendous deficit problems that we all must face,
the Administration's commitment to PTO's programs and user
communities remains strong. I understand that the Acting
Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks has adjusted spending
plans in the current year to absorb the pay raise and other costs
you mentioned in a way that will not disrupt PTO's progress
toward achieving its most important goals., Additionally, while
the $15.9 million fee surplus is proposed to offset that amount
of taxpayer support for PTO's 1986 budget, total program funding
will increase by more than $19 million or 8.4 percent over the
1985 level.

These actions will result in full program funding for the Patent
and Trademark Office to carry out its primary purpose —- the
stimulation of United States innovation through prompt, secure,
and effective patent protection and trademark registration. 1I
hope I can count on your continued support for the President's
program, including the proposals for PTO.

S} rely,

David A. Stockman
Director





